NOTICE

ASHEVILLE CITY SCHOOLS

REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL

AND

CONTRACT

Asheville City Schools School Nutrition Services 85 Mountain Street Asheville, NC 28801 (828) 350-6101

RFP# 148-SN-024

Asheville City Schools RFP# 148-SN-024 In accordance with federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies, this institution is prohibited from discriminating on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex (including gender identity and sexual orientation), disability, age, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity.

Program information may be made available in languages other than English. Persons with disabilities who require alternative means of communication to obtain program information (e.g., Braille, large print, audiotape, American Sign Language), should contact the responsible state or local agency that administers the program or USDA's TARGET Center at (202) 720-2600 (voice and TTY) or contact USDA through the Federal Relay Service at (800) 877-8339.

To file a program discrimination complaint, a Complainant should complete a Form AD-3027, USDA Program Discrimination Complaint Form which can be obtained online at: https://www.usda.gov/sites/default/files/documents/USDA-OASCR%20P-Complaint-Form-0508-0002-508-11-28-17Fax2Mail.pdf, from any USDA office, by calling (866) 632-9992, or by writing a letter addressed to USDA. The letter must contain the complainant's name, address, telephone number, and a written description of the alleged discriminatory action in sufficient detail to inform the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights (ASCR) about the nature and date of an alleged civil rights violation. The completed AD-3027 form or letter must be submitted to USDA by:

1. mail:

U.S. Department of Agriculture Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights 1400 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, D.C. 20250-9410;

- 2. fax: (833) 256-1665 or (202) 690-7442; or
- 3. email: program.intake@usda.gov

This institution is an equal opportunity provider.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. INTRODUCTION

II. REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS

- A. Legal Notice
- B. FSMC Letter of Intent
- C. Request for Proposals
- D. Pre-Proposal Meeting
- E. Pre-proposal Submission and Award
- F. Late Proposals
- G. Altering, Amending, or Withdrawing Proposal
- H. Calculation of Time
- I. Evaluation Process
- J. Weighted Evaluation Criteria
- K. Pre-Award Clarification
- L. Firm Offer
- M. Contract Award
- N. Final Contract
- O. Protest Procedures

III. STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- A. Definitions
- B. Scope and Purpose
- C. School Nutrition Operations
- D. Meal Requirements and Dietary Standards
- E. Summer Nutrition Programs
- F. Procurement
- G. USDA Foods
- H. Use of Facilities, Inventory, Equipment and Storage
- I. Health Certifications/Food Safety/HACCP
- J. Employees
- K. Records and Reporting
- L. Financial Terms and FSMC Guaranty
- M. Trade Secrets and Proprietary Information
- N. Optional Requirements
- O. Insurance
- P. Term and Termination
- Q. Additional Conditions
- R. Certification and Schedule of Applicable Laws

IV. CONTRACT/AGREEMENT AUTHORIZATION (Signature Page)

V. SFA EXHIBITS

Exhibit A – Specific, measurable goals established by the BOE, LEA, and/or SFA

Exhibit B – Schedule of School Nutrition Locations/Sites and Services Provided

Exhibit C – Menu Cycles

Exhibit D – School Nutrition Program Budget

Exhibit E – List of Schools (ADM, ADP, Student Eligibility)

Exhibit F – School Calendar

Exhibit G – SFA Employees

Exhibit H – FSMC Employees (will not apply to a first-year solicitation)

Exhibit I – Claims for Reimbursement

Exhibit J – Minimum Food Specifications

Exhibit K – Designation of Program Responsibilities and Expenses

Exhibit L – Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors

VI. FSMC ATTACHMENTS

Required Format for FSMC's Response to the RFP

Attachment A – Letter of Intent

Attachment B* - Calculation of Fees based on Meal Equivalency

Attachment C* – Maximum Allowable Cost of the Contract

Attachment D* – Potential Contractor Certification and Surety Bond

Attachment E – Twenty-one (21) Day Cycle Menus (*menu, nutritional information, serving size, and product descriptions do not count toward page limit if separately segregated; narrative information counts toward the page limit)

Attachment F – Written Plan to Address Specific Goals of BOE, LEA and SFA

Attachment G – FSMC Proposal to Credit and/or Report USDA Foods

Attachment H – Detailed Marketing Plan

Attachment I – Detailed Professional Development Plan

Attachment J – FSMC Guaranty

Attachment K –FSMC Proposed Employees and Qualifications

Attachment L* – Reference Checklist for FSMC's Employees

Attachment M – FSMC Experience

Attachment N* – Annual Report of FSMC's Last Fiscal Year of Operations

Attachment O* – Certification Regarding Debarment

Attachment P* – Drug-Free Workplace Policy

Attachment Q* - Non-Collusion Affidavit

Attachment R* – Certification of Independent Price Determination

Attachment S* – Lobbying Certification - Standard Form-LLL, Disclosure of Lobbying Activities

Attachment T* – Sex Offender Registry Checklist

Attachment U* – Unallowable SFA/FSMC Contract provisions

Attachment V* – Contents of RFP

Attachments denoted with an asterisk do not count toward the page limit for the offeror's proposal.

I. INTRODUCTION

This document contains a Request for Proposals and subsequent Contract for a Food Service Management Company (hereinafter referred to as the "FSMC") to operate the nonprofit School Nutrition Program(s) for the Asheville City Board of Education (hereinafter referred to as the "BOE"), the governing board for Asheville City Schools, a Local Education Agency (hereinafter referred to as the "LEA"). The LEA participates in the United States Department of Agriculture's (hereinafter referred to as the "USDA") School Nutrition Programs and sets forth the terms and conditions applicable to the proposed procurement and subsequent Contract. Upon acceptance by both parties and approval of the North Carolina Department of Public Instruction (hereinafter referred to as the "NCDPI"), this document shall constitute the Contract between the offeror and the LEA's Board of Education on behalf of the LEA's School Food Authority (hereinafter referred to as the "SFA").

The NCDPI is not and will not be a party to any contract between a local Board of Education, on behalf of its SFA, and a FSMC. The local Board of Education has full responsibility for ensuring the terms and conditions of the Contract are fulfilled. The NCDPI has no involvement with, or enforcement of, the Contract; however, NCDPI may deny payment for meals received or purchased under an invalid Contract.

II. REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS

A. Legal Notice

Notice is hereby given that the **Asheville City Board of Education**, on behalf of its SFA, intends to examine alternatives to the operation of its current School Nutrition Program.

No intent should be construed from this legal notice that the SFA intends to enter into a Contract with any party for alternative School Nutrition operation unless, in the sole opinion of the BOE, outsourcing the Federally assisted School Nutrition Program(s) is in the SFA's best interest.

The BOE reserves the right to accept any proposal which it determines most favorable to the interest of the SFA and to reject any or all proposals or any portion of any proposal submitted which, in BOE's opinion, is not in the best interest of the SFA.

All costs involved in preparing and submitting a response to this Request for Proposals (hereinafter referred to as the "RFP") shall be borne in full by the party incurring said cost.

In accordance with 2 CFR §§ 200.112 and 200.318, SFA's officers, employees, or agents shall neither solicit nor accept gifts, gratuities, favors, or anything of monetary value from contractors or potential contractors in accordance with all laws, regulations, and policies. To the extent permissible under Federal, State, or local laws, rules, regulations, or policies, such standards shall provide for appropriate penalties, sanctions, or other disciplinary actions to be applied for violations of such standards.

Offerors responding to this RFP will be referred to as the FSMC, and any Contract that may arise from this RFP will be between the FSMC and the BOE on behalf of the SFA.

B. Letter of Intent

Each FSMC must prepare a "Letter of Intent" that describes the offeror's intent and capacity to provide services. The Letter of Intent must also address each of the areas described in items 1 through 6 below. The Letter of Intent must be submitted and identified as Attachment A as part of the sealed proposal.

Each FSMC must submit for consideration such records of work and further evidence as may be required by the SFA regarding experience, financial standing, and assurance they have suitable resources (financial, personnel managerial experience, etc.) to satisfactorily complete the work as specified and in accordance with the Terms and Conditions. Each FSMC shall submit the following qualification or equivalent documentation with the sealed proposal and shall include the information listed below:

- 1. Documentation indicating FSMC is incorporated or licensed to do business in the State of North Carolina and in good standing with all Federal, State and local regulatory institutions, including revenue departments.
- 2. FSMC must submit a bid bond or certified check in the amount of 10% of the current projected annual operating costs to show good faith; the bid bond or certified check must be enclosed with the sealed Proposal. If the RFP indicates the SFA plans to participate in the Summer Food Service Program, the bid bond shall cover the amount as described in Part III, E. Summer Nutrition Programs. The bid bond may be obtained only from surety companies listed in the current Department of the Treasury Circular 570.
- 3. The successful FSMC, upon award of the Contract, will issue a performance bond in the amount of the Contract. Documentation of this requirement must be included in the letter of intent. Simultaneously, with the delivery of the executed Contract, the successful FSMC must provide to the SFA the executed surety bond as required to be held as security for the SFA for the faithful performance by the FSMC of all terms and conditions of the Contract. The performance bond may be obtained only from surety companies listed in the current Department of the Treasury Circular 570.
- 4. Documentation indicating FSMC has been doing business with similar SFAs or other similar institutions and is familiar with Federal and State regulations pertaining to the operation of a non-profit School Nutrition Program.
- 5. Annual reports for financial Statements must be certified by a Certified public Accountant for the past year and must be provided in the sealed Proposal; and
- 6. A statement indicating an authorized representative of the FSMC must provide written proof of authority and must certify, in writing, the acceptance of the Terms and Conditions prior to the execution of the Contract.

C. Request for Proposals (RFP)

The Asheville City Board of Education is accepting competitive proposals for a Food Service Management Company to operate the LEA's Nonprofit School Nutrition Program(s) for a twelve-month period beginning July 1, 2023 and ending June 30, 2024 with options to renew the Contract for four (4) additional terms of one year each. Additional information required to adequately respond to this <u>RFP</u> may be obtained from SFA's business office by emailing Chris Pohlman at chris.pohlman@acsgmail.net

The FSMC shall offer written assurances that all activities addressed in the RFP will be conducted in a manner consistent with the goals of the SFA's School Nutrition Program(s) and to provide nutritious, high quality, wholesome, student-appealing meals at an economical price and in an attractive, appealing, and positive environment that promotes students' self-esteem while simultaneously complying with all laws, regulations, statues, and policies that govern the Federally assisted School Nutrition Programs.

In order for a proposal to be deemed responsive, offerors shall submit a complete response to this RFP, including all required documents, certifications, and other artifacts in the manner in which they are requested in the RFP. An offeror's proposal must not exceed 50 pages when using no smaller than 12-point font; each side of a page counts as one page. Items denoted with an asterisk in the Attachments list do not count toward the page limit. Offerors must continuously paginate the pages in their proposal that are subject to the page limit (e.g., Attachment A as page 1-4, Attachment B – D excluded, Attachment E as page 5-10, etc.). Failure to follow the instructions provided in this RFP including proposals that exceed the page limit, or amending any specifications or Terms and Conditions therein, shall deem the offeror unresponsive.

This request should be clearly understood as a "Request for Competitive Proposals" (commonly referred to as a "Request for Proposals" or "RFP" and not an "Invitation for Sealed Bids"). The Competitive Sealed Proposal method differs from the Competitive Sealed Bid in the following ways:

- Competitive sealed proposals allow discussions with competing offerors and adjustments to the initial proposal; and
- Comparative judgmental evaluations may be made when selecting among acceptable proposals for award of the Contract.

The BOE reserves the right to reject any and all proposals and to waive any minor technicalities in order to take the actions it deems to be in the best interest of the SFA.

Contracts entered into on a basis of submitted proposals are revocable if contrary to law.

As provided herein, under State law and/or regulations and SFA's policy, discussions may be conducted with responsible offerors who submit proposals determined to be reasonably susceptible to be selected for award for the purposes of clarification and to assure full understanding of all terms and conditions of the offeror's response to this RFP and subsequent Contract requirements. In conducting these discussions, there shall be no disclosure of any information derived from proposals submitted by competing offerors.

All procurement transactions shall be conducted in a manner that provides maximum full and open competition and transparency in accordance with 2 CFR § 200.319, 7 CFR §§ 210.16 and 210.21, and all USDA clarifying policy memoranda for these regulations.

The solicitation and award of the FSMC Contract will be in strict accordance with 2 CFR § 200.318(c)(1) regarding the standards of conduct that prohibit real or apparent conflicts of interest and disciplinary actions to be applied for violations of such standards. Further, all procurement transactions shall be conducted in a manner that provides full and open competition consistent with the standards set forth in 2 CFR § 200.319. In order to ensure objective contractor performance and eliminate unfair competitive advantage, contractors that develop or draft specifications, requirements, statements of work, or invitations for bids or requests for proposals must be excluded from competing for such procurements.

SFA shall not implement restrictions that unfairly limit competition. Some of the situations considered to be restrictive of competition include but are not limited to: (1) Placing unreasonable requirements on firms in order for them to qualify to do business; (2) Requiring unnecessary experience and excessive bonding; (3) Noncompetitive pricing practices between firms or between affiliated companies; (4) Noncompetitive contracts to consultants that are on retainer contracts; (5) Organizational conflicts of interest; (6) Specifying only a "brand name" product instead of allowing "an equal" product to be offered and describing the performance or other relevant requirements of the procurement; and (7) Any arbitrary action in the procurement process.

D. Pre-Proposal Meeting

A meeting with interested offerors to review the specifications, to clarify any questions, and for a walkthrough of the facilities with school officials will be conducted on Tuesday, April 11, 2023, at 10:00am at Asheville High School, 419 McDowell St, Asheville, NC 28803. Attendance is required. Vendor presentations will not be scheduled at this time. The purpose of this meeting is to provide interested and eligible offerors the opportunity to view the School Nutrition Program facilities and ask questions about the solicitation. If in-person walkthroughs are held, the SFA reserves the right to conduct such walkthroughs in shifts should the SFA determine in its sole discretion that such shifts are necessary precautions because of public health concerns. Any questions not addressed at the preproposal meeting must be submitted in writing to the SFA. Written responses will be distributed electronically and in writing to all FSMCs that attended the pre-proposal meeting. Questions submitted after Friday, May 17, 2023, will not be answered.

E. Proposal Submission and Award

SFAs must use this prototype FSMC RFP/Contract in order to use Federal School Nutrition Program funds to support the costs associated with the Contract. In accordance with Federal regulations, a SFA that does not comply with the required procurement procedures cannot be approved for participation in the School Nutrition reimbursement programs.

Competitive sealed proposals will be received until 2:00 p.m. (EST) on May 24, 2023, and are subject to all specifications, terms, and conditions attached hereto. Proposals will not be accepted after this time. Proposals shall be submitted in a sealed envelope labeled "Food Service Management Company Proposal for Asheville City Schools" and also marked with the respondent's return address. Collateral documents, including marketing materials, are not considered part of the proposal and must be submitted in a separate envelope or binder.

Ten (10) copies of the Competitive Sealed Proposals are to be submitted to:

Asheville City Schools
Attn: Chris Pohlman
85 Mountain Street
Asheville, NC 28801

Proposals will be opened at <u>2:00 p.m. (EST) on May 24, 2023</u>. Attendance by Bidders at the Bid Opening is completely optional. No decisions will be made on this day.

One copy of the Proposal must be provided to the NC Department of Public Instruction at the time proposals are received by the SFA.

To be considered, each offeror must submit a complete response to this solicitation using the forms provided, along with any other documents submitted as a part of the proposal and considered responsive to this RFP. No other documents submitted with the RFP/Contract will affect the Contract provisions. There shall be no modifications to the RFP/Contract language. Any additions, deletions or other modifications to the RFP/Contract that in any way change or negate the intent of the RFP/Contract as written shall automatically deem the offeror non-responsive to the entire solicitation.

The FSMC shall submit any and all questions or requests for clarification in writing to the SFA no later than May 17, 2023. Responses to questions or requests for clarification shall be in the form of an RFP/Contract addendum and shall be distributed to all prospective offerors attending the preproposal meeting. Any and all communications with any prospective offeror shall be a matter of public record and transparent to all prospective offerors.

Award will be made only to a qualified and responsible offeror whose proposal is responsive to this solicitation. A responsible offeror is one whose financial, technical, and other resources indicate an ability to perform the services required. Offeror shall submit for consideration such records of work and further evidence as may be required by the SFA's BOE and/or LEA officials. Failure to furnish such records and evidence, or the inclusion of any false or misleading information therein, shall be sufficient cause for the rejection of the proposal or termination of any subsequent Contract.

The offeror shall be incorporated or licensed to do business in the State of North Carolina. Respondents shall submit annual reports or financial statements for the past fiscal year in the format of an "accountant's review," including notes to the financial Statements provided by a Certified Public Accountant. Offeror's operation of a comparable, successful National School Lunch Program and School Breakfast Program in a school setting, experience in doing business with similar LEAs, and familiarity with the regulations pertaining to operations in such environments will be considered in the evaluation of the weighted criteria.

Offerors or their authorized representatives are expected to fully inform themselves as to the conditions, requirements, and specifications before submitting proposals and to seek clarification on any items contained in the RFP/Contract prior to preparing and submitting a proposal; failure to do so will be at the offeror's own risk and it cannot secure relief on plea of error. SFA is not liable for any cost incurred by the offeror in submitting a proposal. Paying the FSMC from School Nutrition Program funds is prohibited until the Contract is fully executed.

If additional information is requested, please contact:

Chris Pohlman, Asheville City Schools Purchasing Clerk, by emailing chris.pohlman@acsgmail.net. Any additional information provided to one offeror will be available to all offerors.

F. Late Proposals

Time is of the essence. Any proposal submitted after the time specified for receipt shall not be considered and will be returned unopened.

G. Altering, Amending, or Withdrawing Proposal

No proposal may be altered, amended, or withdrawn after the specified time for opening proposals.

H. Calculation of Time

Periods of time, stated as a number of days, shall be calendar days.

I. Evaluation Process

Proposals will be evaluated by a qualified evaluation committee appointed by the BOE. A qualified evaluation committee is one that consists of individuals who are (1) familiar with the administration and operation of the Federally assisted School Nutrition Programs; (2) familiar with the financial and other resources within the LEA and SFA; (3) familiar with the goals and priorities of the BOE; (4) familiar with the community in which the LEA is located; (5) familiar with the needs and interests of students who will ultimately be served by the FSMC; and, (6) other qualified individuals as recommended by the BOE. The evaluation committee shall, based on the offers as set out above and the criteria, categories, and assigned weights as stated hereinbelow (to the extent applicable), make a recommendation to the BOE. Ideally, evaluation committee members shall consist of BOE members, LEA officials, SFA employees, and other individuals who have a vested interest in the success of the nonprofit School Nutrition Program(s). Any agent for, consultant of, employee of, representative of, or anyone who stands to benefit financially or otherwise from the BOE's contract with the FMSC in any manner shall be precluded from participating in the RFP and subsequent Contract. Anyone with a real or perceived conflict of interest shall not be permitted to serve on the Evaluation Committee.

Each area of the award criteria must be addressed in detail in the Proposal. SFA intends to receive presentations from qualified offerors as well as provide an opportunity for members of the evaluation committee to ask questions of the prospective FSMC. Presentations and interviews are tentatively scheduled to begin on Wednesday, May 10, 2023 and conclude on Thursday, May 11, 2023.

Upon proposal opening, FSMCs will be notified of their scheduled presentation time if such is indicated.

J. Weighted Evaluation Criteria

Proposals shall be evaluated using only the weighted criteria stated in this RFP; no other considerations shall be considered in evaluating the proposal as long as the offeror has been deemed to be reliable and responsible and the proposal is deemed responsive. SFA shall determine in advance what percentage (total of 100 points which equals 100%) each category below will be given when comparing proposals.

(25) points	Cost and Financial Proposal (total cost of the proposal)	
(15) points	Plan to increase School Breakfast Participation by 10% and School Lunch Participation	
	by 15%	
(7) points	Plan to engage teachers and other school personnel in meals at school and increase their	
	purchase of meals by 5%	
(10) points	Plan to initiate and sustain a district-wide universal free breakfast program	
(5) points	Plan to increase the use of scratch cooking by 30% (and decrease the use of prepackaged	
	items by the same percentage	
(7) points	Plan to maintain 98% of staffing with highly qualified, well-trained candidates to ensure	
	no delay or interruption of service to students and staff	
(5) points	Plan to maintain 100% on 95% of all school health and sanitation inspections	
(7) points	Plan to engage Farm-to-School Program and increase the purchase of fresh, locally	
	grown agricultural products by a minimum of 10%	
(7) points	Plan to plan and serve menus that reflect a variety of cultural preferences that correspond	
	with diversity and tastes among the student population	
(7) points	Plan to provide a comprehensive professional development and training program for	
	School Nutrition personnel, including FSMC personnel and SFA personnel	
(5) points	Plan to engage the community in support of nutritious, appealing meals at school that	
	support students' health and well-being	

The BOE reserves the right to re-negotiate the goals on an annual basis if the contract is considered for

renewal; nothing in the re-negotiated goals would constitute a material change from the RFP.			

K. Pre-Award Clarification

SFA reserves the right to conduct final discussions and negotiations with the FSMC recommended by the evaluation committee prior to awarding the Contract. The purpose of these discussions shall be to clarify and assure full understanding of any issue contained in the proposal and to negotiate a best and final offer if indicated. In conducting these discussions, there shall be no disclosure of any information derived from proposals by competing FSMCs.

L. Firm Offer

By submitting a response to this RFP, and if such response is not withdrawn prior to the time for opening proposals, the offeror understands and agrees that it is making a firm offer to enter into a Contract, which may be accepted by SFA and which will result in a binding Contract. Such a proposal is irrevocable for a period of ninety (90) days after the time for opening of proposals has passed.

(Authorized Representative of FSMC shall initial and date here to indicate agreement)

M. Contract Award

In accordance with 2 CFR § 200.320(b)(2), a firm fixed-price contract that yields a maximum allowable cost (based on a fixed-price per meal equivalent and a fixed-price per meal equivalent for management services) will be awarded to the FSMC whose proposal is most advantageous to the SFA, with price and other factors considered in the evaluation process. The Contract will be awarded to the most responsive, responsible contractor whose proposal reflects the priorities, as reflected in the evaluation criterion, established by the BOE herein.

N. Final Contract

The complete Contract includes all documents included by the SFA in the RFP, and all documents submitted by the FSMC that have been mutually agreed upon by both parties (i.e. worksheets, attachments, and operating cost sheets).

O. Protest Procedure

Protests of awards exceeding \$10,000.00 in value shall be submitted to the SFA's Board Chair within fifteen (15) calendar days from the date of the Contract award. The protest shall be in writing and shall address specific areas of concern or dispute. Documentation shall be provided to support the dispute. Address protests to:

> Campbell Shatley, PLLC ATTN: Asheville City Schools FSMC - Protest 674 Merrimon Ave, Suite 210 Asheville, NC 28804

{CS: 00102600.DOCX }12 Asheville City Schools

III. STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS

A. Definitions

The following definitions shall apply within this document and its attachments:

- 1. "Accounting Periods" means each month throughout the fiscal year from July 1 to June 30.
- 2. "Addenda" means written documents issued by the SFA prior to the opening of proposals which modifies the RFP documents by addition, clarification, correction or deletion.
- 3. "Administrative Review (AR)" is a system of Federal/State reviews of SFAs that measures compliance with Federal, State, and local regulations and policies. The AR examines the nutritional, operational, and financial integrity of the School Nutrition Program(s) and the adequacy of the oversight of these programs. When the SFA is non-compliant with Federal and/or State regulations, a written Corrective Action Plan is required and funds may be withheld until such time as compliance is achieved; or in cases of critical violations, meals may be disallowed, funds may be permanently reclaimed, and the SFA may be terminated from the Program(s). The State agency (SA) will conduct an AR in the first year of each Contract between the SFA and FSMC and more frequently based upon risk assessments.
- 4. "Allowable Cost" means costs that are allowable under 2 CFR Part 200, Subpart E, "Cost Principles."
- 5. "Buy American" means the *Buy American* provision as described in Section 12(n) of the *National School Lunch Act* which requires schools participating in the National School Lunch Program (NSLP) to purchase, to the maximum extent practicable, domestic commodities and products. A domestic commodity or product means an agricultural commodity that is processed in the United States, and a food product that is processed in the United States substantially using agricultural commodities that are produced in the United States. Purchases made in accordance with the *Buy American* provision must still follow the applicable procurement rules calling for free and open competition. Any entity that purchases food or food products on behalf of the SFA must follow the same *Buy American* provisions that the SFA is required to follow.
- 6. "Code of Federal Regulations (CFR)" means the codification of the general and permanent rules published in the *Federal Register* by the Executive departments and agencies of the Federal government.
- 7. "Competitive Proposals" means a method of procurement whereby a technical proposal is solicited that explains how the prospective offeror will meet the objectives of the solicitation and a cost element that identifies the costs to accomplish the technical proposal. While price alone is not the sole basis for award, price remains the primary consideration when awarding a contract under the competitive proposal method.
- 8. "Contract" means this RFP and Contract, the exhibits attached to this RFP and Contract, and FSMC's Proposal, as accepted by SFA in its sole discretion. The RFP/Contract is a formal, legally enforceable

agreement between a buyer (client) and a seller (contractor) that establishes a legally binding obligation for the seller to furnish goods and/or services and for the buyer to compensate the seller. A contract must clearly and accurately describe the goods and/or services to be delivered or performed and the terms and conditions of the agreement. In the case of School Nutrition Programs, a contract is executed by the authorized representatives of the BOE and SFA and the contractor that offers to provide services, materials, supplies, equipment, or other resources in accordance with all conditions and specifications in the solicitation documents for a price to be mutually agreed-upon by the FSMC and SFA prior to execution.

- 9. "Contract Documents" means the procurement specifications, requirements, and the RFP along with the responsive proposal, as applicable, and the resulting Contract.
- 10. "Cost reimbursable contract" means a contract that provides for payment of incurred costs to the extent prescribed in the contract, with or without a fixed price. Cost reimbursable contracts are not allowed under the Terms and Conditions of this solicitation.
- 11. "Direct Cost" means any Allowable Cost that is (i) incurred by FSMC in providing the goods and services that are identified in SFA's School Nutrition Program Budget and (ii) reasonably necessary in order for FSMC to perform the Services herein. The term "Direct Cost" does not include any cost allocated to SFA as Charges, the General and Administrative Expense Fee, or any Management Fees. Direct costs are only allowed under the Terms and Conditions of this RFP/Contract for the quarterly reimbursement of personnel costs as SFA personnel transition to FSMC personnel should such costs be incurred.
- 12. "Effective Date" means July 1st annually.
- 13. "Equipment" means tangible, non-expendable, personal property having a useful life of more than one year and an acquisition cost of \$5,000.00 or more. State law or policy may set stricter capitalization thresholds for equipment than the one set by Federal standards. Any SFA may use its own definition of equipment if its definition would at least include all items of equipment as defined here. State agency prior approval is required for all capital equipment items with an acquisition cost of \$5,000 or more unless the item is identified on the State agency approved list, if applicable.
- 14. "Execution of Contracts" means to complete and formally sign the legal document. For school meals purposes, it is the official signing of the contract by the SFA and the contractor, which indicates that the contract has begun (or has been renewed). Before any contract or amendment to an existing FSMC contract is executed, NCDPI must first review and approve the contract terms and ensure SFA has incorporated all NCDPI required changes into the contract or contract amendment.
- 15. "Expendable Equipment" means items utilized in the preparation of food, including, but not limited to, pots and pans, serving trays, dishes, glassware, silverware, linen, mops, brooms, and cleaning supplies. Expendable equipment also includes any item used in the Nonprofit School Nutrition Program with a useful life of more than one meal service and with a purchase value per unit of \$4,999.99 or less.

- 16. "Firm, Fixed-Price Contract" means a price that is fixed at the inception of a contract and is guaranteed for a specific period of time. A fixed-price contract may also contain an economic cost adjustment provision tied to a standard index. A firm, fixed-price contract is required between any FSMC and SFA in North Carolina. Under the firm, fixed-price contract, FSMC is required to perform the work described in the RFP/Contract for a firm, fixed-price to be negotiated prior to contract execution between the FSMC and the SFA. The firm, fixed price will include all costs associated with fulfilling the contract's Terms and Conditions. No additional costs will be allowed in conjunction with the contract with the exception of personnel costs as SFA personnel transition to FSMC personnel. The fixed price is not subject to any adjustment on the basis of the contractor's cost experience in performing the contract. The firm, fixed-price contract includes any management fee and/or administrative allowance for the financial reporting, legal, tax and audit services, and management oversight provided to client locations by FSMC at the regional and corporate levels. Such allowance shall be in an amount mutually agreed upon between the FSMC and the SFA and will be stated as an amount per reimbursable meal equivalent served.
- 17. "FNS" means the Food and Nutrition Service of the United States Department of Agriculture.
- 18. "Food Service Management Company" ("FSMC") means a commercial enterprise or a nonprofit organization that is or may be contracted with by the SFA to manage any aspect of the school food service in accordance with 7 CFR § 210.16. Under the Summer Food Service Program, FSMC means any commercial enterprise or nonprofit organization with which a sponsor may contract for preparing unitized meals, with or without milk, for use in the Program, or for managing a sponsor's food service operations in accordance with the limitations set forth in § 225.15. Food Service Management Companies may be: (a) public agencies or entities; (b) private, nonprofit organizations; or (c) private, for-profit companies. (See 7 CFR § 225.2.) Under the Child and Adult Care Food Program, an FSMC means an organization other than a public or private nonprofit school, with which an institution may contract for preparing and, unless otherwise provided for, delivering meals, with or without milk for use in the Program. (See 7 CFR § 226.2.)
- 19. "FSMC's Proposal" means the FSMC's response to the RFP which ultimately becomes part of the Contract.
- 20. "FSMC's Responsibility" requires each FSMC to fully acquaint himself with conditions relating to the scope and restrictions attending the execution of this RFP/Contract. The failure or omission of a FSMC to acquaint himself with existing conditions within the LEA, county, or State shall in no way relieve the FSMC of any obligation with respect to the proposal or Contract.
- 21. "Gross Receipts" means the total of all cash receipts and reimbursements received by the SFA and other revenue under the SFA's nonprofit School Nutrition Program.
- 22. "Identified Student Percentage or ISP" means the percentage of students who are eligible for free meals based on direct certification or categorical eligibility. The ISP is used to determine whether a

SFA is eligible to participate in the Community Eligibility Provision ("CEP").

- 23. "Indirect Cost" means a cost of a general nature which is not readily identifiable with the activities of the School Nutrition Program and incurred for a common or joint purpose benefiting more than one activity or cost objective. In accordance with N.C.G.S. § 115C-450, the LEA may not assess indirect costs to the nonprofit School Nutrition Program if the program does not have a minimum of one-month's operating balance, based on a rolling three-year average, as authorized by NCDPI.
- 24. "Indirect Cost Rate" is a device for determining in a reasonable manner the proportion of indirect costs the School Nutrition Program should bear. It is the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of the indirect costs to a direct cost base. Rates are published by NCDPI annually on or before July 1st.
- 25. "Management Fee" is a component of the firm, fixed-price contract and includes FSMC's allowance for those services provided at SFA's School Nutrition Program operational sites, which shall include all of the following: personnel and labor relations services and visitation, legal services, purchasing and quality control, technical research, cost incurred in hiring and/or relocating FSMC management personnel, nutrition and dietetic services (Administrative and Nutritional), test kitchens, accounting and accounting procedures, tax administration, technical supervision, supervisory personnel and regular inspections, audit personnel and/or services, teaching, professional development and training programs, general regional support, general national headquarters support, design services, menu development, information technology and support, payroll documentation and administrative cost, sanitation, and personnel advice. Expenses included in the Management Fee may not be charged in any other manner. Any travel related to these expenses shall be covered by the Management Fee. Such costs shall be calculated on a fixed-price management fee per meal equivalent. The Management Fee is included in the Maximum Allowable Cost of the Contract.
- 26. "Meal Equivalent" can be derived in two ways to obtain the meal equivalency: 1) dividing the total cost of producing *a la carte* items sold by the unit cost of producing a reimbursable lunch; and 2) absent cost data, dividing the *a la carte* revenue by the per meal sum of the Federal and State free reimbursement plus the value of USDA entitlement and bonus foods. *A la carte* revenue should include all sales to adults and *a la carte* sales to students.
- 27. "Meal Equivalents" are the common denominator for calculation of the firm fixed price, the management fee and the per meal guarantee. The meal equivalent formula shall be determined by dividing the total of cash receipts, other than from sales of National School Lunch and Breakfast Program meals of Cash Equivalents, by the Equivalency Factor. For the purpose of computing the foregoing meal counts, the number of National School Lunch Program meals and Summer Nutrition Program lunches served to Students and adults shall be determined by actual count. The number of breakfast meals served to Students under the School Breakfast Programs and Summer Nutrition Program shall be divided by two, and the number of after-school snacks served to Students through the National School Lunch Program shall be divided by four. *A la carte* meal equivalents shall be computed

by dividing *a la carte* revenues by \$4.25. *A la carte* revenue shall include *a la carte* sales to students and adults. Catered meals are not included in meal equivalents. The meal equivalent formula may be calculated as follows:

- 1. One student or 1 paid adult lunch = 1 meal equivalent
- 2. Two student or 2 paid adult breakfasts = 1 meal equivalent
- 3. Four student or 4 paid adult snacks = 1 meal equivalent
- 4. *A la carte* revenues divided by \$4.25 = 1 meal equivalent
- 28. "Meal Equivalency Factor" ("MEF") is a statistical tool that is used to convert *a la carte* sales into a standard of measure, in this case a "meal." The MEF is often used to convert *a la carte* sales into meal equivalents for billing purposes in a firm, fixed-price contract.
- 29. "National School Lunch Program" ("NSLP") means the Program that offers financial assistance for each lunch served to Students, and additional financial assistance for each lunch served free or at a reduced-price to eligible Students. The maximum amount reduced-price eligible students may be charged is forty (40) cents per each reimbursable lunch served, thirty (30) cents per each reimbursable breakfast served, and fifteen (15) cents per each reimbursable snack served.
- 30. "NCDPI" means the North Carolina Department of Public Instruction the State Administering Agency.
- 31. "NCDA&CS means the North Carolina Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services the State Distributing Agency.
- 32. "Non-expendable Equipment" is defined as any item with a per unit acquisition cost of \$5,000.00 or more. These items are generally classified as movable property and used directly in preparing, storing or serving school meals, including, but not limited to, ranges, refrigerators, freezers, steam tables, mixers, storage cabinets, tables, chairs, and hot water heaters.
- 33. "Nonprofit School Nutrition Account" means the restricted account in which all of the revenue from all School Nutrition operations conducted by the SFA principally for the benefit of school children is retained and used only for the operation or improvement of the nonprofit School Nutrition Program; use of School Nutrition funds for non-School Nutrition Program purposes is strictly prohibited and funds used for unallowable purposes are subject to reclaim and reimbursement from the LEA's general fund.
- 34. "Nonprofit School Nutrition Program" means all School Nutrition program operations conducted by the SFA principally for the benefit of students within the LEA. All revenues obtained through the Nonprofit School Nutrition Program shall be used solely for the operation or improvements of the School Nutrition Program. Per 7 CFR § 210.16(a)(4) & (5), SFAs shall retain signature authority on the State agency-school food authority agreement, free and reduced-price policy statement, and claims for reimbursement; in addition, SFAs shall retain control of the quality, extent, and general nature of its School Nutrition Program, and the prices to be charged to students for meals at school.
- 35. "Nonprogram Foods" are foods and beverages sold outside the NSLP or SBP; in accordance with

Federal policy, the SFA must ensure revenues from the sales of all nonprogram foods generate at least the same proportion of SFA revenues as they contribute to SFA food costs.

- 36. "Nutrition Analyses" provide detailed nutrition information on planned program menus. All menus must be planned to the required meal pattern and dietary specifications. The FSMC proposal will include a nutrition analysis for each menu planned for all programs operated. Nutrition analyses must be available for all program meals planned and served daily during the contract period(s). (The nutrition analysis software program used must be approved by the USDA.)
- 37. "Nutrition Standards" means the minimum nutrient requirements as prescribed by the USDA (*see generally* 7 CFR § 210.10-11).
- 38. "Offeror" means a vendor who responds to a solicitation; in this instance, the offeror is the FSMC responding to the RFP.
- 39. "On-site" is defined as the physical location of the food preparation facilities of the LEA as presented in the RFP.
- 40. "Paid Lunch Equity" is defined as the requirement of SFAs participating in the NSLP to ensure sufficient funds are provided to the nonprofit School Nutrition Program account for meals served to students not eligible for free or reduced-price meals; there are two ways to meet this requirement: (1) through the prices charged for "paid" meals or (2) through other non-Federal funding sources provided to the Nonprofit school nutrition account. All SFAs are required to complete the annual *Paid Lunch Equity Tool* (PLE Tool) to determine how the SFA will comply with the requirement for paid lunch equity.
- 41. "Pre-proposal Conference" is a face-to-face meeting between representatives of the SFA and representatives of the FSMC; the meeting helps ensure each FSMC understands and clarifies, if needed, all requirements of the RFP.
- 42. "Processor" means, as defined in 7 CFR § 250.3, "any commercial facility which processes or repackages USDA Foods. However, commercial enterprises which handle, prepare, and/or serve products or meals containing USDA Foods on-site solely for the individual recipient agency under contract are exempt under this definition."
- 43. "Procurement" means the process of obtaining goods and/or services in accordance with applicable rules and regulations and in an environment of optimal free, open, and transparent competition.
- 44. "Product Identification (ID)" are limited to requirements that can be verified on delivery or information essential for communication between contractor and SFA. Product identifications must be supplied with the RFP for all items without a *CN label* to insure quantity and quality. Product identifications or descriptions are not specifications.
- 45. "Program(s)" or "School Nutrition Program(s)" means the USDA Child Nutrition Programs in which SFA participates.
- 46. "Program Funds" means all funds that are required to be deposited into the nonprofit School

Nutrition Program Account.

- 47. "Proposal" means a FSMC's response to the RFP/Contract and is a complete and properly signed response to the RFP. The entire RFP will become the legal contract when approved, awarded, and fully executed.
- 48. "Public Proposal Opening" means the process of opening and accessing the content of proposals for the first time at the date, time and location specified in the RFP.
- 49. "Public Access to Procurement Information" means that no documents relating to this procurement will be presented or made otherwise available to any other person, agency or organization until after the contract is awarded to the extent consistent with law. Once awarded, non-proprietary information contained in the FSMC's response to the RFP becomes public record unless otherwise exempt from disclosure. Commercial or financial information obtained in response to this RFP may be considered privileged and confidential. Such privileged and confidential information includes information that, if disclosed, might cause harm to the competitive position of the offeror supplying the information. Therefore, all offerors must visibly mark as "Confidential" or "Proprietary" each part of their proposal they consider containing proprietary information. The documents marked "Confidential" or "Proprietary" will not be disclosed. Access will be governed by the N.C. Public Records law. G.S. § 132-1, et seq.
- 50. "Qualified Offeror" means an offeror who is qualified by experience, equipped to perform the work required and furnish the items indicated in the specifications, and who has the necessary financial backing and ability to complete the contract.
- 51. "Request for Proposals" ("RFP") means a type of solicitation document used for the formal procurement method of competitive proposals. The RFP identifies the goods and services needed and all significant evaluation factors. The RFP is publicized and is used to solicit proposals from a number of sources. Negotiations are conducted with more than one of the sources submitting proposals, and either a fixed-price or cost-reimbursable type contract is awarded, as appropriate. (Note: only fixed-price contracts are allowed for FSMC services in North Carolina.) Competitive proposals may be used if conditions are not appropriate for the use of competitive sealed bids. Prior to issuing an RFP for FSMC services, SFA shall first obtain written approval from NCDPI and shall incorporate all NCDPI required changes.
- 52. "Responsible Contractors" BOE shall award contracts only to responsible contractors possessing the ability to perform successfully under the terms and conditions of a proposed procurement. Consideration must be given to matters such as contractor integrity, compliance with laws and regulations, record of past performance and financial, and technical resources.
- 53. "Responsible Offeror" means an entity capable of performing successfully under the Terms and Conditions of the solicitation and contract.
- 54. "Responsive Proposal" is one which conforms to all the material Terms and Conditions of the

solicitation and is prepared in accordance with the specific instructions prescribed in the solicitation.

- 55. "Right of Non-Commitment or Rejection" means the LEA or SFA is not committed to award a contract or to pay any costs incurred in the preparation of a proposal. The LEA or SFA reserves the right to accept or reject any or all proposals received as a result of this request, or to reject in part or in its entirety this proposal if it is in the best interest of the LEA or SFA to do so.
- 56. "School Breakfast Program" ("SBP") is a Program offering financial assistance for each breakfast served to Students and guidance to establish and operate a Program. The breakfast program can help close the nutrition gap by providing Students with nutritious breakfasts at school. The program is especially important in improving the nutrition and dietary habits of at-risk Students, who may receive breakfast free or at a reduced-price. The maximum amount reduced-price students may be charged for breakfast is thirty (30) cents.
- 57. "School Food Authority" ("SFA") means the governing body which is responsible for the administration of one or more schools, and has legal authority to operate the National School Lunch Program or School Breakfast Program therein *or* be otherwise approved by FNS to operate the Program(s). The BOE may authorize the LEA Superintendent to sign legal documents on behalf of the SFA.
- 58. "School Nutrition Program" is the preparation and service of food to the SFA's students, staff, employees, and authorized visitors. The School Nutrition Program may include but is not necessarily limited to the National School Lunch Program, the School Breakfast Program, the After School Snack program, the Seamless Summer Option, the Summer Food Service Program, catering services, and *a la carte* food and beverage service.
- 59. "School Nutrition Facilities" are the areas, schools, sites, institutions or other properties made available by the SFA to the FSMC for the provision of the School Nutrition Program services.
- 60. "Services" means the services and responsibilities of FSMC as described in this Contract.
- 61. "SFA's School Nutrition Facilities" means the areas, improvements, personal property, and facilities made available by SFA to FSMC for the provision of the nutrition services as more fully described herein.
- 62. "SFA's School Nutrition Location(s)/Sites(s)" means the schools or other locations where Program meals are served to SFA's enrolled and visiting Students.
- 63. "SFA's School Nutrition Program" means the administration and operation of the nonprofit School Nutrition Program(s) on behalf of SFA's students, staff, employees and authorized visitors, including the following programs to the extent designated in Section III(B)(3) of the RFP: the National School Lunch Program (NSLP), the School Breakfast Program (SBP), the After School Snack Program, Disaster Feeding, the Summer Program (SP), the Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program (FFVP), and the *a la carte* food and beverage service.
- 64. "SFA's School Nutrition Program Budget" means the School Nutrition Program Budget for the

current school year, which is attached as "Exhibit D" and fully incorporated herein.

- 65. "Signature Authority" SFA shall retain signature authority on the School Nutrition Program Agreement, Free and Reduced-Price Policy Statement, and any and all claims made for reimbursement. 66. "Simplified acquisition threshold" means the dollar amount below which a non-Federal entity may purchase property or services using small purchase methods. Non-Federal entities adopt small purchase procedures in order to expedite the purchase of items costing less than the Simplified Acquisition Threshold. The Simplified Acquisition Threshold is set by the Federal Acquisition Regulation at 48 CFR Subpart 2.1 (Definitions) and in accordance with 41 U.S.C. 1908. As of publication, the Simplified Acquisition Threshold at the Federal level is \$250,000, but this threshold is periodically adjusted for inflation. (See 2 CFR § 200.88.) The Simplified Acquisition Threshold established by the State of North Carolina is \$90,000. A BOE may establish a different Simplified Acquisition Threshold as long as the threshold is below the State threshold.
- 67. "Smallwares" means non-disposable items utilized in the service of food.
- 68. "Smart Snacks Final Rule" applies to all foods sold at school during the school day. Under the Smart Snacks rule, all foods and beverages sold *a la carte*, in the school store, and in vending machines shall comply with the Smart Snacks nutrition standards. Such snacks shall also be sold in compliance with North Carolina's Competitive Foods Rule, which is established in Section B.3.q. of the Annual Agreement (renewal) to operate the Federally assisted School Nutrition Program(s) administered by the NCDPI.
- 69. "Sole Source Procurement" refers to one type of noncompetitive proposal found in 2 CFR § 200.320(c)(2); in the Child Nutrition Programs this occurs only when the goods or services are available from only one manufacturer through only one distributor or supplier. Sole source describes a condition of the procurement environment. In a true sole source situation, conducting a traditional solicitation (sealed bid, competitive negotiation or small purchase) is a meaningless act because the element of competition will not exist. When faced with an actual sole source situation, an SFA must first obtain written approval from the State agency, and then go directly to the one source of supply to negotiate terms, conditions and prices.
- 70. "Solicitation" or "solicitation documents" means a document used by the SFA to acquire goods and/or services. Solicitations must incorporate a clear and accurate description of the technical requirements for the material, product, or service to be procured. Solicitations must also identify all contract provisions required by Federal procurement regulations, requirements, terms, and conditions which the offerors must fulfill and all other factors to be used in evaluating the bids or proposals. Prior to issuing any solicitation documents, SFA shall first obtain written approval from NCDPI and shall incorporate all NCDPI required changes.
- 71. "Specifications" are written descriptions of what the purchaser requires and, consequently, what an offeror must offer to be considered eligible for a contract award.

- 72. "Special School Nutrition Functions" requested by the SFA shall be provided at a firm price mutually agreeable to the contractor and SFA. The contractor and the SFA shall agree as to what portion of this cost is to be reimbursed to the contractor and what portion will be paid directly by the SFA. All cost related to special functions shall be submitted in an invoice that is separate from the monthly billing for School Nutrition Program Services and shall not be considered when determining the number of meal equivalents for which the contractor will be paid a management fee or the performance of the contractor as it relates to compliance with the meal equivalent cost guarantee. No USDA Foods may be used for such functions. In addition, no food, labor, and supplies appropriated for the daily School Nutrition Programs may be used for these special functions.
- 73. "Standards of Conduct" governing conflicts of interest and governing the performance of all personnel engaged in the selection, award and administration shall be enforced throughout the solicitation, evaluation, and contract award. The BOE, LEA, and SFA must also maintain written standards of conduct covering organizational conflicts of interest. Such standards shall be consistent with 2 CFR § 200.318 and 319.
- 74. "State Agency (SA)" is NCDPI. The National School Lunch Program (NSLP), School Breakfast Program (SBP), After School Snack Program (ASSP), Seamless Summer Option (SSO), and Summer Nutrition Program (SNP) are administered for the State through the School Nutrition Division.
- 75. "State Distributing Agency" (SDA) is the North Carolina Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, Food Distribution Division.
- 76. "Summer Nutrition Program" means either the Summer Food Service Program or the Seamless Summer Option identified herein, and in which SFA participates.
- 77. "Term of the Contract" or "Term" is one year with four one-year renewal options. A partial school year will be considered as one of the four one-year renewal options.
- 78. "USDA" means the United States Department of Agriculture.
- 79. "USDA Foods" means foods purchased by the USDA. USDA Food Programs support domestic nutrition programs and American agricultural producers through purchases of domestic agricultural products for use in schools and institutions. The USDA Foods Program is administered by the North Carolina Department of Agriculture & Consumer Services ("NCDA&CS"). USDA Foods (including both entitlement and bonus foods) shall be credited to the recipient agency for the value of all USDA Foods received for use in the SFA's meal service in a school year or fiscal year.
- 80. "USDA Food Processing" refers to items produced on processing contracts from USDA Foods. The FSMC shall credit and/or report to the SFA for the value of actual USDA Foods and for USDA Foods contained in processed end products that the FSMC obtains from a processor on behalf of the SFA, in accordance with SFA's agreement with the NCDA&CS, and in accordance with 7 CFR § 250.51(a) regardless of the method of procurement. The specific method of crediting utilized, which may be by invoice reductions, refunds, or other means applied to the monthly invoice (in accordance with 7 CFR §

- 250.51(b)), shall be indicated in the proposal/contract.
- 81. "USDA Foods are Considered Received" when the foods arrive at the school site or SFA or FSMC storage facility in either raw form or in processed end products.
- 82. "Vendor" means a merchandiser of complete meals, meal components, or raw materials.

B. Scope and Purpose

- 1. This Contract will be in effect for a period of one year commencing on July 1, 2023, and terminating on June 30, 2024 and may be renewed for four (4) additional terms of one year each upon mutual agreement between SFA and FSMC. All renewals shall be documented by a written Contract Amendment, which is subject to the prior review and approval of the NCDPI.
- 2. During the term of this Contract, FSMC shall operate SFA's School Nutrition Program in conformance with SFA's agreement with NCDPI and the State Board of Education ("SBE"), in conformance with SFA's agreement with the NCDA&CS to receive/utilize USDA Foods, and in compliance with the provisions set forth in 7 CFR §210.16. FSMC shall comply with all applicable Federal, State, and local laws, rules and regulations, policies, instructions of NCDPI, NCDA&CS and USDA, and any additions or amendments thereto, including USDA Regulations at 7 CFR Parts 210, 220, 245, and 250, 2 CFR Part 200, and 2 CFR Part 180, as adopted and modified by USDA Regulation 2 CFR Part 417, 7 CFR Part 215 (SMP), if applicable, 7 CFR Part 225 (SFSP), if applicable, 2 CFR Parts 200.38, 74, & 101(b)(1), and the other laws described in the "Certification and Schedule of Applicable Laws," which is contained in Section III.R. and is fully incorporated herein by reference.
- 3. FSMC, as an independent contractor, shall have the exclusive right to operate the Programs checked below at the sites specified by SFA in the Schedule of School Nutrition Program Sites and Services Provided, which is attached as "Exhibit B" and is fully incorporated herein. If a program is added later (i.e., a breakfast program) which is beyond the scope or original intent of this RFP/Contract, or if a material change is made to the RFP/Contract, the appropriate procurement procedures must be followed. A key factor in determining whether a change is material is whether other bidders knowing of the change would have bid differently. SFA shall confer with NCDPI prior to making any material change in the Terms and Conditions of the base solicitation or RFP. SFA operates the following Program(s):

National School Lunch Program (NSLP)

School Breakfast Program (SBP)

Breakfast Kiosks/Carts (limited)

Breakfast in the Classroom (limited)

Universal Free Breakfast

After-School Snack Program (ASSP - NSLP)

Summer Food Service Program (SFSP)

Seamless Summer Option (SSO - NSLP)

Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program (FFVP) (limited if grant is received)

A la Carte Meals and Beverage Program

Adult Meals

Catering [in compliance with NC's Umstead Act N.C.G.S. 66-58(a)]

Disaster Feeding

Other: The SFA plans to begin operating the At-Risk After School Meals Program, which requires prior approval of the NC Department of Health and Human Services, beginning either in 2023-2024 or 2024-2025.

- 4. FSMC shall operate the School Nutrition Program(s) listed above in accordance with all applicable Federal regulations, including those regulations pertinent to the governance of the Federally assisted School Nutrition Programs as codified in the US Code of Federal Regulations, USDA-issued Final Rules, and all USDA-issued policy memoranda, guidance, and FNS instructions that govern the nonprofit School Nutrition Programs.
- 5. FSMC shall be an independent contractor and not an employee of SFA. Employees of FSMC shall not be employees of SFA.
- 6. FSMC's operation of SFA's School Nutrition Program(s) shall include performance by FSMC of all the services, which are described in this RFP/Contract, for the benefit of SFA's students, faculty, and staff and in accordance with the menu requirements and menu style described in the RFP/Contract.
- 7. FSMC shall implement an accurate Point of Service/Sale (POS/S) meal count system using the counting system currently in use by the SFA as stated in its application to participate in the School Nutrition Programs, and as approved by NCDPI for the program(s) indication in Section III.B.3 *supra*, as required under USDA regulations. Such meal counting system must eliminate the potential for overt identification of free and reduced-price eligible students pursuant to USDA Regulation 7 CFR § 245.8.
- 8. FSMC shall maintain all records necessary, in accordance with applicable regulations, for SFA, NCDPI, NCDA&CS and USDA to complete required monitoring activities, and shall further make said records available to SFA, NCDPI, NCDA&CS and USDA upon request for the purpose of auditing, examination, and review in accordance with 7 CFR § 210.16(c)(1).
- 9. FSMC shall provide additional special food and nutrition services such as banquets, parties, and refreshments for meetings as requested by SFA. A firm fixed-price per meal service type shall be negotiated and confirmed, in writing, with the third party requesting the special food and nutrition service. The third party or requesting organization will be billed for the actual cost of food, supplies, labor, and FSMC's overhead and administrative expenses, if applicable, for providing such service.

USDA Foods shall not be used for these special functions unless SFA's students will be the primary beneficiaries. (*See* SP99-4, Reimbursement for Snacks in After School Care Programs.) These special services shall be invoiced by the FSMC to the third party requesting such services and shall be invoiced separately from this Contract.

- 10. FSMC shall cooperate with SFA in promoting nutrition education, a healthy school environment, adequate time for students to consume their meals, and SFA's local wellness policies while coordinating SFA's School Nutrition Program with classroom instruction.
 - 11. FSMC shall comply with all SFA building rules and regulations.
- 12. FSMC shall obtain and post all licenses and permits that are required under Federal, State, and/or local law.
- 13. SFA shall assign an employee of the SFA who has a minimum of three (3) years of experience managing/supervising School Nutrition Programs to serve as the "Contract Manager" to monitor compliance with the Contract on behalf of the local BOE. The Contract Manager shall complete and provide a progress report monthly to the Superintendent and/or BOE. The report shall include at a minimum:
 - a. The efficiency and effectiveness of the contractor's performance as required in the Contract;
 - b. The general quality of professional personnel utilized in the performance of the Contract;
 - c. Conformance with the cost provisions of the Contract;
 - d. Progress towards achievement of the local BOE's goals and objectives; and,
- e. Other evaluation information pertinent to the Contract and related factors, such as the accuracy of records to support the claim for Federal reimbursement, the utilization of USDA Foods, significant personnel matters, significant program operation matters, and any other indication pertinent to the successful implementation of the terms and conditions of the Contract and the SFA's ability to comply with the laws, regulations, and policies that govern the Federally assisted School Nutrition Programs and the agreement with NCDPI.
- 14. SFA shall retain signature authority for the application/annual agreement renewal with NCDPI, Free and Reduced-Price Policy Statement, the monthly claim for reimbursement for the program(s) indicated in Section III.B.3 *supra*, and the agreement with NCDA&CS to receive and utilize USDA Foods (*See* 7 CFR §§ 210.9(a)-(b), 210.16(a)(5).) and other authoritative documents that assign responsibility and authority.
- 15. SFA shall be responsible for the development and distribution of the parent letter and Household Application for Free and Reduced-Price Meals and/or Free Milk. SFA shall designate the determining official who shall be responsible for overseeing the processing of household applications and for making determinations of student eligibility for free or reduced-price meals and free milk, if applicable. SFA shall also designate the hearing official to establish and use a fair hearing procedure under which a household may appeal a decision pertaining to the issuance of meal benefits for eligible

students. SFA shall be responsible for conducting any hearings related to determinations regarding eligibility for free or reduced-price meals and free milk, if applicable. SFA shall be responsible for all documentation required to Directly Certify students, including the identification of students who are deemed categorically eligible, for free meals at school. SFA shall be responsible for the Direct Certification of students eligible for free meals based on data provided by State and/or local agencies of jurisdiction; use of Direct Certification data and categorical eligibility data shall be managed by the SFA and shall be governed by Federal regulations and Memoranda of Agreement established by NCDPI. SFA shall be responsible for the collection and determination of data required to prepare the Identified Student Percentage ("ISP"), as needed, for the SFA's participation in the Community Eligibility Provision ("CEP").

- 16. SFA shall be responsible for the establishment and maintenance of the student eligibility roster and shall limit the use of any data for authorized purposes only. FSMC shall provide meals to students in a manner that prevents overt identification of students and prevents "meal shaming." (See 7 CFR §§ 210.7(c), 210.9(b)(18), and 245.6(e).)
- 17. SFA shall be legally responsible for its School Nutrition Program(s) and shall routinely manage the School Nutrition Program to monitor both parties' (FSMC and SFA) compliance with all Terms and Conditions of this Contract. SFA, through its designated Contract Manager, shall be responsible for monitoring the operations of the FSMC through periodic on-site documented visits to review that all operations are in conformance with the Terms and Conditions of this Contract and are in compliance with USDA program regulations. (See 7 CFR §§ 210.16(a)(2)-(3).)
- 18. SFA shall be responsible for conducting the required on-site reviews of School Nutrition Program operations, for documenting the outcome of the reviews, including required corrective actions, and for ensuring all documented corrective actions are remedied in a timely manner. SFA shall be responsible for maintaining the documentation of on-site reviews for the Federal records-retention period and throughout the term of this Contract.
- 19. SFA shall at all times retain control of the non-profit School Nutrition Program Account and overall financial responsibility for its School Nutrition Program. These responsibilities cannot be delegated to the FSMC.
- 20. SFA shall establish all selling prices, including price adjustments, for all reimbursable and non-reimbursable meals/milk and *a la carte*, including vending, adult meals, contract meals, and catering. However, non-pricing programs do not need to establish a selling price for reimbursable meals/milk.
- 21. SFA shall be responsible for ensuring the resolution of program reviews and audit findings. FSMC shall fully cooperate with SFA in resolving review and audit issues, and FSMC shall indemnify SFA for any fiscal action, claims, losses or damages, fault, fraud, required repayment or restoration of funds, including reasonable attorney's fees incurred in defending or resolving such issues that result

from FSMC's operational, intentional, or negligent acts.

- 22. If there is more than one School Nutrition Program location or site, SFA, or FSMC under the supervision of the SFA, shall conduct an on-site review of the counting and claiming system and other aspects of program operation at each SFA Location/Site no later than February 1st of each year. If FSMC conducts the on-site review, FSMC will promptly report any findings to SFA. SFA shall at all times retain responsibility for the meal counting and claiming system. (7 CFR § 210.8(a)(1).)
- 23. Payments on any claim shall not preclude SFA from making a claim for adjustment on any item found not to have been in accordance with the provisions of this RFP and Contract.
- 24. SFA may request of FSMC additional food-related programs; however, SFA reserves the right, at its sole discretion, to sell or dispense food or beverages, provided such use does not interfere with the operation of the School Nutrition Programs. Any change to the scope of services to be provided by FSMC that is beyond the scope or original intent of this RFP and Contract, or that would constitute a material change to the RFP/Contract must be competitively re-procured. A key factor in determining materiality is whether other potential contractors knowing of the change would have issued their proposal differently. (USDA Guidance Memo SP2-2010, October 9, 2009.)
- 25. Any changes to the Terms and/or Conditions of this Contract, which are required by Federal or State law or rule, or changes to Federal or State laws or rules, are automatically incorporated herein, effective as of the date specified in such law or rule.
- 26. Any additional payments to the SFA or any foundations or organizations associated with the SFA that are unrelated to School Nutrition Program(s), such as money or rebates for school improvements and student scholarships, or other non-School Nutrition-related provisions, are not allowable under the Terms and Conditions of this Contract.
- 27. In the event the RFP requires FSMC to provide management services for SFA's additional School Nutrition Program(s), the parties shall operate the Program according to applicable Federal, State, and local regulations, policies and guidance.
- 28. In the event FSMC provides management services for the Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program (FFVP) at any of SFA's School Nutrition Locations/Sites, SFA and FSMC shall operate the FFVP in accordance with the requirements of Section 19 of the National School Lunch Act, all applicable regulations and policies, and the FFVP Handbook for Schools, as well as USDA guidance issued via memorandum and the Administrative Review Manual (ARM). SFA and FSMC further agree that not more than 10% of the total funds awarded to the school and/or schools for operation of the FFVP may be used for administrative expenses.

C. School Nutrition Operations

1. SFA shall retain control of the quality, extent, and general nature of the School Nutrition Program

Operations, and the prices to be charged for meals.

- 2. FSMC shall serve meals on such days, at such times, and according to the menu types and regional food and meal service preferences as requested by SFA.
- 3. FSMC shall offer free, reduced-price, and full-price reimbursable meals to all eligible children participating in SFA's School Nutrition Program(s) indicated in Section III.B.3 *supra*.
- 4. In order for FSMC to offer *a la carte* meal or snack service, FSMC shall offer free, reduced price, and paid reimbursable meals to all eligible children.
- 5. FSMC shall provide meals that meet the meal pattern and dietary standards required by the USDA and as specified in 7 CFR §§ 210.10-11.
- 6. FSMC shall promote maximum participation in the School Nutrition Program(s) operated by SFA.
- 7. FSMC shall provide the specified types of meal service in the schools/sites listed in Exhibit B.
- 8. FSMC shall sell on the premises only those foods and beverages authorized by SFA and only at the times and places designated by SFA, and only those foods and beverages that meet School Nutrition Program requirements and/or requirements of SFA's Local Wellness Policy, available at https://www.boardpolicyonline.com/bl/?b=asheville_city#&&hs=918576 (Policy 6410, School Wellness).
- 9. FSMC shall make substitutions in the food components of the meal pattern for students with disabilities when their disability restricts their diet as stated in the students' Individual Educational Plans ("IEPs") or 504 Plans and when the need for the substitution is certified by an appropriately licensed medical practitioner. Substitutions for disability reasons must be made on a case-by-case basis only when supported by a written statement of the need for substitutions that includes recommended alternate foods, unless otherwise exempted by FNS. Such Statement must be signed by an appropriately licensed medical practitioner (See 7 CFR § 210.10(g)(1); SP59-2016, Policy Memorandum on Modifications to Accommodate Disabilities in the School Meal Programs.) FSMC may make substitution for those non-disabled students who are unable to consume regular breakfast, lunch or snack because of medical or other special dietary needs. Substitutions for students without disabilities who cannot consume the regular breakfast, lunch or snacks because of non-disabling medical or other special dietary needs must be made on a case-by-case basis only when supported by a statement from a licensed medical authority except in the case of fluid milk substitutions. (See 7 CFR § 210.10(g)(2).) There shall be no additional charge to the student for such substitutions. (See SP40-2017, Accommodating Children with Disabilities in the School Meal Programs.)
- 10. FSMC shall make substitutions for fluid milk for non-disabled students who cannot consume fluid milk due to medical or special dietary needs. Substitutions shall be made when a medical authority or student's parent or legal guardian submits a written request for a fluid milk substitute identifying the medical or other special dietary need that restricts the student's diet. Notification of fluid milk substitutions shall remain in effect until the medical authority or the student's parent or legal guardian

revokes such a request in writing, or SFA changes its substitution policy for non-disabled students. Fluid milk substitutes shall provide nutrients as required by Federal and State regulations. There shall be no additional charge to the student for such substitutions. (*See* 7 CFR §§ 210.10(m) & 220.8.)

11. FSMC shall maintain a record of special diets planned and served daily; such record shall be maintained as required to document compliance with provisions for students with disabilities and special dietary requirements.

D. Meal Requirements and Dietary Standards

- 1. SFA shall establish, and FSMC shall participate in, an advisory board composed of parents, teachers, students, and other stakeholders to assist in menu planning as required by 7 CFR § 210.16(a)(8).

 2. FSMC shall serve meals that follow the twenty-one (21) day menu cycles that meet the food specifications contained in Minimum Food Specifications, which is attached to this Contract as "Exhibit J" and fully incorporated herein, and that meet School Nutrition Program requirements. Additionally, SFA and FSMC shall agree to detailed meal specifications for each meal included in the twenty-one (21) day cycle menus in Menu Cycles, which is attached to this Contract as "Exhibit C" and fully incorporated herein. At a minimum, such meal specifications shall include: (i) a recipe for each menu item that includes the total yield, portion size, ingredients, and all USDA-required nutrient information; (ii) the identity of all branded items that may be used in the meal; and, (iii) whenever possible, the grade, style, and condition of each food item and other information that indicates the acceptable level of quality for each food item. FSMC shall provide a detailed recipe for each Meal Specification identified for the 7th day in the NSLP menu cycle. SFA shall maintain a hard copy record of these recipes.
- 3. FSMC shall follow: (i) the twenty-one (21) day menu cycle and meal specifications developed by SFA for the NSLP; (ii) the twenty-one (21) day menu cycle and meal specifications developed by SFA for the SBP; (iii) the twenty-one (21) day menu cycle and meal specifications developed by SFA for the ASSP; and, (iv) the twenty-one (21) day menu cycle and meal specifications developed by SFA for the SFSP.
- 4. FSMC shall serve *a la carte* items that follow the twenty-one (21) day menu cycle contained in Exhibit C and that meet all Federal and State School Nutrition Program requirements. Additionally, SFA and FSMC shall agree to the *a la carte* specifications for each *a la carte* item included in the twenty-one (21) day cycle menu. At a minimum, such specifications shall include: (i) a recipe for each menu item that includes the total yield, portion size, ingredients, and all USDA required nutrient information; (ii) the identity of all branded items that may be used in the meal; and, (iii) whenever possible, the grade, style, and condition of each food item and other information that indicates the acceptable level of quality for each food item. FSMC shall provide a detailed recipe for each Meal Specification identified for the 9th day in the *a la carte* menu cycle. SFA shall maintain a hard copy

record of these recipes.

- 5. FSMC shall not change or vary the menus after the first menu cycle for the NSLP, SBP, ASSP, Summer Nutrition Program(s), or the *a la carte* items without prior written approval of SFA. SFA shall notify NCDPI and NCDA&CS of prior written approval of FSMC's request to amend the twenty-one (21) day cycle menu by sending a copy of the approval to both agencies. SFA shall approve the menus no later than two weeks prior to service in accordance with 7 CFR §§ 210.10, 210.11, and 210.16. Any changes or variances requested by FSMC for substitutions to SFA menu of lower quality food items shall be justified and documented in writing by FSMC and SFA's response shall also be documented in writing; SFA shall also send written notification to NCDPI and NCDA&CS of its response related to menu substitutions of lower quality food items. FSMC shall maintain documentation for substitutions and justification of lower quality food items for the records retention period that is applicable to food production records and shall make such documentation available to SFA, NCDPI, NCDA&CS, and USDA for review upon request in accordance with 7 CFR §§ 210.16(c)(1) and 210.23.
- 6. FSMC shall submit a Fresh Fruit & Vegetable Program cycle menu based on the information contained in the 2004 resource, *Fruits and Vegetables Galore: Helping Kids Eat More* (available from the FNS website, and as described in current guidance from USDA and NCDPI).
- 7. FSMC shall comply with SFA's Local Wellness Policy.

E. Summer Nutrition Programs

- 1. SFA shall be responsible for determining eligibility of all SFSP sites.
- 2. SFA, as sponsor, shall be responsible for all management responsibilities of the SFSP, as prescribed in 7 CFR § 225.15(a)(3). FSMC shall comply with SFA's Agreement with NCDPI to operate the SFSP.
- 3. Bonding requirements for the Contract are addressed in the Letter of Intent, and include the bonding requirements for the SFS or SSO.
- 4. FSMC shall comply with the twenty-one (21) day menu cycle developed by SFA for the SFSP (Exhibit C) and include it in the RFP. SFA shall approve any changes in the menus no later than two weeks prior to service after the initial cycle has been used. SFA shall inform NCDPI of menu changes for the SFSP.
- 5. SFA, as an SFSP sponsor, shall be responsible for conducting and documenting the required SFSP site visits of all sites for pre-approval and during operation of the program.
- 6. SFA shall make the final determination of the opening and closing dates of all SFSP sites, if applicable.
- 7. SFA shall immediately correct any problems found as a result of health inspections and shall submit written documentation of the corrective actions required to remedy the matter within two weeks of receiving the citation to the NCDPI.
- 8. FSMC may use donated foods to conduct SFSP in accordance with Section III.G *infra*, 7 CFR Part 225, and 2 CFR Part 200.

F. Procurement

- 1. SFA shall adhere to the procurement standards specified in 7 CFR §210.21 when contracting with FSMC.
- 2. FSMC shall buy the beginning inventory, exclusive of commodities, from SFA, and shall serve as a purchasing agent on behalf of the SFA and shall assist the SFA in the purchase of all foods and food storage, preparation, and service supplies within the fixed-price per meal equivalent.
- 3. All purchases made by and/or on behalf of SFA shall be used solely in the SFA's nonprofit School Nutrition program. All food and related supplies purchased by and/or on behalf of SFA shall be kept separate and apart and the title thereto shall remain with SFA at all times. All such purchases shall be made in the name of the SFA. SFA and FSMC fully acknowledge and agree with the contractual requirements of 2 CFR Part 200 and 7 CFR § 250.53.
- 4. FSMC shall follow the procurement regulations as described in 2 CFR §§ 200.317–327. FSMC and SFA shall establish a written Procurement Plan that describes SFA's procedures for the procurement of food, supplies, services, and equipment in accordance with Federal, State, and local laws. The Procurement Plan shall be approved by the local BOE and shall include a system that enables each school site to confirm that the food, supplies, services, and equipment procured are identical to those actually received. FSMC shall not serve as the vendor unless SFA's Contract Manager approves an appropriate process to be followed that assures free and open competition in accordance with 2 CFR § 200.319(b). SFA shall issue its approval for FSMC to serve as the vendor in writing.
- 5. If FSMC is acting as a purchasing agent on behalf of SFA and purchasing foods or other goods or services for SFA under this Contract, then SFA shall ensure FSMC complies with all applicable competitive purchasing and open competition requirements for such purchases as set forth in 2 CFR Part 200, including, but not limited to, 2 CFR §§ 200.317-327. In addition, SFA shall ensure FSMC complies with all applicable Federal, State and local laws, rules and regulations, policies, instructions of NCDPI, NCDA&CS and USDA, and any additions or amendments thereto, including, but not limited to, USDA Regulations located at: 7 CFR Parts 210, 220, 245, 250; 2 CFR Part 200; 2 CFR Part 180, as adopted and modified by USDA Regulation 2 CFR Part 417; 7 CFR Part 215 (SMP), if applicable; 7 CFR Part 225 (SFSP), if applicable; 7 CFR Part 226 (CACFP), if applicable in administering the At-Risk After School Meal Program of the CACFP; and, 2 CFR §§ 200.38, 200.74 and 200.101(b)(1).
- 6. Whether the SFA conducts its own procurement or whether FSMC procures products on behalf of SFA, FSMC shall not require any additional liability coverage, regardless of dollar value, beyond that which SFA would require under procurements not involving FSMC.
- 7. FSMC shall not assign or subcontract in whole or in part its rights or obligations under any contract resulting from its response to this RFP without the prior written consent of SFA. Any attempted assignment without said consent is void and of no effect.
- 8. SFA and FSMC fully acknowledge and agree that to the extent possible, unless preempted by Federal

law or regulations, FSMC will use best efforts to purchase agricultural products produced, processed, or grown in North Carolina if the cost and quality are equal. In accordance with 7 CFR § 210.21(g)(1), SFA may apply geographic preference when procuring unprocessed or minimally processed locally grown or locally raised agricultural products. When exercising the option to utilize geographic preference to procure such products, SFA shall have the discretion to determine the local area to which the geographic preference option will be applied. SFA shall instruct FSMC of the geographic preference option to be used throughout the duration of the Contract. The availability of North Carolina products is expected by SFA. The Farm-to-School relationship should be enhanced, encouraged, and supported by any vendor supplying goods to SFA. Therefore, SFA shall give preference to items that can be delivered within 24 hours of harvest or production. FSMC is encouraged to regularly submit a list of locally grown, processed, and manufactured items available, based on the SFA's geographic preference option, for consideration. Products shall be clearly labeled. FSMC shall make a good faith effort to purchase local products first when available. In keeping with SFA's mission of establishing local agricultural partnerships, SFA advocates that a fair price be paid to farmers to help make this important segment of the local economy sustainable.

9. FSMC shall document and track all FFVP expenses, if applicable, separately and shall make this documentation easily accessible for review by SFA, NCDPI or NCDA&CS.

G. USDA Foods

- 1. FSMC shall comply with all provisions established in 7 CFR § 250.53 pertaining to fixed-price contracts. SFA shall retain the title to all USDA Foods at all times, and at no time shall the ownership of USDA Foods be transferred to FSMC or any other entity. No value or benefit of SFA's USDA Foods shall accrue in any manner to FSMC. SFA and FSMC shall ensure all USDA Foods received by SFA and made available to FSMC accrue only to the benefit of SFA's School Nutrition Program and are fully utilized therein. (*See* 7 CFR § 210.16(a)(6).)
- 2. FSMC shall credit and report to SFA the value of all USDA Foods received for use in SFA's meal service in the school year, whether the USDA Foods are used that year or not, including both entitlement and bonus foods, and include the value of USDA Foods contained in processed end products, in accordance with the contingencies in 7 CFR 250.51(a). (See 7 CFR § 250.53(a)(1).)
- 3. SFA shall ensure FSMC reports and credits the value of all USDA Foods received in the school year in which it was received and used in SFA's meal service in accordance with 7 CFR §250.51(a). FSMC shall record and report the value of USDA Foods used in crediting, or the actual values assigned, using the format and requirements prescribed by NCDA&CS. FSMC shall use the method and frequency of reporting the value of USDA Foods as determined by NCDA&CS. FSMC shall report the value of USDA Foods usage monthly and annually to SFA using Forms FDD 2009 *USDA Foods Delivered to Recipient Agencies* and FDD 2009P *USDA Foods Diverted to Processors*. SFA shall reconcile these

reports (FDD 2009 and FDD 2009P) with the USDA *Foods Allocated and Received Report* (209 Report) as located on NCDA&CS's website. SFA shall be responsible for reconciling any discrepancies among the reports. These reports shall be kept on file with SFA. These reports and forms shall be available to NCDA&CS and NCDPI upon request. At the end of each fiscal quarter, SFA shall send copies of these reports to the NCDA&CS at the following address:

North Carolina Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services Food Distribution Division P.O. Box 659 Butner, NC 27509-0659

- 4. FSMC shall be responsible for activities related to USDA Foods in accordance with 7 CFR § 250.50(d), and shall assure that such activities are performed in accordance with the applicable requirements in 7 CFR Part 250. (See 7 CFR § 250.53(a)(4).) Records shall be maintained in an accurate and complete manner with respect to the receipt, use/disposition, storage, and inventory of USDA Foods and shall be monitored routinely to ensure FSMC's system of inventory management does not result in SFA being charged for USDA Foods or for the storage of USDA Foods.
- 5. FSMC shall accept and use all donated ground beef and ground pork products, and all processed end products, without substitution, in SFA's School Nutrition Program. Upon termination of this Contract, or if this Contract is not extended or renewed, FSMC must return all unused donated ground beef, pork, and processed end products to SFA. (See 7 CFR §§ 250.51(d), 250.52(c), 250.53(a)(5).)
- 6. FSMC shall accept and use all USDA Foods in SFA's School Nutrition Program. FSMC shall use all USDA Foods issued to SFA, or shall use commercially purchased foods of the same or better generic quality and identity, of U.S. origin, and of equal or better quality than the USDA Foods, if approved in writing by SFA. (*See* 7 CFR §§ 250.50(a), 250.53(a)(6).)
- 7. The procurement of processed end products on behalf of SFA, as applicable, shall comply with Subpart C of 7 CFR Part 250 and with the provisions of NCDA&CS's Food Distribution Division's processing agreements, and will ensure reporting and/or crediting of SFA's School Nutrition Program for the value of USDA Foods contained in such end products at the processing agreement value. (*See* 7 CFR § 250.53(a)(7).)
- 8. FSMC is prohibited from entering into any processing contracts with a processor utilizing USDA Foods on behalf of SFA; only SFA may enter into USDA Foods processing contracts. *See* 7 CFR § 250.53(a)(8).) If FSMC acts as an intermediary between the processor and SFA in receiving processed products from the processor, then FSMC shall report and/or be accountable to SFA for the value of processed products upon receipt; specifically, FSMC shall account for and report the commodity value in end products procured by SFA in accordance with the processing requirements in Subpart C of 7 CFR Part 250. FSMC shall report to SFA the value of USDA Foods contained in the end products at the processing agreement value. All refunds received from processors shall be credited to SFA's School Nutrition Program account in accordance with 7 CFR § 250.51(a).

- 9. FSMC shall comply with 7 CFR §§ 250.14(b) and 250.52 regarding responsibilities of FSMC in the receipt, safe and efficient storage, control, use reporting, crediting, and, where instructed by SFA, the disposal of USDA Foods. (*See* 7 CFR § 250.53(a)(9).)
- 10. FSMC shall allow SFA and/or any State or Federal representative or auditor, including the Comptroller General and USDA, or their duly authorized representatives, to perform onsite reviews of FSMC's School Nutrition operation, including the review of records, to ensure compliance with requirements for the management and use of USDA Foods. (*See* 7 CFR § 250.53(a)(10).)
- 11. FSMC shall maintain all records to document its compliance with any and all requirements relating to USDA Foods, in accordance with 7 CFR § 250.54(b). (See 7 CFR § 250.53(a)(11).)
- 12. FSMC fully acknowledges and agrees that the renewal of this Contract is contingent upon the fulfillment of all Contract provisions relating to USDA Foods. (See 7 CFR § 250.53(a)(12).)
- 13. SFA shall assure the maximum amount of USDA Foods are received and utilized by FSMC in accordance with 7 CFR § 210.9(b)(15).
- 14. SFA shall consult with FSMC on the selection of USDA Foods; however, SFA shall make the final determination as to the selection and/or acceptance of USDA Foods.
- 15. FSMC shall conduct all activities relating to USDA Foods for which it is responsible in accordance with 7 CFR Parts 210, 220, 225, 226, and 250, as applicable. FSMC shall respond to USDA Food orders, as necessary, to take full advantage of the USDA Foods offered, and shall ensure all USDA Foods received for use in the School Nutrition Program, for the period specified in the Agreement between the NCDA&CS and the SFA, are used within the period specified by SFA. FSMC shall reimburse SFA for the amount of any unused USDA Foods for which the value of any USDA Foods should revert to NCDA&CS.
- 16. FSMC shall comply with all terms and conditions included in SFA's agreement(s) with NCDA&CS. FSMC shall be solely liable and responsible for the proper use of USDA Foods. Any negligence on the part of FSMC that results in any loss of, improper use of, or damage to USDA Foods shall be the sole responsibility of FSMC. SFA shall obtain restitution from FSMC for any claim of improper use, loss, or damage to USDA Foods.
- 17. Failure by FSMC to maintain the records required under this Contract shall be considered prima facie evidence of its improper use, distribution, loss, or inadequate control of USDA Foods.
- 18. FSMC shall have all records available to substantiate that the full value of all USDA Foods is used solely (i) for the benefit of the School Nutrition Program in accordance with 7 CFR § 250.53(a)(11) and (ii) for the purposes of the program as prescribed in 7 CFR § 250.54(d).
- 19. FSMC shall provide adequate documentation to SFA to ensure USDA Foods, including entitlement and bonus USDA Foods and USDA Foods contained in processed end products, received for use in the SFA's School Nutrition Program from the period of July 1 June 30 annually for the term of the Contract, were specifically used in the SFA's School Nutrition Program during this period.

- 20. FSMC shall use all USDA Foods and processed end products in inventory carried over from any previous contract in the SFA's School Nutrition Program, unless the SFA determines and documents, in writing, to the NCDPI and NCDA&CS that such foods are out-of-condition, in which case they must not be used. The SFA must ensure the FSMC reports and credits the value of any additional USDA Foods not accounted for in the fixed-price per meal contract and any USDA Foods that are not made available until later in the school year. SFA must also ensure the method, and timing, of crediting does not cause its cash resources to exceed the limits established in 7 CFR § 210.9(b)(2).
- 21. SFA shall maintain responsibility for procuring processing agreements, private storage facilities, inventory management, or any other aspect of financial management relating to USDA Foods. (*See* 7 CFR §250.15.)
- 22. Upon termination of this Contract, FSMC shall, at SFA's discretion, return unused USDA Foods to SFA. The value of other unused USDA Foods shall be based on the market value of all USDA Foods received for use in SFA's School Nutrition Program. Market value shall be the allocated value NCDA&CS provided to SFA in accordance with 7 CFR § 250.51(c).
- 23. FSMC shall comply, as applicable, with 7 CFR §§ 250.51-52 concerning payment of processing fees or submittal of refund requests to a processor on behalf of SFA, or remittance of refunds for the value of USDA Foods in processed end products to SFA, in accordance with the requirements in 7 CFR Part 250 Subpart C.
- 24. FSMC is prohibited from cashing out USDA Foods and providing a credit to SFA for USDA Foods in accordance with the efficient use requirements described in 7 CFR § 250.13. 25.
- 25. FSMC fully acknowledges and agrees that the proposed fixed-price per meal rate must be calculated as if no USDA Foods were available.

H. Use of Facilities, Inventory, Equipment, and Storage

- 1. SFA shall make available, without any cost or charge to FSMC, area(s) of the premises in which FSMC shall render its services under this Contract. Facilities shall be equipped and ready-to-operate, together with any utilities, such as electricity, fuel, and refrigeration, that may be reasonably required for FSMC to efficiently perform its obligations under this Contract. SFA shall have full access to these facilities at all times and for any reason, including, but not limited to, inspection and audit.
- 2. SFA shall furnish building maintenance services for the School Nutrition facilities and shall promptly make all required equipment repairs and replacements. FSMC shall utilize the SFA-owned equipment and facilities in good and proper manner and shall maintain the same in a state of cleanliness to assure strict compliance with all Federal, State and local laws, regulations and ordinances, including State and local health regulations and requirements. FSMC shall immediately notify SFA when equipment or SFA owned work tools require repair or replacement. FSMC shall neither initiate nor approve equipment repair or replacement without SFA's prior written authorization.

- 3. SFA shall maintain records of equipment depreciation and shall record such depreciation in the appropriate reporting system.
- 4. At the commencement, and again at the termination or expiration of this Contract, FSMC and SFA shall conduct a physical inventory of all non-expendable supplies and capital equipment owned by SFA, including, but not limited to, silverware, trays, chinaware, glassware and kitchen utensils, and all furniture, fixtures, and dining room equipment utilized in SFA's School Nutrition Program. FSMC and SFA shall mutually agree on the usability of such supplies and equipment and, at the expiration or termination of this Contract, FSMC shall surrender to SFA all non-expendable supplies and capital equipment in the condition in which it was received except for ordinary wear and tear, damage by the elements and except to the extent that said premises or equipment may have been lost or damaged by vandalism, fire, flood or other acts of God, or theft by persons other than employees of FSMC except through the negligence of FSMC or its employees, or for any other reason beyond the control of FSMC.
- 5. At the commencement, and again at the termination or expiration of this Contract, FSMC and SFA shall jointly undertake a beginning and closing inventory of all food and supplies. USDA Foods shall also be inventoried by a separate inventory. FSMC and SFA shall determine whether any portion of the beginning inventory is unsuitable for SFA's continued use. Such inventory, when completed, shall automatically become a part of this Contract by incorporation. FSMC shall be responsible for accounting for any difference between the beginning inventory and the ending inventory; FSMC shall compensate SFA for any shortfall in inventory not arising from: (1) normal wear and tear or (2) theft, fire, or other casualty loss beyond the control of FSMC and not arising from the negligence of FSMC or its agents. The value of the inventories, except for USDA Foods inventories, shall be determined by invoice cost. The value of USDA Foods inventories shall be the market value, which is the value in USDA's Electronic Commodity Ordering System (ECOS) at the time the USDA Foods are received by SFA and as validated by NCDA&CS.
- 6. FSMC shall not invest in equipment to operate the School Nutrition Program without SFA's prior written authorization. If SFA provides written approval for FSMC to purchase equipment, all equipment purchased pursuant to this provision will be titled to, and remain the property of, SFA. This equipment shall be depreciated on a straight-line basis over five (5) years; such depreciation shall be included in SFA's total operating cost during the term of this Contract and any subsequent renewal terms between the parties until the equipment is fully depreciated.
- 7. Should the contract expire prior to the full depreciation of the equipment purchased pursuant to the preceding paragraph, SFA may either retain the property and continue to make payments in accordance with the depreciation schedule or return the property to FSMC in full release of the unpaid balance. FSMC shall provide SFA with actual receipts for the purchase of all equipment subject to depreciation and a depreciation table shall be added to this Contract containing the actual price of all equipment at

- purchase and the date of purchase. SFA shall reimburse FSMC for the undepreciated portion of the equipment within sixty (60) days of the expiration of the contract.
- 8. All equipment and/or fixtures added by FSMC during the term of this Contract shall become the property of SFA. Fixtures for the purpose of this Contract include goods that have become so related to the real property than an interest in them arises under the law; examples include, but are not limited to, counters, islands, ovens, sinks, service stations, and other items that cannot be removed without damaging the surfaces to which they are mounted.
- 9. SFA shall retain the right to rent any LEA-owned School Nutrition facility to outside groups during non-school hours or weekends, provided such rental does not interfere with the normal School Nutrition operation. When such activities are agreed upon by FSMC and SFA, SFA may require a member(s) of the School Nutrition Program staff, designated by the on-site School Nutrition Manager, to be on the premises during such activities. FSMC will be reimbursed for related personnel costs from the LEA's general fund; such expenses associated with the rental shall not be incurred by the School Nutrition Program account.
- 10. FSMC shall maintain the inventory of smallwares, kitchen utensils, and other operating items necessary for the School Nutrition operation and at the inventory level specified by SFA.
- 11. Except for when damages result from FSMC employees using less than reasonable care, SFA shall replace expendable equipment and replace, repair, and maintain nonexpendable equipment.
- 12. FSMC shall maintain adequate storage procedures, inventory, and control of USDA Foods in conformance with SFA's agreements with NCDPI and NCDA&CS.
- 13. SFA shall have full access to the School Nutrition facilities at all times.
- 14. SFA shall provide FSMC with keys for all School Nutrition areas secured with locks.
- 15. SFA shall provide FSMC with local telephone service.
- 16. SFA shall furnish and install any equipment and/or make any structural changes to the facilities needed to comply with Federal, State, or local laws, ordinances, rules, and regulations.
- 17. SFA shall be responsible for any losses, including USDA Foods, which may arise due to equipment malfunction or loss of electrical power not within the control of FSMC.
- 18. FSMC shall not remove any food preparation and serving equipment owned by SFA from SFA's premises without SFA's prior written approval.
- 19. SFA shall neither be responsible nor liable for any loss or damage to equipment owned by FSMC.
- 20. FSMC shall notify SFA of any equipment belonging to FSMC on SFA premises within ten (10) days of its placement on SFA premises.
- 21. FSMC shall comply with all SFA building rules, regulations, and policies. SFA's board policies are available at https://www.boardpolicyonline.com/bl/?b=asheville_city.
- 22. FSMC shall not use SFA's facilities to produce food, meals or services for third parties without

- SFA's prior written approval. If such usage is mutually acceptable, there shall be a signed agreement stipulating the fees to be paid by FSMC to SFA for such facility usage. Such usage shall not result in a cost to the School Nutrition Program account.
- 23. The preparation of food off SFA premises for service to students in the SFA shall be prohibited without SFA's prior written approval.
- 24. Upon termination or expiration of this Contract, SFA shall conduct a physical inventory of all equipment, food, and supplies owned by SFA.
- 25. Upon termination or expiration of this Contract, FSMC shall surrender to SFA all of SFA's equipment and furnishings used in SFA's School Nutrition Program in good repair and condition, reasonable wear and tear excepted.

I. Health Certifications/Food Safety/HACCP

- 1. FSMC shall comply with all State and local environmental health and other laws that in any way affect school meal preparation and/or service in accordance with 7 CFR § 210.16(a)(7).
- 2. FSMC shall abide by the Food Code as prescribed in 15A NCAC 18A .2600.
- 3. FSMC shall maintain, in the storage, preparation, distribution, and service of food, proper sanitation and health standards in conformance with all applicable State and local laws and regulations and shall comply with the food safety inspection requirements of 7 CFR § 210.13(b). (See 7 CFR § 210.9(b)(14).)
- 4. FSMC shall maintain all State and local health certifications for any facility outside the school in which it proposes to prepare meals and shall maintain this health certification for the duration of this Contract. (See 7 CFR § 210.16(c)(2).)
- 5. FSMC shall obtain and post all licenses and permits as required by Federal, State, and/or local laws.
- 6. FSMC shall comply with all local sanitation requirements applicable to the preparation of food.
- 7. SFA shall maintain applicable health certification and ensure that FSMC complies with all applicable State and local regulations pertaining to sanitation, preparing, serving, or transporting meals at a SFA facility. (See 7 CFR § 210.16(a)(7).)
- 8. SFA shall provide sanitary toilet and hand washing facilities for the employees of FSMC.
- 9. FSMC shall be responsible for cleaning all kitchen floors, hoods, grease filters, and any other commercial and non-commercial equipment used to receive, store, prepare, transport, serve, refrigerate, and/or otherwise hold food and beverages.
- 10. SFA shall be responsible for the maintenance and expense of insect and pest control in all food storage, preparation, production, and service areas. SFA shall provide extermination services as needed. FSMC shall notify SFA of any problems in these areas.
- 11. FSMC shall be responsible for removal of trash and garbage resulting from the School Nutrition program in compliance with SFA's schedule for waste disposal.
- 12. SFA shall be responsible for all regular School Nutrition-related building maintenance, with the

exception of normal clean up.

- 13. FSMC shall clean the kitchen and serving lines. (See Designation of Program Expenses.)
- 14. SFA shall provide regular cleaning service for dining area walls, windows, floors, light fixtures, draperies and blinds, and periodic waxing and buffing of floors.
- 15. FSMC shall place garbage and trash in containers in designated areas as specified by SFA.
- 16. FSMC shall operate and care for all equipment and School Nutrition areas in a clean, safe, and healthy condition in accordance with the standards acceptable to SFA and shall comply with all applicable laws, ordinances, regulations, and rules of Federal, State, and local authorities, including laws related to recycling.
- 17. SFA shall routinely clean grease traps, ductwork, plenum chambers, and roof fans.
- 18. Any cleaning or sanitation that is not specifically assigned herein shall be the responsibility of SFA.
- 19. FSMC shall adhere to the food safety program implemented by SFA for all preparation and service of school meals, using a Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Point ("HACCP") system as required by 42 U.S.C. § 1758(h)(5)(A) and shall maintain the HACCP documentation as required by NCDPI.
- 20. FSMC shall ensure at least two (2) health inspections annually to be conducted by the local Department of Health at every site involved in school meal preparation and/or service as required by 42 U.S.C. § 1758(h)(1).

J. Employees

- 1. FSMC shall provide and pay a staff of qualified management and operational personnel assigned to duty on SFA's premises for efficient, effective, and compliant operation of the School Nutrition Programs.
- 2. SFA shall designate whether current SFA employees, including site and area managers as well as any other staff, will be retained by SFA or be subject to employment by FSMC. Employees to be retained by SFA are described by their current position/hours in Exhibit G. For any positions that are to be filled by and that will thereafter remain the responsibility of FSMC, SFA shall provide in Exhibit H the list of the FSMC positions and the minimum qualifications acceptable to SFA for each position. This designation must match the information reported in the list of SFA Employees, which is attached to this Contract as "Exhibit G" and fully incorporated herein, and the Schedule of FSMC Employees, which is attached as "Exhibit H." SFA's managerial and operational staff at the school level shall be directly supervised, on SFA's behalf, by FSMC management employees; provided, however, that SFA shall retain the exclusive right to control the terms and conditions of the employment of such supervisory and non-supervisory employees, including, but not limited to, control over their promotions, disciplinary action, dismissal, compensation levels, and work duties. Any School Nutrition position not identified in Exhibit H (FSMC Employees, if applicable for LEAs entering into a first-time contract) shall be considered an employee of SFA and shall report to the designated LEA official assigned by the

- Superintendent and BOE. These employees shall be responsible for performing the non-delegable duties on behalf of SFA. SFA's Contract Manager shall report to the appropriate school official as designated by the Superintendent and BOE; under no circumstances shall these positions report to FSMC.
- 3. SFA may, at its sole discretion, retain all School Nutrition Program employees currently on SFA's payroll and shall pay the salaries, benefits, and all other personnel costs currently applicable to these positions (e.g., FICA, taxes, etc.) for these individuals. SFA employees assigned to the School Nutrition Program will be entitled to all salary and benefits applicable to LEA employees in their respective positions as determined by SFA. SFA shall retain present permanent full-time and permanent part-time SFA employees without a reduction in salary, hours worked, or benefits. As School Nutrition Program employees of the SFA leave employment or are reassigned to a non-School Nutrition Program position, they may be replaced with employees of the FSMC. Employees hired by the FSMC to replace SFA employees who leave employment or are reassigned to non-School Nutrition Program duties are subject to such salary and benefits as the FSMC provides.
- 4. SFA shall have final approval over the hiring of a full-time, on-site School Nutrition Liaison who will be deemed the highest ranking FSMC employee assigned to SFA's School Nutrition Program; this position shall be designated as the SFA's "School Nutrition Liaison." The School Nutrition Liaison shall be familiar with the guidance and requirements issued by the N.C. Department of Public Instruction Office of School Nutrition. The School Nutrition Liaison shall oversee the School Nutrition Program operation, except for staff performing non-delegable duties and the Contract Manager. The School Nutrition Liaison's duties include but are not limited to providing timely training for school nutrition staff and ensuring efficient communication between the FSMC and SFA. The School Nutrition Liaison shall meet the minimum hiring standards prescribed by the USDA for SFAs with 4,120 students. The School Nutrition Liaison must have completed at least eight (8) hours of food safety training within five (5) years prior to the start date or complete eight (8) hours of food safety training within thirty (30) calendar days of their start date. Salary, benefits, and tax allocations for the School Nutrition Liaison shall be provided in the RFP/Contract as part of the firm, fixed-price per meal equivalent. SFA shall furnish an office for the School Nutrition Liaison, for staff who perform nondelegable duties, and for the Contract Manager. SFA shall provide standard office equipment (excluding office supplies) required to support the efficient and effective operation of the School Nutrition Program(s) for these positions. FSMC shall provide standard office equipment for other FSMC staff housed within the LEA.
- 5. FSMC shall comply with all wage and hour employment requirements of Federal and State laws. Supervisory activities include employee and labor relations, personnel development, hiring, disciplinary action, and termination of FSMC management staff. FSMC shall also be responsible for the hiring and termination of non-management staff who are employees of FSMC.
- 6. Employees hired by FSMC to replace SFA employees who leave employment or are reassigned to

- non-School Nutrition Program duties are subject to such salary and benefits as FSMC provides. SFA shall employ sufficient staff to complete all non-delegable duties and manage the FSMC Contract as an expense for the SFA's School Nutrition Program budget.
- 7. All FSMC personnel shall be subject to policies and procedures of the local BOE, which are available at https://www.boardpolicyonline.com/bl/?b=asheville_city.
- 8. FSMC shall provide Workers' Compensation coverage for its employees as required by North Carolina law. Wages, expenses, and insurance payments for FSMC employees shall not be billed to SFA.
- 9. FSMC shall maintain its own personnel and benefits policies for its employees, subject to review by SFA.
- 10. FSMC shall provide SFA with a schedule of employees, positions, assigned locations, salaries, and hours to be worked as part of its response to the RFP. FSMC shall provide specific locations and assignments to SFA at least two (2) calendar weeks prior to the commencement of operation, along with assurance that all FSMC employees have undergone required screenings as described in paragraphs 13, 14, and 15 of Section III.J *infra*.
- 11. SFA and FSMC shall be solely responsible for all personnel actions and all claims arising out of injuries occurring on the job concerning employees on each entity's respective payroll. Each party shall withhold all applicable Federal, State, and local employment taxes and payroll insurance with respect to its employees, insurance premiums, contributions to benefit and deferred compensation plans, licensing fees, and worker's compensation costs and shall file all required documents and forms.
- 12. FSMC shall assign to duty on SFA's premises only employees acceptable to SFA. Staffing patterns shall be mutually agreed upon.
- 13. FSMC shall conduct, at its own expense, criminal background checks on all of its employees who will work at any SFA site. These criminal background checks shall include at least the ten (10) prior years. If the potential employee has lived outside North Carolina during the prior ten (10) years, the criminal record check shall extend beyond North Carolina to include each county/State in which the person has lived during the past ten (10) years. All criminal record checks shall be provided to SFA upon request. FSMC agrees that it will not assign to an SFA site an employee who has been convicted (including entering a plea of guilty or nolo contendere) of a criminal offense that indicates the individual poses a threat to the physical safety of students or personnel or that otherwise demonstrates that he or she does not have the integrity or honesty to fulfill the duties of the position at the SFA site. SFA reserves the right to prohibit any personnel of FSMC from delivering goods or providing services under the Contract if the SFA determines, in its sole discretion, that such contractual personnel of FSMC may pose a threat to the safety or well-being of students, SFA personnel or others, or if such contractual personnel may otherwise pose a risk to the SFA's operations. Failure to comply with the terms of this provision shall be deemed a material breach of the Contract. The criminal background

checks shall also include an annual check of the sex offender registries listed in Attachment W. 14. Jessica Lunsford Act. FSMC fully acknowledges and agrees that N.C. Gen. Stat. § 14-208.18 prohibits anyone required to register as a sex offender under Article 27A of Chapter 14 of the General Statutes from knowingly being on the premises of any school. This prohibition applies to persons required to register under Article 27A who have committed any offense in Article 7A of Chapter 14 or any offense where the victim of the offense was under the age of sixteen (16) years at the time of the offense. FSMC shall conduct criminal background checks on each of its employees who, pursuant to this Contract, engage in any services on SFA property or at SFA events. FSMC shall provide documentation that criminal background checks were conducted in accordance with this Contract on each of its employees prior to hiring, and shall refuse employment on the SFA's premises or within 300 feet of SFA's premises to any person convicted of a felony or any other crime, whether misdemeanor or felony, that indicates the person poses a threat to the physical safety of students, school personnel or others, or demonstrated that he/she does not have the integrity or honesty to fulfill the duties of the position. If FSMC intends to hire a candidate with a criminal record, other than a minor traffic violation, it shall notify the Assistant Superintendent of Human Resources in writing prior to hiring and shall provide the basis for hiring the candidate. In addition to the criminal background check, FSMC shall conduct an annual check of the State Sex Offender and Public Protection Registration Program, the State Sexually Violent Predator Registration Program, and the National Sex Offender Registry. FSMC shall not assign any employee or agency to provide services pursuant to this Contract if: (1) said worker appears on any of the listed registries; (2) said worker has been convicted of a felony; (3) said worker has been convicted of any crime, whether misdemeanor or felony, involving sex, violence, or drugs; or (4) said worker has engaged in any crime or conduct indicating that he/she may pose a threat to the safety or well-being of students or school personnel. FSMC shall submit an annual certification to SFA that such registry/sex offender checks have been completed. SFA reserves the right to prohibit any individual employee of FSMC from providing services on SFA property or at SFA events if SFA determines, in its sole discretion, that such employee poses a threat to the safety or well-being of students, school personnel, or others.

15. FSMC shall require all of its employees assigned to duty on the SFA's premises to submit to periodic health examinations as required by law and shall submit satisfactory evidence of compliance with all health regulations to SFA's Human Resources Department upon request. The cost of such examinations shall be incurred solely by FSMC. FSMC shall test its employees for drugs and alcohol. FSMC shall not place in any SFA-owned site any employee of FSMC who has tested positive for controlled substances in violation of the LEA's Drug-Free Workplace policy (Board Policy 7240, Drug-Free and Alcohol-Free Workplace) or any employee that has been convicted of, pled guilty or no contest to, or received a prayer for judgment continued for any felony or misdemeanor involving drugs, crimes of moral turpitude, or violent behavior of any kind.

- 16. FSMC shall remove any employee who violates health requirements or conducts himself/herself in a manner that is detrimental to the health, safety, or well-being of the students, staff or others provided such removal is not in violation of any Federal, State, or local employment laws. In the event of the removal or suspension of any such employee, FSMC shall immediately restructure the School Nutrition staff to avoid disruption of service.
- 17. All SFA and FSMC personnel assigned to the School Nutrition Program in each school shall be instructed in the use of all emergency valves, switches, and fire and safety devices in the food preparation, service, storage and dining areas. All SFA and FSMC personnel shall also be instructed in emergency evacuation and "shelter-in-place" requirements of the LEA.
- 18. SFA may request, in writing, the removal of a FSMC employee who conducts himself/herself in a manner that appears detrimental to the physical, mental, or moral well-being of students or school personnel. In the event of an employee removal, FSMC shall immediately restructure staff to avoid a disruption of services. SFA shall not be liable for the personnel actions of FSMC.
- 19. FSMC shall not blacklist, require a letter of relinquishment, or publish or cause to be published or blacklisted any employee of FSMC or SFA discharged from or voluntarily leaving the service of FSMC or SFA with the intent of and for the purpose of preventing such employee from engaging in or securing similar or other employment from any other corporation, company, or individual.
- 20. FSMC shall be responsible for supervising and training personnel, including SFA-employed staff. FSMC shall ensure all School Nutrition Program employees adhere to the professional standards and continuing education training requirements required by Federal regulations, codified at 7 CFR § 210.30, throughout the initial term and all renewals of this Contract. SFAs that operate the National School Lunch Program, or the School Breakfast Program (7 CFR Part 220), must establish and implement professional standards for school nutrition program Directors, Managers, and full-time, part-time and temporary staff, as defined in 7 CFR § 210.2. Both SFA and FSMC shall establish and implement the foregoing standards and requirements under this Contract. FSMC shall compensate employees for time spent in required in-service workshops, professional development workshops, and/or monthly meetings. A minimum of ten (10) hours of professional development shall be provided and documented for all School Nutrition employees on an annual basis.
- 22. FSMC shall comply with the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act, provisions of the Occupational Safety and Health Act, and the standards and regulations issued thereafter. FSMC shall comply with applicable Federal, State, and local laws and regulations pertaining to wages, hours, and conditions of employment. FSMC shall employ a temporary substitute School Nutrition Program employee when an employee is absent to manage the flow of work and prevent violations of existing labor laws.
- 23. FSMC shall be responsible for providing affordable health care coverage to all of its full-time employees providing services to SFA. The definitions of "affordable coverage" and "full-time

employee" are governed by the Affordable Care Act and accompanying IRS and Treasury Department regulations. In addition, FSMC shall comply with all provisions of any other applicable Federal, State or local law or regulation with respect to its personnel providing services under this Contract.

24. FSMC affirms it is an equal opportunity and affirmative action employer and shall comply with all applicable Federal, State, and local laws.

K. Records and Reporting

- 1. FSMC shall maintain such records, supported by invoices, receipts, or other evidence, as SFA will need to need to support its Claim for Reimbursement and meet monthly reporting responsibilities and shall submit monthly operating Statements in a format approved by SFA no later than the 5th day following the month in which services were rendered. Participation records, including the number of meals served by program and by eligibility category, shall be submitted no later than the 5th day following the month in which services were rendered. SFA shall perform edit checks on student participation records provided by FSMC prior to the preparation and submission of the claim for reimbursement. Such records shall be made available to SFA, upon request, and shall be retained in accordance with 7 CFR § 210.23(c).
- 2. FSMC shall maintain revenue records broken down by source, type, and category of all meal service, including, but not limited to, *a la carte* sales, reduced-price and full price meals, snacks and vending machine sales, catered events, and other revenue programs, as required by the NSLP, SBP, ASSP, and SFSP. All records maintained to credit and/or report the value of USDA Foods and processed end products received from, or on behalf of, the SFA for use in the SFA's School Nutrition Program shall be properly maintained; further documentation that the FSMC has accurately and regularly credited the SFA for the value of all USDA Foods received in the fiscal year and the value of USDA Foods contained in processed end products shall also be maintained.
- 3. FSMC shall report financial performance, participation rates (by meal category), and meals per labor hour to SFA on a monthly basis and shall submit quarterly written reports to the BOE indicating FSMC's progress towards the BOE's goals for the School Nutrition Program.
- 4. FSMC shall provide SFA a monthly report, by school, showing the ending inventory of purchased food, supplies, and USDA Foods. FSMC shall provide SFA with year-end inventories of purchased food, supplies, and USDA Foods.
- 5. SFA and FSMC shall provide any and all documents necessary for the independent auditor to conduct SFA's single audit and to determine FSMC's guarantee.
- 6. SFA shall ensure all revenues from the sale of nonprogram foods accrues to the nonprofit School Nutrition Program account and that revenues available to support the production of reimbursable school meals do not subsidize the sale of nonprogram foods. FSMC shall annually provide SFA information on food costs and revenues; such information shall include food costs for reimbursable meals, food costs

for nonprogram foods, revenues from nonprogram foods, and total revenues. Nonprogram foods may include but are not necessarily limited to: *a la carte* items, catered foods, vending machine foods, student stores operated, and any other sales generated through the nonprofit School Nutrition Program account not already described herein. The foregoing information shall be utilized to determine compliance with revenue from nonprogram foods found at 7 CFR § 210.14(f). FSMC shall also provide to SFA, upon request, historical information on the type and value of nonprogram foods and meals to be offered, such as catered foods. FSMC shall be responsible for providing SFA with, and calculating, nonprogram food costs and program revenues for determining compliance with 7 CFR § 210.14(f), as provided in SP 20-2016, *Nonprofit School Nutrition Account Nonprogram Food Revenue Requirements* (Dec. 23, 2015).

- 7. FSMC shall make its records, books, electronic and written records, and other documents pertaining to this Contract available, upon demand, in an easily accessible manner for a period of three (3) years after the final claim for reimbursement for the fiscal year to which they pertain. FSMC shall retain records for a longer period if any audit or Administrative Review has not been resolved. If any audit or Administrative Review findings regarding FSMC's records have not been resolved within this three (3) year record retention period, the records shall be retained beyond the three (3) year period for as long as required for the resolution of the issues raised by the audit or Administrative Review. (See 7 CFR § 210.9(b)(17); 2 CFR § 200.333.)
- 8. FSMC shall not remove Federally required records from SFA premises upon the expiration or termination of this Contract.
- 9. Authorized representatives of SFA, NCDPI, NCDA&CS, USDA, and USDA's Office of the Inspector General ("OIG") shall have the right to conduct on-site audits and/or Administrative or other reviews of the School Nutrition Program.
- 10. SFA shall monitor the School Nutrition Program to ensure conformance with SFA's Agreement with NCDPI and NCDA&CS. SFA shall also monitor FSMC's compliance through periodic on-site reviews and shall complete written reports detailing the findings of each review and any required corrective actions. SFA shall submit quarterly reports to NCDPI describing the performance of FSMC in the prior quarter and shall submit an annual report assessing the performance of FSMC in the prior year. The annual report shall be due to NCDPI on April 1st each year.

L. Financial Terms and FSMC Guaranty

1. All income accruing as a result of payments by children and adults, Federal and State reimbursements, local payments, and all other income from sources such as donations, special functions, catering, *a la carte* sales, vending, concessions, contract meals, grants, and loans shall be credited to the nonprofit School Nutrition account and used on a daily basis to support the operation and/or improvement of the School Nutrition Program and for no other program or purpose. Any profit or guaranteed return shall remain in SFA's nonprofit School Nutrition account.

- 2. FSMC shall sustain a minimum of two month's operating balance in the non-profit School Nutrition account.
- 3. FSMC shall invest \$30,000, in dollar amount, in-kind contribution, or combination thereof, in the weekend food programs (Backpack Buddies) for food insecure students. Provided, any proposed in-kind contribution must be approved by the SFA.
- 4. All facilities, equipment, and services to be provided by SFA shall be provided and maintained at SFA's expense unless repair or replacement responsibility has otherwise been assigned to the FSMC in Exhibit K. FSMC shall maintain a financial condition of two (2) months operating balance for the SFA's program.
- 5. SFA shall determine the computation of meal equivalency. The meal equivalency shall remain fixed for the term of this Contract and for all subsequent renewals or other modifications.

Computation of Meal Equivalents

as of 7/1/22 - 1/31/23

Meal Type	Estimated Meal Counts	Meal Equivalents
Reimbursable Student Lunches	140,101	140,101
Paid Adult Lunches (Holiday Meals & SFSE)	3,128	3,128
Reimbursable Student Breakfasts	61,278	30,639
Paid Adult Breakfasts	0	0
After School Snacks	8,013	2,003
A la Carte Sales	64,791	15,244
Total Meal Equivalents		191,115

- 4. Payment to FSMC shall be made on the basis of a Firm, Fixed-price per Meal Equivalent plus a Management Fee per Meal Equivalent. FSMC shall guarantee to SFA a Fixed, Firm-Price per Meal Equivalent plus a Management Fee per Meal Equivalent. Both fees shall constitute the Maximum Allowable Cost of this Contract. No other expenses shall be paid or reimbursed to FSMC from the nonprofit School Nutrition account, except the quarterly adjustment for transition of positions from SFA to FSMC should such transition occur. Failure to adhere to this condition may result in termination of the Contract.
- 5. The following shall be included in the Management Fee and shall not be charged directly to SFA in

any other manner:

- a. Personnel and Labor Relations Services and Visits to the District and/or School Sites;
- b. Legal Department Services;
- c. Purchasing and Quality Control;
- d. Technical Research;
- e. Cost Incurred in Hiring and Relocating FSMC Management Personnel;
- f. Dietetic Services (Administrative and Nutritional);
- g. Test Kitchens;
- h. Accounting and Accounting Procedures;
- i. Tax Administration;
- j. Technical Supervision;
- k. Supervisory Personnel and Regular Inspections or Audit Personnel;
- 1. Teaching and Training Programs;
- m. General Regional Support;
- n. General National Headquarters Support;
- o. Design Services;
- p. Menu Development;
- q. Uniforms for all School Nutrition Staff (if a specific Uniform is required by FSMC);
- r. Information Technology and Support;
- s. Payroll Documentation and Administrative Cost;
- t. Sanitation;
- u. Personnel Advice;
- v. Travel and per diem pertaining to this Contract; and
- w. Any and all travel for FSMC staff.
- 6. All program expenses not otherwise defined in this Contract shall be assumed to be covered by FSMC under the Management Fee per Meal Equivalent.
- 7. FSMC shall promptly repay SFA the full amount of any fiscal action against SFA as a result of an audit, Administrative Review, or for any other reason, including, but not limited to, the amount of the denied reimbursement (e.g., food loss, over-claim, disallowed costs, or other fiscal actions or questioned cost attributable to FSMC's action hereunder). Such repayment shall be subtracted from the funds due to FSMC. In the event the reimbursement is denied after the termination or expiration of this Contract, FSMC shall refund the amount of the denied reimbursement to SFA's nonprofit School Nutrition account. FSMC shall not be responsible for an over-claim as a result of the SFA's determining official's incorrect classification of a household application for meal benefits.
- 8. FSMC shall maintain all records as required by SFA to support SFA's claim for reimbursement and the monthly invoice based on the agreed-upon firm, fixed-price and management fee per meal

equivalent.

- 9. The method by which FSMC shall use and account for USDA Foods shall be in accordance with Section III.G *supra*.
- 10. FSMC may petition SFA for an increase in the fixed-price per meal equivalent and/or the management fee per meal equivalent annually at the time of the Contract renewal should the decision to renew be mutually agreeable to both parties. The amount of the increase requested by FSMC shall reflect the costs of goods and services over time as reflected in the Consumer Price Index (as referenced paragraph 12 of Section III.L *infra*). The increase may also reflect FSMC's actual additional costs associated with the transition of SFA positions to FSMC positions for the prior year. All personnel transition costs shall be documented as prescribed in paragraph 5 of Section III.J.
- 11. Upon consideration of documentation substantiating FSMC's actual personnel costs over the prior year as a result of transitioning positions from SFA to FSMC, FSMC may propose an increase in the fixed-price per meal and fixed management fee per meal equivalent to reflect increased personnel costs as a direct result of position transition. Such a proposed increase shall be reflected in the annual Maximum Allowable Cost of the Contract should the Contract be renewed in subsequent years based upon the mutual agreement of both parties. At the time of each renewal, and **no later than April 1st annually**, FSMC shall propose a modified fixed-price fee per meal equivalent and fixed-price fee (per meal equivalent) for management services (based upon meal equivalency) to cover FSMC costs for transitioned personnel/positions. FSMC's proposed fixed-price shall be documented by including the names of all transitioned personnel/position, their job titles, general duties, respective duty stations, hours of employment, effective start date, all payroll costs incurred by FSMC for each position, and any other data required to substantiate the proposed fixed-price proposal for the coming year. SFA shall approve all documentation prior to submitting the fixed-price structure for the Contract renewal. The proposed adjusted fixed-priced structure and the documentation to support the adjusted fixed-prices shall be approved by NCDPI prior to execution of any Contract amendment or renewal.
- 12. FSMC may also petition SFA for an increase in the fixed-price per meal equivalent and the fixed price for management services (based upon meal equivalency) to reflect the costs in the marketplace. Such a petition may not exceed the index to which the Federal reimbursement rates are tied, which is the *Food Away from Home Series of the Consumer Price Index or CPI*. The Yearly Percentage Change in the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers, as published by the U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, Food Eaten Away from Home South-Size D ("CPI") shall be the basis of the increase. Such increases shall be effective on a prospective basis on each anniversary date of this Contract and will be allowed only if approved in advance by SFA. This proposed increase shall be based on the previously agreed-upon fixed-prices (per meal and management fee) from the base solicitation and initial Contract and any subsequent amended Contracts. The CPI-based increase shall not be applied to FSMC's costs for transitioning positions from SFA to FSMC. Price increases shall be

managed in the following order:

- (1) Consideration of the fixed-price per meal equivalent and fixed-price for management services which is based on meal equivalency in the original FSMC proposal and initial Contract or previous Contract amendment if request is considered for Contract renewals/amendments in the second, third, fourth, or fifth years of this Contract.
- (2) Application of the approved CPI percentage to the prior year fixed-price per meal and fixed price for management services (based on documentation provided by FSMC, written approval of SFA, and final approval NCDPI).
- (3) Application of FSMC's costs (as approved by SFA) for transitioning positions from SFA to FSMC based on FSMC's documented costs in the prior year.
- (4) Conversion of FSMC's prior year costs of transitioning SFA positions to FSMC positions into an annual fixed-price per meal equivalent and fixed-price for management services (based on meal equivalency).
- 13. Before price increases may be considered, FSMC shall document, through cost or price analysis, the need for such a price increase. SFA shall forward all documentation, including FSMC's justification for a proposed price increase, to NCDPI for prior review and approval by April 1st of each year. No price increase shall be implemented under this Contract under any circumstances without NCDPI's prior written approval. Any price increase without NCDPI's prior written approval shall be grounds for denial of the use of Federal School Nutrition funds to support the cost of this Contract.
- 14. For the purpose of payment to FSMC, actual meal counts of meals served to students shall be used; provided, however, that no payment shall be made to FSMC for meals that: (i) are spoiled or unwholesome at the time of delivery; (ii) do not meet detailed specifications as developed by SFA for each food component in the meal pattern; or (iii) do not otherwise meet the requirements of this Contract. (See 7 CFR § 210.16(c)(3).)
- 15. For purposes of payment to FSMC as compensation for personnel costs as SFA transitions positions to FSMC, FSMC may submit an invoice on a quarterly basis which includes the names of all transitioned personnel/position, their job titles, general duties, respective duty stations, hours of employment, effective start date, and all payroll costs incurred by FSMC.
- 16. Payment Terms/Method: FSMC shall invoice SFA within five (5) days after the end of each Accounting Period for the total amount of SFA's financial obligation for that Accounting Period.
- 17. SFA shall make payment within ten (10) days; however, no interest, finance charges, or penalties that may accrue under this Contract shall be paid from SFA's nonprofit School Nutrition Program account.
- 18. FSMC shall be responsible for paying all applicable taxes and fees, including, but not limited to, excise tax, State and local income tax, payroll, and withholding taxes for FSMC employees. FSMC shall indemnify and hold SFA harmless for any and all claims arising from payment of such taxes and

fees.

- 19. FSMC guarantees revenues in excess of <u>all</u> expenditures to SFA in the amount stated in this Contract. Revenues in excess of expenditures shall be determined by the annual independent audit conducted by the audit firm contracted by SFA. Revenues in excess of expenditures shall be based on all revenues and expenses set forth in the School Nutrition Program Budget as reflected in Exhibit D and any other necessary revenues or expenses generated or incurred in the operation of SFA's nonprofit School Nutrition Program. In the event of an overall net loss in the program, FSMC shall reimburse SFA in the amount of the loss plus any guaranty offered by FSMC. In the event the actual revenues in excess of expenditures is below the guaranteed amount, FSMC shall pay to SFA any shortfall within thirty (30) days of SFA's determination of the shortfall amount. Within thirty (30) days, FSMC shall pay SFA a guaranty payment as provided for in the Schedule of Terms for FSMC Guaranty. In the event FSMC pays a guaranty, FSMC shall not recover the guaranty from SFA in subsequent Contract year(s).
- 20. All information related to SFA's nonprofit School Nutrition Program budget, revenues, and expenses included in this RFP/Contract is provided for FSMC's planning purposes. The SFA budget revenues and expenses are subject to change for future years based on market and student participation conditions.
- 21. SFA shall not be responsible for any expenditure incurred by FSMC prior to both execution of this Contract and approval by NCDPI.
- 22. SFA and FSMC fully acknowledge and agree that this Contract is neither a "cost-plus-a percentage-of-income" nor a "cost-plus-a-percentage-of-cost" contract as required under USDA Regulations 7 CFR § 210.16(c) and 2 CFR § 200.324(d).

M. Trade Secrets and Proprietary Information

1. During the term of this Contract, FSMC may grant to SFA a nonexclusive right to access certain proprietary materials of FSMC, including menus, recipes, signage, School Nutrition Program surveys and studies, management guidelines and procedures, operating manuals, software (both owned by and licensed by FSMC), and similar compilations regularly used in FSMC business operations and known as "Trade Secrets." To the extent consistent with law, SFA shall not disclose any of FSMC's Trade Secrets or other confidential information, directly or indirectly, during or after the term of this Contract. Except where necessary to comply with its legal obligations, SFA shall not photocopy or otherwise duplicate any such material without FSMC's prior written consent. All Trade Secrets and other confidential information shall remain the exclusive property of FSMC and shall be returned to FSMC immediately upon termination or expiration of this Contract. SFA shall not use any confusingly similar names, marks, systems, insignia, symbols, procedures, and methods. Without limiting the foregoing and except for software provided by SFA, SFA specifically agrees all software associated with the operation

of the School Nutrition Program(s), including without limitation, menu systems, food production systems, accounting systems and other software, are owned by or licensed to FSMC and not SFA. Furthermore, SFA's access or use of such software shall not create any right, title, interest, or copyright in such software and SFA shall not retain such software beyond the termination or expiration of this Contract. In the event of any breach of this provision, FSMC shall be entitled to equitable relief, including an injunction or specific performance, in addition to all other remedies otherwise available. SFA's obligations under this section are subject to SFA's obligations under North Carolina Public Records Law and any other law that may require SFA to use, reproduce, or disclose FSMC confidential information. This provision shall survive termination or expiration of this Contract.

- 2. Any discovery, invention, software, or program, the development of which is paid for by SFA, shall be the property of SFA and to which NCDPI and USDA shall have unrestricted rights.
- 3. During the Term of this Contract, FSMC may have access to SFA confidential information, including student identifiable confidential information that is protected from disclosure by Federal law (42 U.S.C. §1758(b)(6)). FSMC shall hold any SFA confidential information in confidence during the Term of this Contract and thereafter. FSMC further agrees that FSMC has no independent rights to this information and shall not make any SFA confidential information available in any form to any third party or use confidential information for any purpose other than the performance of FSMC's obligations under this Contract. FSMC will use all necessary and reasonable security measures to protect SFA's confidential information from unauthorized access, use, or disclosure and ensure SFA's confidential information is not disclosed or distributed in violation of the terms of this Contract. Immediately upon the termination or expiration of this Contract, FSMC shall return to SFA any copies of SFA's confidential information provided to FSMC, and FSMC shall destroy all other copies of SFA's confidential information in all forms, partial and complete, in all types of media and computer memory, and whether or not modified or merged into other materials.

N. Optional Requirements

The scope of this Contract shall include these additional services.

1. Financing of Certain Equipment

(a) FSMC may finance equipment for SFA's School Nutrition Program in an amount not to exceed \$250,000.00. SFA shall follow its usual procurement procedures for any transaction that is financed by FSMC; FSMC cannot be the vendor for any procurement that it finances for SFA. SFA shall repay any financing provided by FSMC at the rate specified when the equipment was purchased, which sum shall be charged to LEA which may be reimbursed to the LEA as a Direct Cost to the School Nutrition Program. Ownership of the equipment shall at all times remain with SFA. Any equipment costing \$5,000 or more must be approved in advance by NCDPI.

(b) If the Contract expires or is terminated prior to the complete repayment of the investment, SFA shall, on the expiration date or within five (5) days after receipt by either party of any notice of termination under this Contract, retain the property and continue to make payments in accordance with the depreciation schedule. (*Contracting with Food Service Management Companies: Guidance for School Food Authorities*, May 2016.)

2. Compatibility with SFA Information Technology (IT) Systems

All Fees associated with the IT System Must Be Part of the Maximum Allowable Cost of the Contract. FSMC shall provide, install, deploy into production, operate, and maintain and support an information technology system (the "IT System"), which may include, but not be limited to, hardware, owned and licensed software, and systems support, necessary for the operation of SFA's School Nutrition Programs. Notwithstanding the foregoing, FSMC may use SFA's hardware currently used in operation of the school nutrition program and any software to the extent permitted by the SFA's license. SFA shall provide, at its expense, a suitable environment, including such heat, air conditioning, phone, and utility service as may be reasonably required for the installation, implementation, operation, and maintenance of the IT System. FSMC's IT System shall provide the following services: must be compatible with Meals Plus and PowerSchool.

3. SFA Transition Employee Positions and Dates of Transition

Current full-time and part-time SFA employees may remain employed with SFA and have their employment governed by SFA during the term of the contract between SFA and FSMC. The positions currently filled by substitutes or contractors for the SFA will transition to the FSMC as of July 1, 2023. FSMC shall offer current SFA employees (whether full-time, part-time, or substitute) the opportunity to interview with the FSMC. At least two opportunities for SFA employees to make a transition to FSMC must be offered during the first contract year with at least one opportunity prior to October 1, 2023, and at least one opportunity after January 1, 2024. Final decisions regarding whether to offer employment are reserved to the discretion of the FSMC, and final decisions regarding whether to accept employment if offered are reserved to the discretion of the SFA employee. The cost associated with any full-time or part-time transitioned labor (excluding substitutes and contractors) from SFA to FSMC shall be handled in accordance with Section III(L)(15).

4. Record Keeping

FSMC shall use the NC DPI Production Record Template to accurately record breakfast and lunch production on a daily basis. These records shall be completed on the day the meal is served. The templates and guidance documents for their use are posted at https://www.dpi.nc.gov/districts schools/district-operations/school-nutrition/information-resources-subject/menu-planning production/daily-meal-production-records. FSMC shall ensure that all school nutrition employees are trained in how to use and complete these production records in a level of detail that is commensurate with their responsibilities.

5. Work Schedule Supports Opportunities for Bus Driving

FSMC shall offer a work schedule that allows SFA employees to serve as bus drivers and, where additional bus drivers are needed for a site, allows a sufficient number of FSMC employees to work as a bus driver for the Board. Final decisions about employing a FSMC employee as a part-time bus driver are reserved to the Board. As of the publication of this RFP, SFA does not have dual employees however this bus driver dual employment opportunity is open to SFA and FSMC employees.

O. Insurance

- 1. FSMC shall maintain the insurance coverage set forth below for each accident provided by insurance companies authorized to do business in the State of North Carolina. FSMC shall submit a Certificate of Insurance evidencing FSMC's insurance coverage for these amounts at the time of the award.
- 2. SFA requires the following insurance coverage for the Term of this Contract:
- a. Comprehensive General Liability includes coverage for:
- 1) Premises Operations
- 2) Products Completed Operations
- 3) Contractual Insurance
- 4) Broad Form Property Damage
- 5) Independent Contractors
- 6) Personal Injury
- \$ 1,000,000.00 per occurrence and \$3,000,000 aggregate
- b. Automobile Liability: \$ 1,000,000.00 Combined Single Limit
- c. Workers' Compensation: Statutory; Employer's Liability: Statutory
- d. Excess Umbrella Liability: \$5,000,000.00 Combined Single Limit
- 3. FSMC shall name SFA as an additional insured on its General Liability, Automobile, and Excess Umbrella policies. FSMC shall provide a waiver of subrogation in favor of SFA for General Liability, Automobile, Workers' Compensation, and Excess Umbrella.
- 4. FSMC shall notify SFA of the cancellation of any insurance policy at least thirty (30) days before such cancellation is to take effect; the Certificate(s) of Insurance shall also provide for such notice to SFA.
- 5. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, SFA shall not be liable to FSMC for any indemnity.

P. Term and Termination

1. This Contract shall be for a period of one (1) year, with options to renew the Contract for four (4) additional terms of one (1) year each upon mutual agreement of the parties.

- 2. If SFA shall at any time make a reasonable decision that adequate funding from Federal, State, or local sources will not be available to enable SFA to carry out its financial obligation to FSMC, then SFA shall have the option to terminate this Contract by giving ten (10) days written notice to FSMC. SFA may, at its sole discretion, make arrangements to obtain sufficient substitute performance arrangements as SFA deems necessary and desirable. In the event of a change in funding from Federal and/or State sources, SFA reserves the right to cancel the contract in total or modify the terms and conditions as necessary.
- 3. <u>Termination without Cause</u>. Either party may terminate this Contract without cause upon ninety (90) days written notice to the other party.
- 4. <u>Termination with Cause</u>. Either party may cancel this Contract for cause with 60-day written notification to the other party. (*See* 7 CFR § 210.16(d).) Conditions for cause are as follows:
 - (i) Nonperformance by FSMC on any term or covenant of this Contract, after being provided written notice thereof, and failure to cure such nonperformance within a reasonable time thereafter, but in no event greater than thirty (30) days;
 - (ii) Any act of insolvency by FSMC, or the filing by or against FMSC of any petition under any bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency or moratorium law, or any law for the relief or relating to debtors, or the appointment of any receiver or trustee to take possession of the property of FSMC;
 - (iii) The subjection of any of FSMC's property to any levy, seizure, assignment, application, or sale for or by any creditor or governmental agency;
 - (iv) FSMC's purported unauthorized transfer or assignment of the Contract or any rights or obligations under this Contract;
 - (v) FSMC or any agent or employee of FSMC's act of omission in the course of performance hereunder that endangers or threatens the health, safety, or well-being of others;
- (vi) FSMC or any agent or employee of FSMC's commission of an act of fraud, defalcation, or dishonesty or any act, omission of series of acts, or omissions which singly or together constitute an unfair or deceptive trade practice;
- (vii) Any discovery that any material representation by FSMC is materially misleading or inaccurate; or (viii) FSMC ceases to do business.
- 5. Notwithstanding the termination provisions listed above, SFA may immediately terminate this Contract with written notice to FSMC for breach/neglect as determined by SFA when considering such items as:
 - (i) failure to maintain and enforce required standards of sanitation;
 - (ii) failure to maintain proper insurance coverage as required by this Contract;
 - (iii) failure to provide required periodic information or statements;
 - (iv) failure to maintain quality of service at a level satisfactory to SFA; or
 - (v) failure to comply with Federal and/or State regulations.

- 6. In the event of FSMC's nonperformance under this Contract and/or the violation or breach of the terms of this Contract, SFA shall have the right to pursue any and all available remedies against FSMC, including, but not limited to, administrative, contractual, and legal remedies. (*See* 7 CFR 210.16(b)(2).) SFA shall have the right to seek all sanctions and penalties as may be appropriate. The remedies set forth herein shall be deemed cumulative and not exclusive and may be exercised successively or concurrently, in addition to any other remedies.
- 7. In the event of FSMC default, FSMC shall pay SFA the amount of any performance or surety bond within thirty (30) days of default.
- 8. SFA agrees that if upon being advised in writing by FSMC that its services are not returning a fair and equitable profit, SFA and FSMC fail to effectuate new financial arrangements within thirty (30) days rectifying the problem, FSMC may terminate this Contract by giving sixty (60) days written notice to SFA.
- 9. Upon termination or expiration of this Contract, FSMC shall, as soon as feasible, vacate all parts of the premise(s) occupied by FSMC and return the premise(s) to SFA, together with all the equipment and supplies furnished by SFA, in the same condition as when originally made available to FSMC, excepting reasonable wear and tear and fire and other casualty loss. In the event of expiration or termination, it shall be incumbent upon FSMC to cooperate fully with the replacement FSMC or SFA if SFA is returning to a self-operated School Nutrition Program and with NCDPI to ensure a smooth and timely transition to the replacement FSMC or SFA.
- 10. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, both parties shall be deemed to have retained any and all administrative, contractual, and legal rights and remedies to which they may be entitled.
- 11. In no event shall SFA be liable under this Contract or in connection with any other claim, whether in contract, tort, or otherwise arising out of or relating to this Contract, in excess of amounts due under this Contract. In no event shall SFA be liable for any incidental, consequential, or other damages of any kind, including any lost profits, lost savings, lost opportunities, lost data or any other special indirect, exemplary damages.
- 12. SFA is the responsible authority, without recourse to USDA, NCDPI, or NCDA&CS, for the settlement and satisfaction of all contractual and administrative issues arising in any way from this Contract. Such authority includes, but is not limited to, source evaluation, protests, disputes, claims, or other matters of a contractual nature.
- 13. In the event either party is prevented from performing its obligations under this Contract by war, acts of public enemies, fire, flood, or acts of God (individually each known as a "Force Majeure Event"), that party shall be excused from performance for the period of such Force Majeure Event exists. In the event of a Force Majeure which interferes with the operation of SFA's School Nutrition Program, upon request, FSMC will take all reasonable steps to continue to provide service in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract in a manner that is satisfactory to SFA. SFA

shall not be responsible for any costs incurred by FSMC because of the Force Majeure event unless SFA has requested, in writing, that FSMC incur such costs in connection with any delay or work stoppage caused by the Force Majeure event, and SFA has agreed in writing to incur such additional costs. In the event FSMC is not able to perform, SFA may, in its sole discretion, terminate this Contract and assume control of the facilities, equipment, food, supplies, expendables, etc. necessary for the continued operation of SFA's School Nutrition Program.

Asheville City Schools RFP# 148-SN-024

Q. Additional Conditions

1. All aspects of the relationship between BOE, LEA, SFA, and FSMC shall be governed by a Standard of Conduct that covers any and all Conflicts of Interest. The Standard of Conduct applies to all employees, officers, and agents within BOE, LEA, SFA, and FSMC. The Standard of Conduct is as follows, as prescribed in 2 CFR § 200.318(c)(1).

All parties – BOE, LEA, SFA, FSMC, and any subcontractor or affiliate – are prohibited from real or apparent conflicts of interest governing the actions of its employees, officers, and agents engaged in the selection, award, and administration of contracts. No employee, officer, or agent may participate in the selection, award, or administration of a contract supported by a Federal award if he or she has a real or apparent conflict of interest. Such a conflict of interest would arise when the employee, officer, or agent, any member of his or her immediate family, his or her partner, or an organization which employs or is about to employ any of the parties indicated herein, has a financial or other interest in or a tangible personal benefit from a firm considered for a contract. The officers, employees, and agents may neither solicit nor accept gratuities, favors, or anything of monetary value from contractors or parties to subcontracts. However, standards may be set for situations in which the financial interest is not substantial or the gift is an unsolicited item of nominal value. The standards of conduct must provide for disciplinary actions to be applied for violations of such standards by officers, employees, or agents of the parties. (2 CFR § 200.318(c)(1).) If a party to the Contract has a parent, affiliate, or subsidiary organization that is not a state, local government, or Indian tribe, the party must also maintain written standards of conduct covering organizational conflicts of interest. Organizational conflicts of interest means that because of relationships with a parent company, affiliate, or subsidiary organization, the party is unable or appears to be unable to be impartial in conducting a procurement action involving a related organization. (2 CFR § 200.318(c)(2).) This includes receiving gifts or other items outside of the scope of the solicitation, such as football signs, vacations, and kitchen equipment. Such gifts or items create a conflict of interest and should not be accepted. If an offeror provides these types of items, the offeror would be considered overly responsive and should be disqualified to be awarded the contract.

- 2. <u>Governing Law.</u> This Contract shall be governed by and construed in accordance with North Carolina and Federal law.
- 3. <u>Headings.</u> All headings contained in this Contract are for convenience of reference only, do not form a part of this Contract, and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Contract.
- 4. Incorporation/Amendments. This Request for Proposal and Contract, which includes the attached Exhibits A L and FSMC's proposal documents shown in Attachments A V (collectively the "Contract Documents"), constitutes the entire agreement between the parties with relation to the transaction contemplated herein, and there have been and are no covenants, agreements, representations, warranties, or restrictions between the parties with regard thereto other than those specifically set forth in this Contract. In the event of a conflict between or among any of the terms of the Contract Documents, such conflicts shall be resolved by referring to the Contract Documents in the following order of priority: (i) SFA's Request for Proposal and Contract then (ii) FSMC proposal documents and then (iii) any future Contract amendment. No modification or amendment to this Contract shall become valid unless it is made in writing, signed by the parties, and approved, in writing, by NCDPI. Furthermore, SFA shall alone be responsible, in accordance with good administrative

practice and sound business judgment, for the settlement of all contractual and administrative issues arising out of procurements.

- 5. <u>Oral Interpretations</u>. No oral interpretations of the RFP/Contract requirements shall be binding on the SFA. All changes in the RFP/Contract shall be in writing and shall be issued in the form of an addendum to the RFP not less than ten (10) calendar days prior to proposal opening.
- 6. <u>FSMC Certification</u>. By entering a response to this RFP/Contract, FSMC certifies the corporation, firm, or person is submitting a proposal/bid for the same materials, supplies, equipment, or services as specified in the RFP. FSMC fully acknowledges and certifies that the proposal is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. FSMC fully acknowledges and certifies that it understands that collusive bidding is a violation of Federal law and can result in fines, prison sentences, and civil damage awards.
- 7. <u>Conflicts of Interest</u>. Conflicts of interest, gratuities and kickbacks, personal incentives, or other inducements are strictly prohibited. FSMC and SFA acknowledge that any employee, officer, or agent of LEA, BOE, or SFA, elective or appointive, who shall take, receive, or offer to take or receive, either directly or indirectly, any rebate, percentage of contract, money, or other things of value as an inducement or intended inducement in the procurement of business, or the giving of business, for, to, or from, any person, partnership, firm, or corporation offering, bidding for, or in open market seeking to make sales to SFA may be convicted of a felony and upon conviction, such person or persons shall be subject to punishment in accordance with State and/or Federal laws.
- 8. Student Information. FSMC agrees that all student records obtained in the course of providing services to SFA under this contract shall be subject to the confidentiality and disclosure provisions of applicable Federal and State statutes and regulations and SFA policies. FSMC shall ensure that all student records in its possession are kept in a secure location to prevent access by unauthorized individuals. Personally identifiable student information shall only be accessible to employees of FSMC to the extent necessary to furnish the services described in this Contract. FSMC shall ensure no employee is afforded access to confidential student records or information pursuant to this Contract without first being instructed regarding his or her confidentiality and non-disclosure obligations. FSMC shall not forward to any person other than the Contract Manager, any student record, including, but not limited to, any student's identity, without the written consent of the parent and SFA. Upon termination or expiration of this Contract, FSMC shall turn over to SFA all student records still in FSMC's possession. The failure to adhere to the confidentiality and non-disclosure requirements specified herein shall be deemed a material breach of this Contract.
- 9. Accrual to FSMC. Contracts that permit receipts and/or expenses to accrue to FSMC are prohibited.

10. Indemnity. FSMC shall indemnify and hold SFA harmless from and against any and all losses, liabilities, claims, lawsuits, judgements, and demands whatsoever, including costs of investigation (including reimbursement of reasonable legal fees and all costs) which may arise out of or be caused by any negligent act or omission or intentional wrongdoing of FSMC or its agents, employees, invitees, or contractors, or which may arise out of or be caused by the maintenance, presence, use, installation, or removal of any equipment or other property owned or operated by FSMC or its agents, employees, or contractors. FSMC hereby assumes the risk of the inability to operate as a result of any power failure or other equipment or product failure for any reason whatsoever and agrees to indemnify and hold SFA harmless from all damages and costs of defending any claim or suit for damages of any kind including business interruption and attorneys' fees asserted against SFA by reason of such failure. SFA will not be responsible for any damage to FSMC's property, business, agents, or employees resulting from any electrical power failure, fire, lightning, windstorm, or act of God, or any other damage or loss not caused by the gross negligence or intentional wrongdoing of SFA or its employees. SFA's liability to FSMC in the event of any loss or damage to FSMC's property caused by the negligence of SFA or their employees shall be limited to the cost of repairing or replacing such property, plus any reasonable and necessary costs of removing and installing such property. SFA shall not, in any event, be liable in damages for FSMC's business loss, business interruption, or other consequential damages of whatever kind or nature, regardless of the cause of such damages, and FSMC, and anyone claiming by or through it, expressly waives all claims for such damages. This clause shall survive termination of this Contract. The parties expressly agree that this indemnification clause is an "evidence of indebtedness" for purposes of N.C. Gen. Stat. § 6-21.2.

- 11. <u>Emergency Closing.</u> SFA shall notify FSMC of any interruption in utility service of which it has knowledge. SFA shall also notify FSMC of any delay in the beginning of the school day or the closing of the school(s) due to snow, hurricanes, or other emergency conditions.
- 12. <u>Notices</u>. All notices, consents, waivers, or other communications which are required or permitted hereunder, except those required under Emergency Closing above, shall be sufficient if given in writing and delivered personally, or by sending a copy thereof by first class or express mail, postage prepaid, courier service, charges prepaid, or by facsimile transmission (followed by the original) to the address (or to the facsimile or telephone number), as follows (or to such other addressee or address as shall be set forth in a notice given in the same manner):

To SFA: Asheville City Schools 85 Mountain Street Asheville, NC 28801 (828) 350-6101 (p)

(828) 251-4915 (f)

To FSMC: [input address, telephone number, and/or fax number]

Copy to: [input address, telephone number, and/or fax number]

If such notice is sent by mail or courier service, it shall be deemed to have been given to the person entitled thereto when deposited in the United States mail or courier service for delivery to that person or, in the case of facsimile transmission, when received.

- 13. <u>Severability</u>. If one or more provisions of this Contract, or the application of any provision to either party or circumstance, is held invalid, unenforceable, or illegal in any respect, the remainder of this Contract and the application of the provision to other parties or circumstances shall remain valid and in full force and effect.
- 14. <u>Silence, Absence or Omission.</u> Any silence, absence, or omission from the Contract specifications concerning any point shall be regarded as meaning that only the best commercial practices are to prevail and that only materials (e.g., food, supplies, etc.) and workmanship of a quality that would normally be specified by SFA are to be used.
- 15. <u>Subcontract/Assignment.</u> No provision of this Contract shall be assigned or subcontracted without prior written consent of SFA, except that FSMC may, after notice to SFA, assign this Contract in its entirety to an affiliated company or wholly owned subsidiary without prior written consent and without being released from any of its responsibilities hereunder.
- 16. <u>Waiver.</u> The failure of FSMC or SFA to exercise any right or remedy available under this Contract upon the other party's breach of the terms, covenants, or conditions of this Contract, or the failure to demand prompt performance of any obligation under this Contract, shall not be deemed a waiver of such right or remedy, of the requirement of punctual performance, or of any subsequent breach or default on the part of the other party.
- 17. <u>Applicable Policies</u>. FSMC acknowledges that the **Asheville City Schools** BOE has adopted policies governing conduct on LEA/SFA property and shall abide by any and all relevant LEA policies while on LEA property. FSMC acknowledges that it has received copies of and will abide by the following **Asheville City Schools** BOE policies.

https://www.boardpolicyonline.com/bl/?b=asheville_city.

- 18. <u>Unannounced Reviews</u>. Authorized representatives of the LEA, SFA, BOE, NCDPI, NCDA&CS, and USDA shall have the right to conduct unannounced, on-site administrative and other reviews of the School Nutrition Program, including the inspection of all records and supporting documentation associated with the Contract.
- 19. NCDPI Review. This Contract is not effective until it is approved in writing by NCDPI.
- 20. Nothing herein is intended or shall be construed to confer upon or to give to any person or entity other than the parties hereto and their successors or permitted assigns any rights or remedies under this Agreement.
- 21. This Contract is made under and shall be governed and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of North Carolina. The place of this Contract, its suits and forum shall be North Carolina, where

all matters, whether sounding in contract or tort relating to its validity, construction, interpretation, and enforcement shall be determined.

R. Certification and Schedule of Applicable Laws

- 1. SFA shall ensure that NCDPI has reviewed and approved the contract terms and that it has incorporated all NCDPI required changes into the contract or amendment before any contract or amendment is executed. Any changes made by SFA to this prototype contract or any NCDPI approved contract term must be approved in writing by NCDPI before the contract is executed. When requested, SFA must submit all procurement documents, including responses submitted by potential contractors, to NCDPI by the due date established by NCDPI.
- 2. FSMC shall comply with the mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency that are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (P.L. 94-163, 89 Stat. 871).
- 3. FSMC shall comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401-7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1251-1387). Violations must be reported to the Federal awarding agency and the Regional Office of the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA").
- 4. FSMC shall comply with Sections 103 and 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (the "Act"), 40 U.S.C. §§ 327-330, as supplemented by Department of Labor regulation, 29 CFR Part 5. Under Section 103 of the Act, FSMC shall be required to compute the wages of every laborer on the basis of a standard workweek of 40 hours. Work in excess of the standard workweek is permissible provided that the worker is compensated at a rate of not less than 1½ times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours in any workweek. Section 107 of the Act provides that no laborer or mechanic shall be required to work in surroundings or under working conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous, or dangerous to his or her health and safety as determined under construction, safety and health standards promulgated by the Secretary of Labor.
- 5. FSMC shall comply with Executive Order 11246, entitled *Equal Employment Opportunity*, as amended by Executive Order 11375 of October 13, 1967, and as supplemented in Department of Labor regulations, 41 CFR Part 60.
- 6. In the operation of the Program, no child shall be denied benefits or be otherwise discriminated against because of race, color, national origin, age, sex, or disability. All parties shall comply with the following civil rights laws, as amended: Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964; title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972; Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973; the Age Discrimination Act of 1975; Title 7 CFR Parts 15, 15a, and 15b; the Americans with Disabilities Act; and FNS Instruction 113-1, *Civil Rights Compliance and Enforcement Nutrition Programs and Activities*. (See 7 CFR 210.23(b).)
- 7. The SFA and FSMC hereby agree they will comply with: i. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964

(42 U.S.C. 2000d et seq.); ii. Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 (20 U.S.C. 1681 et seq.); iii. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 794); iv. Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. 6101 et seq.); v. the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990 as amended by the ADA Amendment Act of 2008 (42 U.S.C. 12131-12189); vi. Executive Order 13166, "Improving Access to Services for Persons with Limited English Proficiency." (August 11, 2000); vii. All provisions required by the implementing regulations of the Department of Agriculture (USDA) (7 CFR Part 15 et seq.); viii. Department of Justice Enforcement Guidelines (28 CFR Parts 35, 42 and 50.3); ix. Food and Nutrition Service (FNS) directives and guidelines to the effect that, no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, national origin, sex, age, or disability, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subject to discrimination under any program or activity for which the Program applicant receives Federal financial assistance from USDA; and hereby gives assurance that it will immediately take measures necessary to effectuate this Agreement. Consistent with the USDA non-discrimination statement that is in accordance with Federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies, the USDA, its Agencies, offices, and employees, and institutions participating in or administering USDA programs are prohibited from discriminating based on race, color, national origin, religion, sex, gender identity (including gender expression), sexual orientation, disability, age, marital status, family/parental status, income derived from a public assistance program, political beliefs, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity, in any program or activity conducted or funded by USDA (not all bases apply to all programs). This assurance is given in consideration of and for the purpose of obtaining any and all Federal financial assistance, grants, and loans of Federal funds, reimbursable expenditures, grant, or donation of Federal property and interest in property, the detail of Federal personnel, the sale and lease of, and the permission to use Federal property or interest in such property or the furnishing of services without consideration or at a nominal consideration, or at a consideration that is reduced for the purpose of assisting the recipient, or in recognition of the public interest to be served by such sale, lease, or furnishing of services to the recipient, or any improvements made with Federal financial assistance extended to the Program applicant by USDA. This includes any Federal agreement, arrangement, or other contract that has as one of its purposes the provision of cash assistance for the purchase of food, and cash assistance for purchase or rental of food service equipment or any other financial assistance extended in reliance on the representations and agreements made in this assurance. By accepting this assurance, the SFA agrees to compile data, maintain records, and submit records and reports as required, to permit effective enforcement of nondiscrimination laws and permit authorized USDA personnel during hours of program operation to review and copy such records, books, and accounts, access such facilities and interview such personnel as needed to ascertain compliance with the nondiscrimination laws. If there are any violations of this assurance, the Department of Agriculture, FNS, shall have the right to seek judicial enforcement of this assurance. This assurance is binding on the SFA its successors, transferees and assignees as long as it receives assistance or retains possession

of any assistance from USDA.

- 8. FSMC shall comply with 2 CFR 200, Appendix II to Part 200—Contract Provisions for Non-Federal Entity Contracts Under Federal Awards, subsection F, *Rights to Inventions Made Under a Contract or Agreement*. If the Federal award meets the definition of "funding agreement" under 37 CFR § 401.2(a) and the recipient or subrecipient wishes to enter into a contract with a small business firm or nonprofit organization regarding the substitution of parties, assignment or performance of experimental, developmental, or research work under that "funding agreement," the recipient or subrecipient must comply with the requirements of 37 CFR Part 401, "Rights to Inventions Made by Nonprofit Organizations and Small Business Firms Under Government Grants, Contracts and Cooperative Agreements," and any implementing regulations issued by the awarding agency.
- 9. FSMC shall comply with the *Buy American* provision (7 CFR § 210.21(d)) for contracts that involve the purchase of food.
 - (i) FSMC shall purchase, to the maximum extent practicable, domestic commodities or products hich are either an agricultural commodity produced in the United States (U.S.) or a food product processed in the U.S. substantially using agricultural commodities produced in the U.S.
 - (ii) FSMC shall seek approval of SFA before purchasing foods under an exception to the *Buy American* provision and maintain documentation of any such purchases that must include, at a minimum:
 - i. the non-domestic product that was purchased;
 - ii. the date of the purchase;
 - iii. the reason for the exception;
 - iv. any efforts made to find alternate sources or substitute domestic products.
 - (iii) SFA may review vendor purchase records to ensure compliance with the *Buy American* provision.
- 10. FSMC shall comply with 2 CFR 200, Appendix II to Part 200 Contract Provisions for Non-Federal Entity Contracts Under Federal Awards, subsection I, *Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment (31 U.S.C. 1352)* Contractors that apply or bid for an award exceeding \$100,000 must file the required certification. Each tier certifies to the tier above that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Each tier must also disclose any lobbying with non-Federal funds that takes place in connection with obtaining any Federal award. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the non-Federal award.
- 11. FSMC shall comply with 2 CFR 200, Appendix II to Part 200 Contract Provisions for Non Federal Entity Contracts Under Federal Awards, subsection H, *Debarment and Suspension* (Executive Orders

- 12549 and 12689) A contract award (see 2 CFR 180.220) must not be made to parties listed on the governmentwide exclusions in the System for Award Management (SAM), in accordance with the OMB guidelines at 2 CFR 180 that implement Executive Orders 12549 (3 CFR part 1986 Comp., p. 189) and 12689 (3 CFR part 1989 Comp., p. 235), "Debarment and Suspension." SAM Exclusions contains the names of parties debarred, suspended, or otherwise excluded by agencies, as well as parties declared ineligible under statutory or regulatory authority other than Executive Order 12549. FSMC certifies, by submission of this response/proposal, that neither it nor its principals are presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any federal department or agency.
- 12. FSMC shall comply with the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (18 U.S.C. 874) as supplemented in Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 3).
- 13. FSMC shall comply with the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. 276a to 276a-7) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5).
- 14. FSMC shall comply with 2 CFR §200.321 Contracting with small and minority businesses, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms. Compliance with this regulation requires FSMC and SFA to do the following with contracting:
 - a. FSMC and SFA must take all necessary affirmative steps to assure that minority businesses, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms are used when possible.
 - b. Affirmative steps must include:
 - 1) Placing qualified small and minority businesses and women's business enterprises on solicitation lists;
 - 2) Assuring that small and minority businesses, and women's business enterprises are solicited whenever they are potential sources;
 - 3) Dividing total requirements, when economically feasible, into smaller tasks or quantities to permit maximum participation by small and minority businesses, and women's business enterprises;
 - 4) Establishing delivery schedules, where the requirement permits, which encourage participation by small and minority businesses, and women's business enterprises;
 - 5) Using the services and assistance, as appropriate, of such organizations as the Small Business Administration and the Minority Business Development Agency of the Department of Commerce; and
 - 6) Requiring the prime contractor, if subcontracts are to be let, to take the affirmative steps listed in paragraphs (1) through (5) of this section.
- 15. To the maximum extent practicable, FSMC shall comply with 2 CFR § 200.322, Procurement of Recovered Materials, which states the SFA and FSMC must comply with section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. The requirements of

Section 6002 include procuring only items designated in guidelines of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) at 40 CFR part 247 that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable, consistent with maintaining a satisfactory level of competition, where the purchase price of the item exceeds \$10,000 or the value of the quantity acquired during the preceding fiscal year exceeded \$10,000; procuring solid waste management services in a manner that maximizes energy and resource recovery; and establishing an affirmative procurement program for procurement of recovered materials identified in the EPA guidelines.

- 16. FSMC has executed and shall comply with the Debarment Certification, which shall be provided:
 - a. by SFA providing the page from *The System for Award Management* and maintaining such record with other supporting documentation to demonstrate that SFA had referenced *The System for Award Management*;
 - b. by FSMC signing this Contract certifying that neither it nor any principal is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this Contract by any Federal department or agency or by the State of North Carolina; or
 - c. by submitting the NCDPI Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion for Covered Contracts form.
- 17. FSMC has executed and shall comply with the Non-Collusion Affidavit, which is attached to this Contract as "Attachment Q" and fully incorporated herein.
- 18. FSMC has executed and shall comply with the Certification of Independent Price Determination, which is attached to this Contract as "Attachment R" and fully incorporated herein.
- 19. FSMC has executed and shall comply with the Lobbying Certification, which is attached to this Contract as "Attachment S" and fully incorporated herein. If applicable, FSMC has also executed and shall comply with Standard Form-LLL, Disclosure of Lobbying Activities, which is attached to this Contract as "Attachment U" and fully incorporated herein.
- 20. FSMC shall comply with all applicable Health Certifications as required in Section III.I *supra*. Where certifications are required for assurances in Section III.S, FSMC shall provide written certification prior to execution of the final Contract.
- 21. <u>Restricted Companies List</u>. FSMC represents that as of the date of this Contract, FSMC is not included on the Final Divestment List created by the North Carolina State Treasurer pursuant to N.C. Gen.

Stat. § 147-86.58. FSMC also represents that as of the date of this Contract, FSMC is not included on the list of restricted companies determined to be engaged in a boycott of Israel created by the North Carolina State Treasurer pursuant to N.C. Gen. Stat. § 147-86.81. FSMC further agrees that it shall not utilize in the performance of this Contract any subcontractor that is identified on the Final Divestment List or restricted companies list.

- 22. Anti-Nepotism. FSMC warrants that, to the best of its knowledge and in the exercise of due diligence, none of its corporate officers, directors, or trustees and none of its employees who will directly provide services under this Contract are immediate family members of any member of the BOE or of any principal or central office staff administrator employed by the SFA. For purposes of this provision, "immediate family" means spouse, parent, child, brother, sister, grandparent, or grandchild, and includes step, half, and in law relationships. Should FSMC become aware of any family relationship covered by this provision or should such a family relationship arise at any time during the term of this Contract, FSMC shall immediately disclose the family relationship in writing to the Superintendent of SFA. Unless formally waived by the SFA, the existence of a family relationship covered by this Contract is grounds for immediate termination by SFA without further financial liability to FSMC.
- 23. FSMC shall comply with all other pertinent state and federal laws and regulations.

(THIS SPACE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK)

CONTRACT/AGREEMENT AUTHORIZATION

Offeror certifies that FSMC shall operate in accordance with all applicable Federal and State relations and local policies. Offeror certifies that all terms and conditions within the Proposal shall be considered a part of this Contract as if incorporated herein. This Contract shall be in effect for one year and may be renewed by mutual agreement for four additional one-year periods; any contract amendment shall receive prior written approval from NCDPI prior to execution.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Contract to be signed by their duly authorized representatives.

ATTEST:	SCHOOL F	FOOD AUTHORITY:
	Asheville (Name of SFA	City Schools
	Sign	nature of Authorized Representative
	Printed Name	of Authorized Representative
	Title	
	Date Signed	
ATTEST:	FOOD SER	RVICE MANAGEMENT COMPANY:
	Name of FSM	IC .
	Sign	nature of Authorized Representative
	Printed Name	of Authorized Representative
	Title	
	Date Signed	
This agreement has been approved as re-	equired by the School Budget	and Fiscal Control Act.
Signature of Chief Financial Officer	Print Name	Date

All SFA Exhibits A – L are to be provided by the SFA SFA Exhibits

The following information is provided by the SFA to the FSMC to assist the FSMC in preparing the proposal; these items are part of the RFP/Contract:

Exhibit A Specific, measurable goals established by the BOE, LEA and/or SFA Exhibit B Schedule of School Nutrition Locations/Sites and Services Provided Exhibit C Menu Cycles National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program • A la Carte Program • After School Snack Program Seamless Summer Nutrition Program or Summer Nutrition Program Exhibit D School Nutrition Program Budget Exhibit E List of schools and a description of each, including Average Daily Membership, (ADM), Average Daily Participation (ADP). student eligibility by category and current meal prices Exhibit F School Calendar, including meal service days, teacher workdays, required professional development Exhibit G SFA Employees including aggregate salaries inclusive of benefits Exhibit H FSMC Employees (will not apply in a first-year solicitation) Exhibit I Copies of Reimbursement Claims for Current and Prior School Years Exhibit J Minimum Food Specifications Exhibit K Designation of Program Responsibilities and Expenses

Written Responses to Questions from potential Contractors

Asheville City Schools RFP# 148-SN-024

Exhibit L

Exhibit A

Specific, measurable goals established by the BOE, LEA, and/or SFA

- 1. FSMC will improve breakfast participation by 10% and lunch participation by 15% in the initial year of the contract. Should future contracts become an option, the SFA will renegotiate the student participation goals.
- 2. FSMC will increase adult lunch participation by 5% in the initial year of contract
- 3. FSMC will maintain breakfast and lunch service to all Pre-K 5 students
 - Initiate a universal free breakfast program;
 - If we qualify, provide breakfast at no cost under the Community Eligibility Provision (CEP).
- 4. FSMC will increase the use of from scratch cooking and decrease the use of pre-packed components and items.
- 5. FSMC will maintain 98% staffing with qualified and trained candidates to ensure no interruption to service.
- 6. Maintain 100% on 95% of all school inspections
- 7. FSMC shall attempt to purchase locally when possible within the requirements of free and open competition.
- 8. FSMC staff must be knowledgeable in food and nutrition sciences and be available to provide nutrition and wellness education to education at all schools as well as participate in school and community outreach opportunities.
- 9. Develop meaningful and positive relationships with staff, principals, parents and the community.
- 10. Meals per labor hour (MPLH) fall within industry guidelines for the applicable type of service (e.g., pre prepared meals, scratch cooking) while maintaining excellent service and high-quality meals.
- 11. Create a menu that appeals to multiple audiences with exciting menu choices.
- 12. Improve meal presentation and dining environment.
- 13. Initiate the Farm to School Program.
- 14. Invest first year resources at Asheville High School & SILSA to increase participation and decrease wait time in lines.
- 15. Invest 10% return to schools that participate in weekend food programs for students.

Exhibit B
Schedule of School Nutrition Locations/Sites and Services Provided

	Address	City State Zip	NS	NS	AS	SFSP/SS
School Name			BP	LP	SP	0
Asheville High School	419 McDowell St	Asheville, NC 28803	X	X		X
Asheville Middle School	211 S French Broad Ave	Asheville, NC 28801	X	X	X	X
Claxton Elementary	241 Merrimon Ave	Asheville, NC 28801	X	X	X	
Isaac Dickson Elementary	125 Hill St	Asheville, NC 28801	X	X		X
Hall Fletcher Elementary	60 Ridgelawn Rd	Asheville, NC 28806	X	X	X	X
Ira B. Jones Elementary	544 Kimberly Ave	Asheville, NC 28804	X	X	X	Х
Lucy S. Herring Elementary	98 Sulphur Springs Rd	Asheville, NC 28806	X	X	X	
Montford North Star Academy	90 Montford Ave	Asheville, NC 28801	X	X		

			1

Asheville High School: PreK Program Isaac Dickson Elementary: PreK Program

Hall Fletcher Elementary: PreK Program

Ira B. Jones Elementary: PreK Program

Lucy S. Herring Elementary: PreK Program

Meal delivery to off-site facilities may be required

Exhibit C

PROGRAM MENU CYCLES

Menu Cycle for National School Breakfast / Lunch Program

Attach a sample 21-day cycle lunch menu prepared by the SFA. This menu must be used for the first 21-day cycle of the new school year.

2023 - 2024 School Year

Campus Level: Elementary School

Breakfast items offered daily include:

- Entrée listed on the menu
- Choice of 100% fruit juice
- Choice of fresh/canned fruit
- Choice of dry cereal
- Choice of milk

Lunch items offered daily include:

- Choice of fresh/canned fruit
- Choice of milk

Asheville City Schools {CS: 00102600.DOCX }73 RFP# 148-SN-024

Elementary Schools

		Elementary Schools		
1. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Hamburger Cheeseburger Grilled Cheese Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Cheesy Broccoli Assorted Fresh Fruit Assorted Chilled Fruit Cups	2. Breakfast Entree Ham & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Chicken Fajitas Bean & Cheese Burrito Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Black Beans Golden Corn Assorted Chilled Fruit Cups	3. Breakfast Entree Assorted Mini Pancakes Lunch Choose 1: Hot Dog BBQ Pulled Pork Choose 1 or more: Sweet Potato Fries Vegetarian Baked Beans Fruity Gelatin Assorted Fresh Fruit	4. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Chicken Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Spaghetti with Meat Sauce w/Roll Yogurt & Cheese Stick w/Roll Choose 1 or more: Green Beans Carrot Coins Assorted Chilled Fruit Cups	5. Breakfast Entree Assorted Muffins Lunch Choose 1: Cheese Pizza Pepperoni Pizza Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Golden Corn Garden Salad Assorted Fresh Fruit Assorted Chilled Fruit Cups
6. Breakfast Entree French Toast Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Nuggets w/Mac & Cheese Crunchy Fish Nuggets w/Mac & Cheese Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Collard Greens Pinto Beans	7. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Scrambled Eggs w/Dutch Waffle Sausage Patty w/Dutch Waffle Choose 1 or more: Potato Tots Orange Veggie Smoothie Applesauce	8. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun Lunch Choose 1: Salisbury Steak w/Roll Yogurt & Cheese Stick w/Roll Choose 1 or more: Creamy Mashed Potatoes Green Beans Fruity Gelatin	9. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Sausage Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Mandarin Chicken w/Asian Fried Rice Teriyaki Beef Bites w/Asian Fried Rice Choose 1 or more: Sweet Green Peas Ginger Glazed Carrots	10. Breakfast Entree Assorted Breakfast Breads Lunch Choose 1: Cheese Pizza Pepperoni Pizza Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Golden Corn Garden Salad
11. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Sandwich Ham & Cheese Wrap Choose 1 or more: Potato Tots Green Beans	12. Breakfast Entree Ham & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Nachos w/Tortilla Chips Bean & Cheese Burrito Choose 1 or more: Refried Beans Golden Corn	13. Breakfast Entree Assorted Mini Pancakes Lunch Choose 1: Sloppy Joe Chicken Corn Dog Choose 1 or more: Sweet Potato Fries Vegetarian Baked Beans Fruity Gelatin	14. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Chicken Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Grilled Cheese Yogurt & Cheese Stick w/Wafer Crackers Choose 1 or more: Vegetable Beef Soup Baby Carrots w/Ranch	15. Breakfast Entree Assorted Muffins Lunch Choose 1: Cheese Pizza Pepperoni Pizza Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Golden Corn Garden Salad
16. Breakfast Entree French Toast Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Hamburger Cheeseburger Grilled Cheese Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Cheesy Broccoli	17. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Chicken Fajitas Bean & Cheese Burrito Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Black Beans Golden Corn	18. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun Lunch Choose 1: Hot Dog BBQ Pulled Pork Choose 1 or more: Sweet Potato Fries Vegetarian Baked Beans Fruity Gelatin	19. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Sausage Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Spaghetti with Meat Sauce w/Roll Yogurt & Cheese Stick w/Roll Choose 1 or more: Green Beans Carrot Coins	20. Breakfast Entree Assorted Breakfast Breads Lunch Choose 1: Cheese Pizza Pepperoni Pizza Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Golden Corn Garden Salad

21. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks		
Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Nuggets w/Mac & Cheese Crunchy Fish Nuggets w/Mac & Cheese		
Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Collard Greens Pinto Beans		

PROGRAM MENU CYCLES

Menu Cycle for National School Breakfast / Lunch Program

Attach a sample 21-day cycle lunch menu prepared by the SFA. This menu must be used for the first 21-day cycle of the new school year.

2023 - 2024 School Year

Campus Level: Middle School

Breakfast items offered daily include:

- Entrée listed on the menu
- Choice of 100% fruit juice
- Choice of fresh/canned fruit
- Choice of dry cereal
- Choice of milk

Lunch items offered daily include:

- Pizza
- Choice of fresh/canned fruit
- Choice of milk

Middle Schools

		Middle Schools		
1. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Hamburger Cheeseburger Turkey & Cheese Wrap Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Cheesy Broccoli	2. Breakfast Entree Ham & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Chicken Fajitas Bean & Cheese Burrito Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Black Beans Golden Corn	3. Breakfast Entree Assorted Mini Pancakes Lunch Choose 1: Hot Dog BBQ Pulled Pork Choose 1 or more: Sweet Potato Fries Vegetarian Baked Beans Fruity Gelatin	4. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Chicken Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Spaghetti with Meat Sauce w/Roll Yogurt & Cheese Stick w/Roll Choose 1 or more: Garden Salad Carrot Coins	5. Breakfast Entree Assorted Muffins Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Sandwich Crispy Spicy Chicken Sandwich Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Potato Tots Green Beans
6. Breakfast Entree French Toast Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Tenders w/Mac & Cheese Crunchy Fish Nuggets w/Mac & Cheese Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Collard Greens Pinto Beans	7. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Scrambled Eggs w/Dutch Waffle Sausage Patty w/Dutch Waffle Choose 1 or more: Potato Tots Orange Veggie Smoothie Applesauce	8. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun Lunch Choose 1: Salisbury Steak w/Roll Yogurt & Cheese Stick w/Roll Choose 1 or more: Creamy Mashed Potatoes Green Beans Fruity Gelatin	9. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Sausage Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Mandarin Chicken w/Asian Fried Rice Teriyaki Beef Bites w/Asian Fried Rice Choose 1 or more: Sweet Green Peas Ginger Glazed Carrots	10. Breakfast Entree Assorted Breakfast Breads Lunch Choose 1: Meatball Sub Crispy Chicken Salad Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Garden Salad
11. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Sloppy Joe Chicken Corn Dog Choose 1 or more: Sweet Potato Fries Vegetarian Baked Beans	12. Breakfast Entree Ham & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Nachos w/Tortilla Chips Bean & Cheese Burrito Choose 1 or more: Refried Beans Golden Corn	13. Breakfast Entree Assorted Mini Pancakes Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Tenders & Dutch Waffle Ham & Cheese Wrap Choose 1 or more: Green Beans Potato Tots Fruity Gelatin	14. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Chicken Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Grilled Cheese Loaded Potato w/Wafer Crackers Choose 1 or more: Vegetable Beef Soup Baby Carrots w/Ranch	15. Breakfast Entree Assorted Muffins Lunch Choose 1: Hawaiian Pulled Pork w/Roll Chef Salad Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Garden Salad
16. Breakfast Entree French Toast Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Hamburger Cheeseburger Turkey & Cheese Wrap Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Cheesy Broccoli	17. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Chicken Fajitas Bean & Cheese Burrito Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Black Beans Golden Corn	18. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun Lunch Choose 1: Hot Dog BBQ Pulled Pork Choose 1 or more: Sweet Potato Fries Vegetarian Baked Beans Fruity Gelatin	19. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Sausage Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Spaghetti with Meat Sauce W/Roll Yogurt & Cheese Stick W/Roll Choose 1 or more: Green Beans Carrot Coins	20. Breakfast Entree Assorted Breakfast Breads Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Sandwich Crispy Spicy Chicken Sandwich Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Potato Tots Green Beans

21. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks		
Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Tenders w/Mac & Cheese Crunchy Fish Nuggets w/Mac & Cheese		
Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Collard Greens Pinto Beans		

PROGRAM MENU CYCLES

Menu Cycle for National School Breakfast / Lunch Program

Attach a sample 21-day cycle lunch menu prepared by the SFA. This menu must be used for the first 21-day cycle of the new school year.

2023 - 2024 School Year

Campus Level: High School

Breakfast items offered daily include:

- Entrée listed on the menu
- Choice of 100% fruit juice
- Choice of fresh/canned fruit
- Choice of dry cereal
- Choice of milk

Lunch items offered daily include:

- Pizza
- Pre-Plated Salads
- Choice of fresh/canned fruit
- Choice of milk

High Schools

		High Schools		
<u>1. Breakfast Entree</u> Dunkin Sticks	2. Breakfast Entree Ham & Cheese Croissant	3. Breakfast Entree Assorted Mini Pancakes	4. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Chicken Biscuit or	5. Breakfast Entree Assorted Muffins
Lunch Choose 1: Double Cheeseburger Turkey & Cheese Wrap Chef Salad	Lunch Choose 1: Chicken Fajitas Bean & Cheese Burrito Southwest Salad	Lunch Choose 1: Double Hot Dogs BBQ Pulled Pork Cobb Salad	Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Spaghetti with Meat Sauce w/Roll	Lunch Choose 1: Oven Roasted Chicken Wings w/Roll Southwest Salad
Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Cheesy Broccoli	Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Black Beans Golden Corn	Choose 1 or more: Sweet Potato Fries Vegetarian Baked Beans Fruity Gelatin	Cheesy Potato w/Hearty Chili & Roll Crispy Chicken Salad Choose 1 or more: Garden Salad Carrot Coins	Choose 1 or more: Potato Tots Green Beans
6. Breakfast Entree French Toast Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Sandwich Crispy Spicy Chicken Sandwich Fish Sandwich Chef Salad Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Collard Greens Pinto Beans	7. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Scrambled Eggs w/Dutch Waffle Sausage Patty w/Dutch Waffle Crispy Chicken Salad Choose 1 or more: Potato Tots Orange Veggie Smoothie Applesauce	8. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun Lunch Choose 1: Salisbury Steak w/Roll Cheesy Potato w/Roll Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Creamy Mashed Potatoes Green Beans Fruity Gelatin	9. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Sausage Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Mandarin Chicken w/Asian Fried Rice Teriyaki Beef Bites w/Asian Fried Rice Cobb Salad Choose 1 or more: Sweet Green Peas Ginger Glazed Carrots	10. Breakfast Entree Assorted Breakfast Breads Lunch Choose 1: Meatball Sub Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Golden Corn
11. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Sloppy Joe Chicken Corn Dog Chef Salad Choose 1 or more: Sweet Potato Fries Vegetarian Baked Beans	12. Breakfast Entree Ham & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Nachos w/Tortilla Chips Bean & Cheese Burrito Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Refried Beans Golden Corn	13. Breakfast Entree Assorted Mini Pancakes Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Tenders & Dutch Waffle Ham & Cheese Wrap Cobb Salad Choose 1 or more: Green Beans Potato Tots Fruity Gelatin	14. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Chicken Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Grilled Cheese Loaded Potato w/Wafer Crackers Crispy Chicken Salad Choose 1 or more: Vegetable Beef Soup Baby Carrots w/Ranch	15. Breakfast Entree Assorted Muffins Lunch Choose 1: Hawaiian Pulled Pork w/Roll Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Cheesy Broccoli
16. Breakfast Entree French Toast Sticks Lunch Choose 1: Double Cheeseburger Turkey & Cheese Wrap Chef Salad Choose 1 or more: Crinkle Cut Fries Cheesy Broccoli	17. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Lunch Choose 1: Chicken Fajitas Bean & Cheese Burrito Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Seasoned Black Beans Golden Corn	18. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun Lunch Choose 1: Double Hot Dogs BBQ Pulled Pork Cobb Salad Choose 1 or more: Sweet Potato Fries Vegetarian Baked Beans Fruity Gelatin	19. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Sausage Biscuit or Plain Biscuit Lunch Choose 1: Spaghetti with Meat Sauce w/Roll Cheesy Potato w/Hearty Chili & Roll Crispy Chicken Salad Choose 1 or more: Garden Salad	20. Breakfast Entree Assorted Breakfast Breads Lunch Choose 1: Oven Roasted Chicken Wings w/Roll Southwest Salad Choose 1 or more: Potato Tots Green Beans

		Carrot Coins	
21. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks			
<u>Lunch</u> Choose 1:			
Crispy Chicken Sandwich Crispy Spicy Chicken Sandwich			
Fish Sandwich Chef Salad			
Choose 1 or more:			
Seasoned Collard Greens Pinto Beans			

PROGRAM MENU CYCLES

Menu Cycle for National School Breakfast / Lunch Program

Attach a sample 21-day cycle lunch menu prepared by the SFA. This menu must be used for the first 21-day cycle of the new school year.

2023 - 2024 School Year

Campus Level: PreK Program

Breakfast items offered daily include:

- Entrée listed on the menu
- Choice of 100% fruit juice
- 1% white milk

Lunch items offered daily include:

- Choice of fresh/canned fruit
- 1% white milk

PreK Program

		FIER Flogialli		
1. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Hamburger or Cheeseburger Crinkle Cut Fries	2. Breakfast Entree Ham & Cheese Croissant 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Chicken Fajitas Seasoned Black Beans	3. Breakfast Entree Assorted Mini Pancakes 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch BBQ Pulled Pork Vegetarian Baked Beans	4. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Chicken Biscuit or Plain Biscuit 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Spaghetti with Meat Sauce w/Roll Carrot Coins	5. Breakfast Entree Assorted Muffins 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Choose 1: Cheese Pizza Garden Salad
6. Breakfast Entree French Toast Sticks 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Crispy Chicken Nuggets w/Mac & Cheese Seasoned Collard Greens	7. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Scrambled Eggs Sausage Patty w/Dutch Waffle Potato Tots Applesauce	8. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Salisbury Steak w/Roll Green Beans	9. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Sausage Biscuit or Plain Biscuit 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Mandarin Chicken w/Asian Fried Rice Sweet Green Peas	10. Breakfast Entree Assorted Breakfast Breads 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Cheese Pizza Garden Salad
11. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Choose 1: Crispy Chicken Sandwich Potato Tots	12. Breakfast Entree Ham & Cheese Croissant 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Nachos w/Tortilla Chips Refried Beans	13. Breakfast Entree Assorted Mini Pancakes 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Choose 1: Sloppy Joe Sweet Potato Fries	14. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Chicken Biscuit or Plain Biscuit 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Grilled Cheese Vegetable Beef Soup	15. Breakfast Entree Assorted Muffins 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Cheese Pizza Golden Corn
16. Breakfast Entree French Toast Sticks 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Hamburger or Cheeseburger Crinkle Cut Fries	17. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Chicken Fajitas Seasoned Black Beans	18. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch BBQ Pulled Pork Vegetarian Baked Beans	19. Breakfast Entree Choose 1: Sausage Biscuit or Plain Biscuit 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Spaghetti with Meat Sauce W/Roll Carrot Coins	20. Breakfast Entree Assorted Breakfast Breads 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Lunch Choose 1: Cheese Pizza Garden Salad
21. Breakfast Entree Dunkin Sticks 100% Fruit Juice 1% White Milk Crispy Chicken Nuggets w/Mac & Cheese Seasoned Collard Greens				

A la Carte Program PreK/Elementary School

Breakfast Prices Student Paid Breakfast - \$1.50 Adult Breakfast - A La Carte	<u>Lunch Prices</u> Student Paid Lunch - \$3.25 Adult Lunch - A La Carte Adult Holiday/Special Meals - \$8.00
Beverages Juice (4 oz) - 35¢ Juice (6.75 oz) - 75¢ Milk - 75¢ Tea (adult) - \$1.00	<u>Entrees</u> Lunch Entree - \$2.50 Salad (adult) - \$5.00
Breakfast Items Entree - \$1.00 Cereal - 50¢	<u>Breads</u> Roll - 50¢
Fruits & Vegetables Fresh/Canned Fruit - 75¢ Vegetable - 75¢	Brownie - \$1.00 Cereal Bar - 75¢ Cheese Stick - 75¢ Cheez-it Crackers - 50¢ Chips - \$1.00 Cookie - 50¢ Cookies - 3/\$1.25 Fruit Roll-Ups - 50¢ Fruit Snacks - 75¢ Goldfish Crackers - 50¢ Kids Snack Mix - 75¢ Popcorn - 75¢ Pop-Tart, Single - 75¢ Pretzels - 50¢ Pudding Cup - \$1.00 Rice Krispy Treat - \$1.00 Rice Krispy Treat, Chocolate Chip - \$1.00 Rice Krispy Treat, Mini - 35¢ Scooby Crackers - 50¢ Slushie Pouch - 75¢ Yogurt (4 oz) - 75¢

Exhibit C (continued) A la Carte Program Middle School

Breakfast Prices Student Paid Breakfast - \$1.50 Adult Breakfast - A La Carte	Lunch Prices Student Paid Lunch - \$3.50 Student Paid Cougar Lunch - \$4.00 Adult Lunch - A La Carte Adult Holiday/Special Meals - \$8.00
Beverages Juice (4 oz) - 35¢ Juice (6.75 oz) - 75¢ Milk - 75¢ Tea (adult) - \$1.00 Juice (12 oz) - \$2.00 Water (12 oz) - \$1.50	<u>Entrees</u> Lunch Entree - \$2.50 Salad (adult) - \$5.00
Breakfast Items Entree - \$1.00 Cereal - 50¢	<u>Breads</u> Roll - 50¢
Fruits & Vegetables Fresh/Canned Fruit - 75¢ Vegetable - 75¢	Snacks Brownie - \$1.00 Cereal Bar - 75¢ Cheese Stick - 75¢ Cheez-it Crackers - 50¢ Chips - \$1.00 Cookie - 50¢ Cookies - 3/\$1.25 Fruit Roll-Ups - 50¢ Fruit Snacks - 75¢ Goldfish Crackers - 50¢ Kids Snack Mix - 75¢ Popcorn - 75¢ Pop-Tart, Single - 75¢ Pretzels - 50¢ Pudding Cup - \$1.00 Rice Krispy Treat - \$1.00 Rice Krispy Treat, Chocolate Chip - \$1.00 Rice Krispy Treat, Mini - 35¢ Scooby Crackers - 50¢ Slushie Pouch - 75¢ Yogurt (4 oz) - 75¢

Exhibit C (continued) A la Carte Program High School

The curte Fig.	am mgn school
Breakfast Prices Student Paid Breakfast - \$1.50 Adult Breakfast - A La Carte	<u>Lunch Prices</u> Student Paid Lunch - \$3.50 Student Paid Cougar Lunch - \$4.00 Adult Lunch - A La Carte Adult Holiday/Special Meals - \$8.00
Beverages Juice (4 oz) - 35¢ Juice (6.75 oz) - 75¢ Milk - 75¢ Tea (adult) - \$1.00 Juice (12 oz) - \$2.00 Water (12 oz) - \$1.00 Water (20 oz) - \$1.50 Aha Sparkling Water (16 oz) - \$1.75 Diet Gold Peak Tea (18.5 oz) - \$3.00 Diet Soda (20 oz) - \$1.50 Juice Drink (20 oz) - \$1.75 Powerade Zero (20 oz) - \$2.50 Vitamin Water (20 oz) - \$2.50	Entrees Lunch Entree - \$2.50 Salad (adult) - \$5.00
Breakfast Items Entree - \$1.00 Cereal - 50¢	<u>Breads</u> Roll - 50¢
Fruits & Vegetables Fresh/Canned Fruit - 75¢ Vegetable - 75¢	Snacks Brownie - \$1.00 Cereal Bar - 75¢ Cheese Stick - 75¢ Cheez-it Crackers - 50¢ Chips - \$1.00 Cookie - 50¢ Cookies - 3/\$1.25 Fruit Roll-Ups - 50¢ Fruit Snacks - 75¢ Goldfish Crackers - 50¢ Kids Snack Mix - 75¢ Popcorn - 75¢ Pop-Tart, Single - 75¢ Pretzels - 50¢ Pudding Cup - \$1.00 Rice Krispy Treat - \$1.00 Rice Krispy Treat, Chocolate Chip - \$1.00 Rice Krispy Treat, Mini - 35¢ Scooby Crackers - 50¢

Slushie Pouch - 75¢
Yogurt (4 oz) - 75¢

Exhibit C (continued) Menu Cycle for After School Snack Program

Attach a sample 21-day cycle after school snack program menu prepared by the SFA. This menu must be used for the first 21-day cycle of the new school year.

2023 - 2024 School Year

Campus Level: Elementary/Middle School

Elementary/Middle Schools

1	2	3	4	5
Nutrigrain Bar (1 oz)	Cheez-it Crackers (1 oz)	Yogurt (4 oz)	Popcorn (1 oz)	Fresh Baked Cookie (1 oz)
100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	Cinnamon Granola (1 oz)	100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	Variety of Milk (8 oz)
6	7	8	9	10
Goldfish Crackers(1 oz)	Cheese Stick (1 oz)	Sunflower Seeds (1 oz)	Pretzels (1 oz)	Fresh Baked Cookie (1 oz)
100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	Wafer Crackers (1 oz)	100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	Variety of Milk (8 oz)
11	12	13	14	15
Nutrigrain Bar (1 oz)	Cheez-it Crackers (1 oz)	Yogurt (4 oz)	Popcorn (1 oz)	Fresh Baked Cookie (1 oz)
100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	Cinnamon Granola (1 oz)	100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	Variety of Milk (8 oz)
16	17	18	19	20
Goldfish Crackers(1 oz)	Cheese Stick (1 oz)	Sunflower Seeds (1 oz)	Pretzels (1 oz)	Fresh Baked Cookie (1 oz)
100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	Wafer Crackers (1 oz)	100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)	Variety of Milk (8 oz)
21 Nutrigrain Bar (1 oz) 100% Fruit Juice (6.75 oz)				

Menu Cycle for Seamless Summer Option ("SSO") or Summer Food Service Program ("SFSP")

Attach a sample 21-day cycle SSO or SFSP menu prepared by the SFA. This menu must be used for the first 21-day cycle of the new school year.

2023 - 2024 School Year

Elementary/Middle School Campus Level: Children under 18 years old (4 days a week)

1. Breakfast Entree Variety of Pop-Tarts Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Comdog Baby Carrots w/Ranch Applesauce Cup Milk	2. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Pulled Pork Sandwich Vegetarian Baked Beans Fresh Fruit Milk	3. Breakfast Entree Variety of Breakfast Bread Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Spaghetti w/Meat Sauce Roll Green Beans Chilled Fruit Cup Milk	4. Breakfast Entree Sausage Biscuit Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Pizza Golden Corn Fresh Fruit Milk	No Programming
5. Breakfast Entree Variety of Muffins Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Hamburger/Cheeseburger Crinkle Cut Fries Fresh Fruit Milk	6. Breakfast Entree Variety of Cereal Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Chicken Sandwich Baby Carrots w/Ranch Chilled Fruit Cup Milk	7. Breakfast Entree Chicken Biscuit Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Hot Ham & Cheese Sandwich Broccoli Applesauce Cup Milk	8. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Pizza Golden Corn Fresh Fruit Milk	No Programming
9. Breakfast Entree Variety of Pop-Tarts Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Hotdog Sweet Potato Fries Applesauce Cup Milk	10. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Sloppy Joe Green Beans Fresh Fruit Milk	11. Breakfast Entree Variety of Breakfast Bread Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Chicken Nuggets Roll Baby Carrots w/Ranch Chilled Fruit Cup Milk	12. Breakfast Entree Sausage Biscuit Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch Pizza Golden Corn Fresh Fruit Milk	No Programming

Asheville City Schools
RFP# 148-SN-024

{CS: 00102600.DOCX }89

Menu Cycle for Seamless Summer Option ("SSO") or Summer Food Service Program ("SFSP")

Attach a sample 21-day cycle SSO or SFSP menu prepared by the SFA. This menu must be used for the first 21-day cycle of the new school year.

2023 - 2024 School Year

High School Campus Level: Children under 18 years old (5 days a week)

High School Community Open Sites: Children under 18 years old (5 days a week, no breakfast served)

1. Breakfast Entree Variety of Pop-Tarts Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch	2. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch	3. Breakfast Entree Variety of Breakfast Bread Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch	4. Breakfast Entree Sausage Biscuit Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch	5. Breakfast Entree Mini Waffles Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk Lunch
Comdog Sweet Potato Fries Applesauce Cup Milk	Pulled Pork Sandwich Crinkle Cut Fries Fresh Fruit Milk	Spaghetti w/Meat Sauce Roll Green Beans Chilled Fruit Cup Milk	Pizza Golden Corn Fresh Fruit Milk	Beef, Bean & Cheese Burrito Baby Carrots w/Ranch Chilled Fruit Cup Milk
6. Breakfast Entree Variety of Muffins Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk	7. Breakfast Entree Variety of Cereal Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk	8. Breakfast Entree Chicken Biscuit Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk	9. Breakfast Entree Cinnamon Bun Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk	10. Breakfast Entree Mini Pancakes Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk
Lunch Hamburger/Cheeseburger Crinkle Cut Fries Fresh Fruit Milk	Lunch Chicken Sandwich Baby Carrots w/Ranch Chilled Fruit Cup Milk	Lunch Hot Ham & Cheese Sandwich Broccoli Chilled Fruit Cup Milk	<u>Lunch</u> Pizza Golden Corn Fresh Fruit Milk	Lunch Pork Carnitas Black Beans Chilled Fruit Cup Milk
11. Breakfast Entree Variety of Pop-Tarts Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk	12. Breakfast Entree Egg & Cheese Croissant Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk	13. Breakfast Entree Variety of Breakfast Bread Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk	14. Breakfast Entree Sausage Biscuit Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk	15. Breakfast Entree Mini Waffles Variety of 100% Fruit Juice Milk
Lunch Hotdog Sweet Potato Fries Applesauce Cup Milk	Lunch Sloppy Joe Green Beans Fresh Fruit Milk	Lunch Chicken Nuggets Roll Baby Carrots w/Ranch Chilled Fruit Cup Milk	<u>Lunch</u> Pizza Golden Corn Fresh Fruit Milk	Lunch Rib-b-que Sandwich Vegetarian Baked Beans Chilled Fruit Cup Milk

Exhibit D School Nutrition Program Budget

School Year 2022 - 2023

SFA Employee responsible for submission of this budget data:

Name: Melissa Bates
Title: School Nutrition Director

Revenue (as of 3/3/23)									
Federal Funds - USDA	\$ 831,673.43								
Local Funds - Meal Sales/Supplements	\$ 291,078.52								
Fund Balance	\$ 0.00								
Other - Interest/Indirect Cost	\$ 0.00								
State Funds (Reduced Category)	\$ 1,462.80								
Total	\$ 1,124,214.75								

Expenses (as of 3/3	/23)			
Salaries/Benefits	\$ 652,622.95			
2022 Summer Feeding Food Cost/Supplies (july)	\$ 12,506.90			
Indirect Cost	\$ 0.00			
Equipment/Depreciation	\$ 48,976.58			
Contracted Services/Professional Dev (Inclusive of Food Costs for 2022-2023 SY)	\$ 420,093.57			
Technology	\$ 0.00			
Total	\$ 1,134,200.00			

Historical Finance Information can be viewed: ACS Annual Comprehensive Financial Reports

Exhibit E

List of Schools and a Description of Each, including Average Daily Membership ("ADM"), Average Daily Participation ("ADP"), Student Eligibility by Category, and Current Meal Prices

MEAL PRICES

Grades PreK - 5: Breakfast Lunch

Paid Students: \$1.50 \$3.25

Reduced Cost: No Cost No Cost

Grades 6 - 12: Breakfast Lunch

Paid Students: \$1.50 \$3.50/\$4.00

Reduced Cost: No Cost No Cost

Adults: A la Carte pricing

	2022-2023 (as of 1-31-23)											
Site #	Site Name	Grade Level	CEP School	ADM	ADP Breakfast	ADP Lunch	Free	Reduced	Approved %			
302	Asheville High	PreK, 9- 12		1176	44	272	364	17	32.68%			
356	Asheville Middle	6-8		584	109	297	281	6	49.14%			
312	Claxton Elementary	K-5		404	77	175	148	5	37.97%			
306	Isaac Dickson Elementary	PreK-5		416	72	156	155	4	38.50%			
304	Hall Fletcher Elementary	PreK-5		307	110	169	166	14	56.60%			
332	Ira B. Jones Elementary	PreK-5		402	127	183	185	5	48.10%			
360	Lucy S. Herring	PreK-5		310	65	158	156	2	50.97%			

	Elementary							
369	Montford North Star Academy	6-8	223	45	101	88	2	40.36%
700	School of Inquiry & Life Sciences	9-12	343	10	69	111	2	33.33%

Exhibit F

School Calendar

(including meal service days, holidays, teacher workdays, and required professional development)

Asheville City Schools 2023-2024 Traditional Calendar

		JU	LY 20	23			A	Elementary School Day:	JANUARY 2024						
S	M	T	W	T	F	S		8:00 AM-2:35 PM Secondary School Day:	S	M	T	W	T	F	S
						1	ASPEVILLE CITY SCHOOLS	8:30 AM - 3:30 PM APPROVED 12.15.2022		1	2	3	4	5	6
2	3	4	5	6	7	8			7	8	9	10	11	12	13
9	10	11	12	13	14	15	JULY 4	Holiday	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
16	17	18	19	20	21	22	AUGUST		21	22	23	24 m	25	26	27
23	24	25	26	27	28	29	21-25	Optional Teacher Workday Required Teacher Workday	28	29 88	30	31			
30	31							First Day of School							
		_	UST:	_	_		SEPTEMBER 4	Holiday	_	_	_	UARY		_	
S	M	T	w	T	F	S		Early Release Optional Teacher Workday	S	M	T	w	T	F	S
		1	2	3	4	5		Optional reacties workmay					1 ,-	2 ,,,	3
6	7	8	9	10	11	12		Fall Parent Teacher Conference Day	4	5 10	6	7	8	9 m:	10
13	14	15	16	17 cer	18 cw	19		Required Workday End of Quarter 1	11	12	13	14	15	16	17
20	21	22	23 EX	24	25 EX	26	NOVEMBER	Optional Teacher Workday	18	19	20	21	22	23	24
27	28	29	30	31			10	Holiday Annual Leave	25	26	27	28	29		
	_			R 202				Holiday	_			RCH 2	_		_
S	M	T	W	T	F	S	DECEMBER		S	M	T	W	T	F	S
		-		_	1	2	20-22	Optional Teacher Workday Annual Leave			_		_	1	2
3	4	5	6	7	8	9	25-29	Holiday	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
10	11	12	13	14	15	16		Annual Leave	10	11 EX	12	13	14	15	16
17	18	19	20	21 a	22	23	15	Optional Teacher Workday Holiday	17	18	19	20	21	22	23
24	25 cw	26	27	28	29	30	26	EOC Testing at High Schools End of Quarter 2, Early Release	24	25 set	26	27	28	29	30
							1	Required Teacher Workday	31						
	OCTOBER 2023						FEBRUARY	Spring Parent Teacher Conference Day	_		_	RIL 20	_		
S	M	T	W	T	F	S		- Prompt and a state of the sta	S	M	T	w	T	F	S
1	2	3	4	5	6	7		Required Teacher Workday		1 //	2 15.	3	4	5	6
8	9	10	11	12 FK	13 88	14	1	End of Quarter 3, Early Release	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
15	16	17	18	19	20	21	APRIL 1-5	Spring Break, Annual Leave	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
22	23	24	25	26	27	28	MAY	Holiday	21	22	23	24	25	26	27
29	30	31						EOG/EOC Testing	28	29	30				
	_			R 202	~		JUNE				_	AY 20	_		-
S	M	T	W	T 2	F 3	4	10-11	Last Day of School, End of Quarter 4 Required Teacher Workday	S	M	T	W 1	T 2	F 3	4
5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	Optional Teacher Workday	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
12	13	14	15	16	17	18			12	13	14	15	16	17	18
19	20	21	-3	22	24	25			19	20	21	22	23	24	25
26	27	28	29	30	-4	~0			26	27	28	29	30	31	-5
20	57	ga	54	80						-/ H	with	MIT	will	, m	
-	_			202	_	6	First/Lust Day for Scudents Parent-Teacher Conference Day Holiday Optional Teacher Worlday Annual Leave			1.5	_	NE 20	_	r	6
S	M	Т	w	T	F	2	Early Dismissal	Received Workships	S	M	T	W	Т	F	1
3	4	5	6	7	8	9		eport to school on Parent-Teacher Conference Days, s, Annual Leave Days or Holidays**	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
10	11	12	13	14	15	16	215 Day Calendar		9	10	11	12	13	14	15
17	18	19	20	21	22	23	INCLEMENT	T WEATHER MAKE-UP DAYS:	16	17	18	19	20	21	22
24	25	26	27	28	29	30		December 19, 2023 January 2, 2024 024 March 11, 2024 May 27, 2024	23	24	25	26	27	28	29
1						Ų.,		The second secon					-/-		

Exhibit G

SFA's School Nutrition Program Employees, including aggregate salaries inclusive of benefits (identify whether each position is to be employed by the SFA or by FSMC)

Site	Position	Daily Hours	Hourly Rate	Hourly Rate with SS & Retirement	Annual Health Insurance	Annual Longevity (10+ years)	Months of Employment	
Asheville High	SN Manager	8	\$18.25	\$24.06	\$7,397.00		10 month	
	SN Assistant	7	\$15.20	\$20.04	\$7,397.00		10 month	
	SN Assistant	6	\$16.10	\$21.23	\$7,397.00	\$534.96	10 month	
	SN Assistant	5.5	\$15.30	\$16.47	N/A		10 month	
	SN Assistant	5	\$15.60	\$16.85	N/A	\$210.92	10 month	
	SN Assistant	4	\$15.05	\$16.20	N/A		10 month	
Asheville Middle	SN Manager	8	\$18.75	\$24.06	6 \$7,397.00		10 month	
	SN Assistant	7	\$16.15	\$21.36	\$7,397.00	\$639.78	10 month	
	SN Assistant	6	\$15.85	\$20.90	\$7,397.00 \$370.36		10 month	
	SN Assistant	5.5	\$15.05	\$16.26	N/A		10 month	
	SN Assistant	5.5	\$15.90	\$17.12	N/A	\$413.71	*12 month	
	SN Assistant	4	\$15.25	\$16.42	N/A		10 month	
Claxton Elementary	SN Manager	8	\$18.05	\$23.80	\$7,397.00	\$395.71	10 month	
	SN Assistant	6	\$15.45	\$20.37	\$7,397.00		10 month	
	SN Assistant	5.5	\$15.65	\$16.85	N/A	\$232.01	10 month	
	SN Assistant	5	\$15.05	\$16.20	N/A		10 month	
Hall Fletcher Elementary	SN Manager	8	\$18.40	\$24.26	\$7,397.00	\$578.57	10 month	
	SN Assistant	6	\$15.35	\$16.52	\$7,397.00		10 month	
	SN Assistant	5.5	\$15.50	\$16.69	N/A		10 month	
	SN Assistant	5	\$15.00	\$16.48	N/A		10 month	

	SN Assistant	2	\$15.50	\$16.69	N/A		10 month
]	Exhibit G (co	ntinued)			
Isaac Dickson Elementary	SN Manager	8	\$18.35	\$24.19	\$7,397.00	\$578.57	10 month
	SN Assistant	6	\$15.00	\$19.78	\$7,397.00		10 month
	SN Assistant	4	\$15.45	\$22.18	N/A		10 month
	SN Assistant	3	\$15.00	\$16.20	N/A		10 month
Ira B. Jones Elementary	SN Manager	8	\$17.95	\$23.67	\$7,397.00		10 month
	SN Assistant	6	\$15.05	\$19.84	\$7,397.00		10 month
	SN Assistant	5	\$15.00	\$16.15	N/A		10 month
	SN Assistant	3	\$15.80	\$17.01	N/A		10 month
Lucy S. Herring Elementary	SN Manager	8	\$17.70	\$23.24	\$7,397.00		10 month
	SN Assistant	5.5	\$15.15	\$16.31	N/A		10 month
	SN Assistant	5	\$15.40	\$16.58	N/A		10 month
	SN Assistant	4	\$15.10	\$16.26	N/A		10 month
Montford North Star Academy	SN Manager	8	\$18.65	\$24.65	\$7,397.00	\$1,043.60	*12 month
	SN Assistant	5.5	\$15.30	\$16.47	N/A		10 month

Exhibit H

FSMC Employees (will not apply in a first-year solicitation)

Current employees will remain employees of Asheville City Schools.

District employees the School Nutrition Contract Manager and School Nutrition Administrative Assistant.

FSMC will employ the School Nutrition Liaison.

Site	Position	Hours Per Week	Employer
Asheville High	SN Manager	40	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	35	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	30	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	27.5	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	25	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	20	Asheville City Schools
Asheville Middle	SN Manager	40	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	35	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	30	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	27.5	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	27.5	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	20	Asheville City Schools
Claxton Elementary	SN Manager	40	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	30	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	27.5	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	25	Asheville City Schools
Hall Fletcher Elementary	SN Manager	40	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	30	Asheville City Schools

	SN Assistant	27.5	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	25	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	10	Asheville City Schools
Isaac Dickson Elementary	SN Manager	40	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	30	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	20	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	15	Asheville City Schools
Ira B. Jones Elementary	SN Manager	40	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	30	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	25	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	15	Asheville City Schools
Lucy S. Herring Elementary	SN Manager	40	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	27.5	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	25	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	20	Asheville City Schools
Montford North Star Academy	SN Manager	40	Asheville City Schools
	SN Assistant	27.5	Asheville City Schools

Minimum Qualifications for Job Descriptions:

School Nutrition Manager

- High school diploma or GED. One year of experience in food service or a combination of training and knowledge necessary to perform the work **or**
- Graduation from an accredited two-year degree program with a concentration in culinary arts or related field
- Working knowledge of the care and preparation of food
- Knowledge of basic mathematics and measuring conversions
- Ability to inventory and to record information accurately
- Ability to schedule work assignments and provide instructions to staff
- Possess skill in the use of food service equipment
- Ability to use small business machines such as calculators and computers
- Ability to use good public relation skills with students, faculty, staff and the public

School Nutrition Assistant

- High school diploma or GED. One year of experience in food service or a combination of training and knowledge necessary to perform the work
- Working knowledge of the care and preparation of food
- Knowledge of basic mathematics and measuring conversions
- Possess skill in the use of food service equipment
- Ability to use small business machines such as calculators and computers
- Ability to use good public relation skills with students, faculty, staff and the public

Exhibit I

Claims for Reimbursement for Current and Prior School Years

2022-2023

Monthly Reimbursement Summary Information

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

North Carolina Department of Public Instruction Child Nutrition Services

Monthly Reimbursement Summary Information

Claim Date	Program	Rev #	Breakfast	Lunch	Snack	Milk	Reduced Price Breakfast	Reduced Price Lunch	Total	Paylist Date	Paylist Number
Aug 2022	SNP	0	\$2,820.40	\$11,217.47	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$6.30	\$21.60	\$14,065.77	09/12/22	220267
Sep 2022	SNP	0	\$31,001.99	\$98,677.37	\$1,646.37	\$0.00	\$81.60	\$250.80	\$131,658.13	10/07/22	230006
Sep 2022	FUNDS	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	09/26/22	220287
Oct 2022	SNP	0	\$28,759.22	\$91,173.73	\$2,094.66	\$0.00	\$95.70	\$273.20	\$122,396.51	11/08/22	230037
Nov 2022	SNP	0	\$25,731.37	\$81,435.69	\$1,727.01	\$0.00	\$69.00	\$209.20	\$109,172.27	12/06/22	230065
Dec 2022	SNP	0	\$17,558.64	\$58,046.88	\$1,082.52	\$0.00	\$40.20	\$142.40	\$76,870.64	01/06/23	230084
Jan 2023	SNP	0	\$26,974.60	\$91,442.01	\$1,451.97	\$0.00	\$67.20	\$205.60	\$120,141.38	02/08/23	230109
Jan 2023	FUNDS	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	01/27/23	230101
Total			\$132,846.22	\$431,993.15	\$8,002.53	\$0.00	\$360.00	\$1,102.80	\$574,304.70		

Exhibit I (continued) 2021-2022

Monthly Reimbursement Summary Information

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

North Carolina Department of Public Instruction Child Nutrition Services

Monthly Reimbursement Summary Information

Claim Date	Program	Rev #	Breakfast	Lunch	Snack	Milk	Reduced Price Breakfast	Reduced Price Lunch	Total	Paylist Date	Paylist Number
Sep 2021	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$827.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$827.00	10/15/21	220016
Sep 2021	SNP	1	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$68.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$68.00	11/01/21	220026
Oct 2021	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,636.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,636.00	11/05/21	220033
Oct 2021	SSO	0	\$52,227.16	\$146,648.20	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$198,875.36	11/05/21	220036
Nov 2021	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,418.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,418.00	12/07/21	220059
Nov 2021	SSO	0	\$45,868.98	\$130,276.24	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$176,145.22	12/07/21	220061
Dec 2021	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,063.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,063.00	01/11/22	220096
Dec 2021	SSO	0	\$37,772.28	\$106,193.23	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$143,965.51	01/11/22	220097
Jan 2022	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$916.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$916.00	02/08/22	220116
Jan 2022	SSO	0	\$41,578.40	\$117,744.43	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$159,322.83	02/08/22	220117
Feb 2022	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,393.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,393.00	03/04/22	220131
Feb 2022	SSO	0	\$56,322.70	\$155,394.18	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$211,716.88	03/04/22	220132
Mar 2022	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$2,324.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$2,324.00	04/08/22	220154
Mar 2022	SSO	0	\$71,410.86	\$191,656.93	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$263,067.79	04/08/22	220155
Apr 2022	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,564.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,564.00	05/06/22	220168
Apr 2022	SSO	0	\$48,739.55	\$132,622.75	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$181,362.30	05/06/22	220169
May 2022	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,630.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,630.00	06/03/22	220186
May 2022	SSO	0	\$66,039.35	\$175,957.37	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$241,996.72	06/03/22	220187
Jun 2022	SNP	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$64.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$64.00	07/08/22	220217
Jun 2022	SSO	0	\$14,916.23	\$39,862.56	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$54,778.79	07/08/22	220218
Total			\$434,875.51	\$1,196,355.89	\$12,903.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,644,134.40		

Exhibit J

Minimum Food Specifications

All Food Specifications must meet requirements of the USDA *Food Buying Guide* ("FBG"), 7 CFR Part 210, USDA Guidance Memos, other applicable Federal regulations, and NCDPI's Administrative Reference Manual ("ARM").

• All USDA Foods offered to the SFA and made available to FSMC are acceptable and should be utilized in as large a quantity as may be efficiently utilized.

For all other food components, specifications shall be as follows:

- Breads, bread alternates, and grains must be made from whole grain or whole grain-rich flour/meal. (Note: if the SFA has a waiver to allow half of all grains to be whole grain-rich, SFA should modify this portion to reflect that flexibility.) All breads and grains must be fresh (or frozen, if applicable) and must meet the minimum weight per serving as listed in the FBG. If applicable, the product should be in moisture-proof wrapping and pack code date provided.
- All meat and poultry must have been inspected by the USDA and must be free from off-color or odor.
- O Beef must be at least 70:30 lean to fat, preferably 80:20 lean to fat.
- O Poultry should be U.S. Grade A when applicable and should meet the recommendations outlined in *Specifications for Poultry Products, A Guide for School Nutrition Program Operators* from the USDA.
- o For breaded and battered items, all flours must be whole grain or enriched for breads/grains credit and breading/batter must not exceed 30% of the weight of the finished product.
- For sausage patties, the maximum fat allowed is 50% by weight; industry standard of 38% to 42% fat preferred.
- All cured processed meats (bologna, frankfurters, luncheon meat, salami, others) shall be made from beef and/or poultry. No variety meats, fillers, extenders, non-fat milk solids, or cereal will be allowed. Meats must not show evidence of greening, streaking, or other discoloration.
- All cheese should be firm, compact and free from gas holes; free of mold; free of undesirable flavor and odors; pasteurized when applicable; and preferably reduced or low-fat. All cheese should also have a bright, uniform, and attractive appearance; and have a pleasing flavor; demonstrate satisfactory meltability; and contain proper moisture and salt content.
- All fish must have been inspected by the United States Department of Commerce (USDC) and meet minimum flesh and batter/breading required for USDC Grade A product or product packed under Federal inspection (PUFI) by the USDC.
- All fresh fruits must be ripe and in good condition when delivered and must be ready for consumption per the USDA FBG. Fruits must at a minimum meet the food distributors' second quality level. Fruits should have characteristic color and good flavor and be well-shaped and free from scars and bruises. Size must produce a yield equal to or greater than the attached 21-day cycle menu requirements.
- All fresh vegetables must be ripe and in good condition when delivered and must be ready for consumption per the USDA FBG. Vegetables must at a minimum meet the food distributors' second quality level. Vegetables should have characteristic color and good flavor and be well-shaped and free from discoloration, blemishes, and decay. Size must produce a yield equal to or greater than the attached 21-day cycle menu requirements.
- All canned vegetables must meet the food distributors' first quality level (extra fancy and fancy) and canned fruits (standard) must meet the second quality level. Vegetables should have characteristic color and good fresh flavor and be free from discoloration, blemishes, and decay.

- Eggs must be inspected and passed by the State or Federal Department of Agriculture and used within thirty (30) days of date on carton. Eggs should be grade A, uniform in size, clean, sound-shelled, and free of foreign odors or flavors.
- Sauces, such as gravy, spaghetti sauce, pizza sauce, etc., must be smooth and uniform in color with no foreign substance, flavor, odor, or off color.
- If applicable, the food production facility, manufacturing plant, and products must meet all sanitary and other requirements of the Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act and other regulations that support the wholesomeness of products.
- Meals and food items must be stored and prepared under properly controlled temperatures and in accordance with all applicable health and sanitation regulations.
- Fluid milk must be offered in a variety of at least two different fat contents. The selection of milk must be consistent with the types of milk consumed the prior year. The milk must contain vitamins A and D at levels specified by the Food and Drug Administration and must be consistent with State and local standards.

Exhibit K

Designation of Program Responsibilities and Expenses

The SFA has deemed the following Program Responsibilities and Expenses schedule to be a necessary part of this solicitation as an indicator of which party will bear ultimate responsibility for the performance and expense of the function. Costs that are not provided for under the standard contract terms and conditions but are necessary for the effective on-site operation of the School Nutrition Program(s) and are directly incurred for the SFA's operation, must be assigned by the SFA prior to the releases of the RFP/Contract. The column selected by the SFA for each expense represents whether the SFA or FSMC is ULTIMATELY responsible for that cost.

Description	FSMC	SFA	N/A
Food:			
Food Purchases	X		
Commodity Processing Charges	X		
Processing and Payment of Invoices	X		
FSMC Employees:			
Salary/Wages	X		
Fringe Benefits and Insurance	X		
Retirement	X		

Payroll Taxes	X		
Workers Compensation	X		
Unemployment Compensation	X		
Preparation and Processing of Payroll	X		
SFA Employees:			
Wages		X	
Fringe Benefits and Insurance		X	
Retirement		X	
Payroll Taxes		X	
Workers Compensation		X	
Unemployment Compensation		X	
Preparation and Processing of Payroll		X	

Designation of Program Responsibilities and Expenses_

Additional Items of Responsibility and Cost

The items listed with an * are direct cost items which may or may not apply to each SFA. At local discretion, based upon actual practice and need, the SFA should assign cost responsibility for those items applicable to their operation or designate them as N/A.

Description	FSMC	SFA	N/A
Cleaning/Janitorial Supplies	X		
Paper/Disposal Supplies	X		
Tickets/Tokens			X
School/Silverware/Glassware	X		
Initial Inventory	X		
Replacement During Operation	X		
Telephone ¹			
Local		X	
Long Distance		X	

Uniforms	X		
Linens*	X		
Laundry	X		
Trash Removal			
From Kitchen	X		
From Dining Area		X	
From Premises		X	
Pest Control		X	
Equipment Replacement and Repair			
Non-Expendable	X (replace)	X (repair)	
Expendable	X		
Products and Public Liability			
Insurance*	X		

Equipment Rental* (explain)	X (if needed)		
Car/Truck Rental*(explain)	X (if needed)		
Maintenance of SFA-owned Vehicles*		X	
Maintenance of FSMC-owned Vehicles, if applicable*	X		
Storage Costs			
Food*	X	X	
Non-Food supplies*	X	X	
Courier Services (Bank Deposits, School Deliveries) ³	X		
Employee Recruitment – Initial Replacement	X		
Sales Tax		X	
Other Taxes and Licenses*	X		
Office Materials	X		

Printing*	X		
Promotional Materials*	X		
Other* (cannot include overhead expenses incurred by FSMC)			X
Cleaning Responsibilities			
Food Preparation Areas (including Equipment)	X		
Serving Areas	X		
Kitchen Floors	X		
Dining Room Floors or Periodic Waxing/Buffing		X	
Hoods	X		
Grease Filters	X		
Daily Routine Cleaning of Dining Room Tables and Chairs		X	
Thorough Cleaning of Dining Room Tables and Chairs		X	

Asheville City Schools {CS: 00102600.DOCX }109

Cafeteria walls	X		
Kitchen walls	X		
Light Fixtures		X	
Windows		X	
Window coverings		X	
Grease Traps		X	
Duct Work		X	
Restrooms accessed from Kitchen	X		
Restrooms accessed from Dining Room Areas		X	
Exhaust Fans	X		
Other – List Below (as many lines as needed)			

Asheville City Schools {CS: 00102600.DOCX }110

1	1	i	ı	ı
[ſ			

Asheville City Schools {CS: 00102600.DOCX }111

Exhibit L

Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors

All questions must be posed to the SFA no later than the deadline specified in the RFP. Questions from FSMCs will not be answered if submitted after this period. All responses will be provided in the form of an Exhibit K; each question will be identified in a numeric sequence such as L.1 or L.2 or L.3 based on the number of questions and responses to the RFP. All vendors that were represented at the Pre-Proposal Meeting shall receive copies of all Questions/Answers provided in Exhibit L.

VI. FSMC ATTACHMENTS

REQUIRED FORMAT FOR FSMC'S RESPONSE TO THE RFP

IMPORTANT: PLEASE READ THE FOLLOWING STATEMENT BEFORE PREPARING FSMC's PROPOSAL

The FSMC is required to respond to this RFP in the format as described below. The FSMC's proposal must not exceed 50 pages when using no smaller than 12-point font. Each side of a page counts as one page. Items denoted with an asterisk in the Attachments list in the Table of Contents for the RFP do not count toward the page limit. The FSMC must continuously paginate the pates in their proposal that are subject to the page limit (e.g., Attachment A as page 1-4, Attachment B-D excluded, Attachment E as page 5-10, etc.).

The FSMC may provide collateral documents that further display the company's products and services including notebooks, brochures, pictures and marketing materials, however, the final written proposal presented to the SFA must be presented exactly as stated, outlined and required in this RFP. Any supplemental document of any kind is not considered part of the FSMC proposal and will not be considered when evaluating the proposal. Such materials should be separately labeled as "Supplemental Materials."

All required documents must be presented in the same order and labeled in the same manner as in the Checklist for FSMC's Proposal – Attachments A - V Any proposal that fails to follow the format specified in this RFP will be considered non-responsive and will be eliminated for consideration by the SFA.

Should there be questions about any aspect of the solicitation, or should any item require clarification, such needs MUST be addressed, in writing, to the LEA official who has been designated to manage the RFP/Contract Process. As soon as these items are received and answered, they will be issued, in writing, to all potential vendors that attended the Pre-proposal meeting. Do not add statements or alter the Terms and Conditions of the RFP/Contract as a means of providing FSMC's interpretation of an issue as such modifications of the solicitation will be disregarded and the proposal is subject to being deemed unresponsive. Any item requiring clarification must be addressed, in writing, as quickly as possible. Assumptions and interpretations and solicitation modifications may prove costly to the FSMC.

In preparing the Proposal, the FSMC should follow the format described and should maintain the sequence of Attachments. While each attachment has a specific purpose, the FSMC may include information in the Attachments that enables the Evaluation Committee to understand how the FSMC intends to proceed in its management of the nonprofit School Nutrition Program(s) addressed in the RFP. FSMC should limit its written proposal to items that may be effectively implemented during the first year of the contract; any proposal for implementation beyond the initial year of the contract should be enclosed in a separate "Value Added Feature" that is separate from the sealed Proposal. The Contract award will be based upon the proposed deliverables of the Contract within the first year.

As previously stated, the FSMC's proposal should be provided in the format described above. The order of the proposal shall be listed in the Checklist for FSMC's Proposal - Attachments A - V. FSMC is required to submit a Letter of Intent stating the FSMC is qualified

to operate a nonprofit School Nutrition Program as described in the RFP; the Letter of Intent shall be provided as **Attachment A**. The FSMC shall also submit its calculation of the firm, fixed-price per meal equivalent and the management fee per meal Equivalent based on the Meal Equivalency provided by the SFA; such calculation shall be provided as **Attachment B**. The Maximum Allowable Cost of the Contract, which reflects the firm, fixed-price per meal equivalent and the management fee per meal equivalent, shall be provided in **Attachment C**. Both the Letter of Intent and the Maximum Allowable Cost of the Contract shall be signed by an individual who is authorized to commit the FSMC to a legally binding Agreement.

The FSMC shall also submit as part of the Proposal an assurance by a surety bond company authorized to do business in the State of North Carolina as **Attachment D**. If selected as the successful vendor and upon award of the Contract, a performance bond will be issued in the amount of 10% of annual projected Contract value. Prior to Contract execution, the FSMC shall deliver to the SFA the executed performance bond payable to the LEA (please specify in Attachment D). The performance bond is held by the SFA as security for the faithful performance by the FSMC of all Terms and Conditions of the Contract.

For Attachment E, the FSMC must provide a proposed twenty-one (21) day menu for meal, snack and a la carte service that meets the Federal meal pattern and dietary standards and also reflects the regional food preferences of students in area in North Carolina that are specific to the geographic region where the SFA is located. The FSMC should reflect innovation and creativity in this portion of the Proposal and identify strategies to promote overall participation in the SFA's school meal programs. Variety in menus, products and serving approaches are encouraged. A nutrient analysis must accompany the menu items to indicate all required dietary specifications have been achieved. Product descriptions and portion sizes for all meals must also be included in Attachment E. This portion of the Proposal should also describe a detailed transition plan that will be implemented in the FSMC's first year of operation.

In addition, the proposal must clearly address the FSMC's plan to achieve the specific goals established by the SFA/LEA's BOE; **Attachment F** provides an opportunity for the FSMC to describe and display innovative and effective approaches to success in the Federally-assisted School Nutrition Programs. Specific strategies should be identified that will enable the FSMC to articulate its vision for how it will achieve the measurable goals established by the SFA. The FSMC shall also submit a narrative response that addresses specific strategies to support program efficiency, efficiency and overall program and financial sustainability.

Attachment G should include a detailed description of how and when the FSMC will document, credit and/or report the value of all USDA Foods received for use in the SFA's School Nutrition Program the fiscal (or school) year and the value of donated foods contained in processed end products; this section must also describe, in detail, how any and all rebates or discounts associated with the processing of commodity products will be returned to the SFA.

Attachment H should reflect the FSMC's plan to market the School Nutrition Program to various stakeholders including, but not limited to, students, parents, teachers, principals, other school personnel, the community at large and various school-related advocacy groups. Attachment H should describe the FSMC's marketing plan to be implemented and evaluated to increase student, parent, and community understanding of the benefits of healthful meals at school and the contribution school nutrition programs make to the nutrient needs of Students.

The FSMC shall include a detailed for providing professional development and continuous improvement opportunities for School Nutrition personnel should be provided in **Attachment**

I. The plan should describe the frequency of professional development workshops (or other professional development and training activities will be conducted during the school year and for whom (managers, operators, cashiers, etc.). The plan should also describe the specific areas to be addressed through professional development and the mechanism through which information and skill building will be delivered. A minimum of ten (10) hours of professional development must be provided and documented for all School Nutrition Program employees (FSMC and SFA employees) on a yearly basis, and the proposal should specify how such will take place within the SFA. Finally, the professional development and training plan should include the following specific requirements: All FSMC and SFA employees will be trained to meet food safety, sanitation and HACCP requirements through an American National Standards Institute (ANSI)-approved food safety certification program or other similar program and assessed for comprehension; employee professional development in culinary arts and culinary competency development will be provided to all staff at least quarterly; professional development in Quality Control, Customer Service and Satisfaction will be provided at least annually and assessed for comprehension; employee training in promoting nutrition and healthy eating will be provided at least annually; and other areas based on goals as established by the BOE.

Attachment J shall provide the FSMC's Guaranty which is intended to support the financial viability and short and long-term sustainability of the School Nutrition Program(s) for which the SFA is responsible. The Guaranty should describe specific measures to ensure the short- and long-term financial viability and sustainability of SFA's School Nutrition Program..

The FSMC shall include in **Attachment K** a list of FMSC's proposed on-site personnel and corporate level staff to be assigned to this account. The specific responsibilities or duties of each individual shall be outlined in the response. Experience in (National School Lunch and Breakfast Programs) is mandatory. Specific qualifications for each individual will be required to demonstrate her/his competency in School Nutrition Management. Prior education and/or experiences may be provided in this portion of the Proposal.

Attachment L should include a reference checklist for each individual recommended for on-site and regional oversight of SFA's School Nutrition Program. The experiences that make each employee/candidate highly qualified for each position should be described in Attachment L.

The experience of the FSMC in managing School Nutrition Programs (including the NSLP, SBP and SFSP) should be addressed in **Attachment M**. Experiences in managing programs of similar size and scope should be described in this portion of the Proposal. The FSMC shall also include all National School Lunch Programs managed in the past five years. The address, contact person, and phone number of each account shall be provided.

Attachment N should include a balance sheet or Annual Report of the FSMC's last fiscal year of operation. Certification of this report by a Certified Public Accountant is required. The FSMC shall further disclose to the SFA any recent financial events or developments that are not represented in the above report. Any such information submitted shall be evaluated by the SFA to determine if the information could have a material effect on the FSMC's ability to efficiently, effectively, and successfully manage the SFA's School Nutrition Program.

The FSMC shall sign a Debarment/Suspension Certification in **Attachment O**. This certification assures the SFA that the FSMC has not been debarred from entering into contracts with the Federal government or any entity receiving Federal funds or suspended from entering contracts during a time when the vendor is being investigated for a legal action is being taken to debar the vendor from contracting activities. The certification must be attached to the signed contract and kept on file at the office of the school food authority. (A copy of the certification must also be forwarded to the state agency with a copy of the signed contract.)

Attachments P – U must be completed as follows:

The FSMC shall review and sign a "Drug-Free Workplace" policy as provided in Attachment P.

The FSMC shall review and sign a "Non-Collusion Affidavit" as provided in Attachment Q.

The FSMC shall review and submit a Certification of Independent Price Determination as provided in **Attachment R.**

The FSMC shall review and submit a completed "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying" as provided in **Attachment S**.

The FSMC must complete the Sex Offender Registry Check Certification as shown in **Attachment T** for personnel identified to work on-site at the SFA; a written assurance must be provided indicating the FSMC will complete the Sex Offender Registry Check Certification for all future FSMC employees who will work on-site under the Terms and Conditions of this Contract (if awarded).

Attachment U addresses unallowable SFA/FSMC Contract provisions. FSMC is reminded to ensure these provisions are not included in the content of the proposal.

Attachment V includes the Contents of the RFP.

CHECKLIST FOR FSMC'S RFP ATTACHMENTS

□Attachment A	Letter of Intent
□ □ Attachment B	Calculation of Management Fee based on Meal Equivalents
□ □ Attachment C	Maximum Cost Allowance for All Meals and Services - Summary with Original Signature
□ □ Attachment D	Potential Contractor Certification and Surety Bond
\square Attachment E \square	Twenty-one Day Cycle Menu for SBP and NSLP, including nutritional analysis, product descriptions and appropriate serving sizes
□ Attachment F	Written Plan to Address Specific SFA Goals
□ □ Attachment G	Plan for Crediting the SFA for USDA Foods
□ □ Attachment H	Marketing Plan
$\square \square$ Attachment I	Continuing Education and Training Plan
□ □ Attachment J	FSMC's Guaranty
□ □ Attachment K	FSMC Proposed Employees and Qualifications
□ □ Attachment L	Reference Checklist for FSMC's personnel
□ □ Attachment M	Management Company Experience
□ □ Attachment N	Annual Report of the FSMC's last fiscal year of operation
□ □ Attachment O	Certification Regarding Debarment
□ □ Attachment P	Drug-Free Workplace Policy
□ □ Attachment Q	Non-Collusion Affidavit
□ □ Attachment R	Certificate of Independent Price Determination
□ □ Attachment S	Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying
□ □ Attachment T	Sex Offender Registry Check
□ □ Attachment U	Unallowable Terms and Conditions
□ □ Attachment V	Contents of RFP

ATTACHMENT A

LETTER OF INTENT

Details included in Part II(B) of the RFP.

ATTACHMENT B

CALCULATION OF MANAGEMENT FEE BASED ON MEAL EQUIVALENTS (as of 7/1/22 - 1/31/23)

	Estimated N	Meal Equivalent	
1	Reimbursable Student Lunches	140,101	140,101
2	Paid Adult Lunches	3,128	3,128
3	Reimbursable Supper Meals*	0	0
4	Reimbursable Student Breakfasts	61,278	30,639
5	Paid Adult Breakfasts	0	0
6	After School Snacks	8,013	2,003
7	A La Carte Sales	64,791	15,244
		of Management Fee Meal Equivalents	
8		Total Meal Equivalents	191,115
9	Management Fee per Meal Equivalent		\$
10	Line 8 X Line 9 = Total Per Manageme	ent Fee to be paid the FSMC	\$

Instructions:

- 1) Lines 1 through 8 should be completed by the SFA prior to issuing the RFP.
- 2) Lines 9 and 10 should be completed by the potential FSMC prior to submitting the proposal.

The potential FSMC guarantees the school district a firm fixed cost per meal equivalent including a management fee not to exceed \$_______. (This price should match page 101)

The potential FSMC should refer to the definition of the per meal equivalent guarantee before completing this section.

ATTACHMENT C

MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE COST FOR ALL MEALS AND SERVICES FIRM, FIXED PRICE CONTRACT **SUMMARY** Name of Firm Submitting Proposal: _____Mailing Address: Telephone: Date Submitted: Maximum Allowable Charge Per Meal Equivalent: \$_____ Management Fee Per Meal Equivalent: *Total Firm, Fixed Cost Per Meal Equivalent: *Note: No additional fees, costs or expenses may be charged to the SFA above the total, firm, fixed price cost. Any costs or fees outside total firm, fixed price are strictly prohibited. The inclusion of other direct costs to the SFA, outside the firm, fixed price per meal will constitute grounds for disqualifying the offeror's proposal. Addenda Numbered_____through_____were received prior to my signing this proposal. I certify by my signature below that no additional costs or fees have been included in this proposal that are outside the total firm, fixed price per meal as described above; I further certify that the inclusion of other direct costs to the SFA included in the proposal constitute grounds for the proposal to be disqualified. I certify by my signature below that the per meal prices quoted in this proposal are correct and that I have the authority to obligate the company to perform under the conditions outlined in the RFP. I certify by my signature below that as an authorized representative of the FSMC, I certify that the FSMC is qualified to submit a proposal/bid as indicated in the RFP and accept the basis for selection of an FSMC. Signature: Print Name: Title:

Telephone:

Date:

ATTACHMENT D

POTENTIAL CONTRACTOR CERTIFICATION AND SURETY BOND

Date Proposal Submitted:		
Name of Firm:		
Mailing Address:		
Telephone:		
Fax:		
. un.		
	w that the Management Fee and Per Meal Equivalent Guarantee quoted in the conditions outlined in the conditions of the conditions outlined in the conditions	
Signature:		
Print or Type Name:		
Title:		
Telephone:		
Date:		
	SURETY BOND COMPANY	
Name:		
Address:		
_		
Authorized in North Carolina:	Yes No	

Please include Surety Bond Document.

ATTACHMENT E

TWENTY-ONE DAY CYCLE MENU FOR THE NSLP AND SBP

Twenty-one (21) Day Cycle Menu for NSLP, SBP, ASSP, A la Carte, SSO/SFSP Including nutritional analysis, product descriptions and serving sizes. In addition to the twenty-one (21) day cycle menu, please provide a narrative response that addresses the following:

- 1. A description of how the FSMC program will provide menus for students and staff offering healthy choices and limiting the availability of high fat and high sugar choices and provide age appropriate portion sizes.
- 2. A description of how the FSMC will use high quality (mono and polyunsaturated) fats for cooking and baking, use spices and seasonings to increase flavor profile of recipes in light of the meal pattern sodium restrictions, and keep saturated fats in accordance with federal regulation.
- 3. A description of how the FSMC will create a menu that appeals to multiple audiences with exciting menu choices.
- 4. An assurance that food sold, or otherwise offered, at school will be nutritious, appealing, and include fresh fruits and vegetables, low-fat foods and whole grain products, and will comply with the minimum requirements of the SBP and NSLP programs.

ATTACHMENT F

Written Plan to Address Specific SFA Goals

Written Plan to address Specific Goals.

Specific Goals of the SFA include: See Exhibit A.

ATTACHMENT G

PLAN FOR REPORTING AND/OR CREDITING THE VALUE OF USDA FOODS

Detailed Plan for Crediting and/or Reporting the value of USDA Foods Received and Used in the SFA's School Nutrition Program(s).

ATTACHMENT H

MARKETING PLAN

Describe your marketing plan in detail:

- 1. List and describe any innovations proposed for the SFA's School Nutrition Program(s).
- 2. Describe FSMC' plans regarding involvement and engagement of Students, Parents, and Staff.
- 3. Describe FSMC's merchandising/promotions program.
- 4. Discuss FSMC's plans for maximizing participation among students who qualify to receive Free and Reduced-Price meals.
- 5. State the projected increase in student participation per year that you are willing and agreeable to use as criteria for evaluating your performance under this agreement.
- 6. Describe any service programs offered by the FSMC that will complement and enhance the School Nutrition Program.
- 7. Describe the formal structure you propose to establish to routinely and continuously gather input from School Nutrition employees to ensure the most effective and efficient operation possible.
- 8. Describe FSMC's programs for personnel advancement, both FSMC employees and SFA employees, management and hourly employees.

ATTACHMENT I

CONTINUING EDUCATION AND TRAINING PLAN

The BOE and LEA officials believe that professional development is an important component to help the LEA/SFA meet its goals.

Describe in detail your training program for managers and operators that will occur before and after the beginning of the school year. Indicate program areas it will cover and how they will be evaluated. Outline with dates and activities of your transition plan beginning July 1, 2023 through the end of the first year. The response shall include the FSMC's plan to provide the following components:

- 1. All FSMC and SFA employees will be trained to meet "Servsafe" requirements, or those of a similarly recognized food safety certification training program.
- 2. Employee training in Culinary Arts will be provided to all staff at least twice a year.
- 3. Employee training in Quality Control, Customer Service, and Satisfaction will be provided at least annually and assessed for comprehension.
- 4. Employee training in promoting nutrition and healthy eating will be provided at least annually and assessed for comprehension.
- 5. Employee training, prior to the start of school, in civil rights, employee health and personal hygiene, accountability procedures, cash management procedures, production records and meal pattern requirements.
- 6. Employee training in Hazard Analysis Critical Control Points (HACCP), a four hour class every three years.
- 7. Provide employee training to meet USDA Professional Standards requirements.

Training Standards for School Nutrition Program Professionals (All LEA Sizes)

Job Category	Annual Training Requirements ¹
All Directors	At least 12 hours of annual continuing education/training. This required continuing education/training is in addition to the food safety training required in the first year of employment.
All Managers	At least 10 hours of annual continuing education/training.
All Other Staff (Work at least 20 hours or more per week)	At least 6 hours of annual continuing education/training.
Part-Time Staff (Work <20 hours per week)	At least 4 hours of annual continuing education/training, regardless of the number of part-time hours worked.

¹ Annual training requirements apply to the 12 months between July 1 and June 30.

NOTE: If hired January 1 or later, an employee must only complete half of the required training hours.

ATTACHMENT J

Address the FSMC's Guaranty regarding the financial viability and short and long-term sustainability of the School Nutrition Program(s) for which the SFA is responsible. The Guaranty should describe specific measures to ensure the short- and long-term financial viability and sustainability of SFA's School Nutrition Program.

ATTACHMENT K

FSMC PROPOSED EMPLOYEES AND QUALIFICATIONS

Include the names and qualifications of individuals who will serve in leadership capacities on behalf of the FSMC and will coordinate activities of the FSMC's on-site personnel.

ATTACHMENT L

REFERENCE CHECKLIST FOR FSMC's PERSONNEL

PERSONNEL DATA

SCHOOL REFERENCE LIST

Name	Total Years Experience	Total SNS Experience	Contact Person	District Address	Year Contract Initiated	Number of Schools	References	Current Employer	Other	Score

REFERENCES CHECK

The evaluation committee may contact, by telephone or personal visit, an equitable and reasonable number of references for each responsive offeror. A subcommittee can be appointed to accomplish this task and to report the results in a documented manner to all other evaluators for consideration. However, it is permissible for the reference checks to be performed by one individual if this is the desire of the evaluation committee members. A written questionnaire is usually developed, identifying the reference and questions to be asked of the various references. A brief summary of the answers is then recorded on the form. Upon completion, evaluator(s) sign the document and report the information to all other evaluators.

Provide the organizational chart you propose for managing the Asheville City Schools, School Nutrition program. List the job title and number of positions by job title or category that you propose to employ and assign to manage the district's School Nutrition program. For each management position, describe or attach a job description.

For the person most likely to be employed or assigned as General Manager or equal title please attach a copy of his/her resume.

ATTACHMENT M

MANAGEMENT COMPANY EXPERIENCE

Please list at least six (6) current references of School Districts in which your company provides Management services for public schools in the operation of their School Nutrition Program. If possible, please provide references within the southeast region (NC, SC, TN, GA, AL, KY, MS, FL.) This list must include the following:

Name of District Client Contact Name Title Address Phone Number

Enrollment

% Economically Disadvantaged Students FSMC's Length of Service in the District

List any school district(s) that have terminated or not renewed or extended your food management contract during the past five years. This list must include the following:

Name of District Client Contact Name Title Address Phone Number Enrollment

% Economically Disadvantaged Students FSMC's Length of Service in the District

ATTACHMENT N

ANNUAL REPORT OF THE FSMC'S LAST FISCAL YEAR OF OPERATION

ATTACHMENT O

CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT

U. S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension Covered Transactions	n, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion - Lower Tier
3017, Section 3017.510, Participants' responsibilities. The re	ng Executive Order 12549, Debarment and Suspension, 7 CFR Part gulations were published a Part IV of the January 30, 1989, <u>Federal</u> e obtained by contacting the Department of Agriculture agency with
	ertifies, by submission of this proposal, that neither it nor its or debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from ent or agency.
(2) Where the prospective lower tier partic certification, such prospective participant shall attach an	cipant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this explanation to this proposal.
Organization Name	PR/Award Number or Project Name
Name of Authorized Representative	Title of Authorized Representative
Signature	

ATTACHMENT P

INSTRUCTIONS FOR CERTIFICATION FOR DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE

- 1. By signing and submitting this form, the grantee is providing the certification set out on pages 1 and 2.
- 2. The certification set out on pages 1 and 2 is a material representation of fact upon which reliance is placed when the agency awards the grant. If it is later determined that the grantee knowingly rendered a false certification, or otherwise violates the requirements of the Drug-Free Workplace Act, the agency, in addition to any other remedies available to the Federal Government, may take action authorized under the Drug-Free Workplace Act.
- 3. Workplaces under grants, for grantees other than individuals, need not be identified on the certification. If known, they may be identified in the grant application. If the grantee does not identify the workplaces at the time of application, or upon award. If there is no application, the grantee must keep the identity of the workplace(s) on the file in this office and make the information available for Federal inspection. Failure to identify all known workplaces constitutes a violation of the grantee's drug-free workplace requirements.
- 4. Workplace identifications must include the actual address of buildings (or parts of buildings) or other sites where work under the grant takes place. Categorical descriptions may be used (e.g., all vehicles of a mass transit authority or State highway department while in operation, State employees in each local unemployment office, performers in concert halls or radio studios).
- 5. If the workplace identified in the agency changes during the performance of the grant, the grantee shall inform the agency of the change(s), it previously identified the workplaces in question (see paragraph three).
- 6. Definitions of terms in the Nonprocurement Suspension and Debarment common rule and Drug-Free Workplace common rule apply to this certification. Grantees' attention is called, in particular, to the following definitions from these rules:
- Controlled substance means a controlled substance in Schedules I through V of the Controlled Substances Act (21 USC 812) and as further defined by regulation (21 CFR 1308.11 through 1308.15);
- Conviction means a finding of guilt (including a plea of nolo contendere) or imposition of sentence, or both, by any judicial body charged with the responsibility to determine violations of the Federal or State criminal drug statutes;
- Criminal drug statute means a Federal or non-Federal criminal statute involving manufacture, distribution, dispensing, use, or possession of any controlled substance;
- Employee means the employee of a grantee directly engaged in the performance of work under a grant, including (1) all "direct charges" employees; (ii) all "indirect charge" employees unless their impact or involvement is insignificant to the performance of the grant; and, (iii) temporary personal and consultants who are directly engaged in the performance of work under the grant and who are on the grantee's payroll. This definition does not include workers not on the payroll of the grantee (e.g., volunteers, even if used to meet a matching requirement; consultants or independent contractors not on the grantee's payroll; or employees of sub recipients or subcontractors in covered workplaces).

Form AD-1049 (REV 5/90)

ATTACHMENT P

U. S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE CERTIFICATION REGARDING

DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE REQUIREMENTS (GRANTS) ALTERNATIVE I - FOR GRANTEES OTHER THAN INDIVIDUALS

This certification is required by the regulations implementing Sections 5151-5160 of the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988 (Pub. L. 100-690, Title V, Subtitle D; 41 USC 701 et seq.), 7 CFR Part 3017, Subpart F, Section 3017-600, Purpose. The January 31, 1989, regulations were amended and published as Part II of the May 25, 1990 Federal Register (pages 21681-21691). Copies of the regulations may be obtained by contacting the Department of Agriculture agency offering the grant.

Alternative I

any employee who is so convicted -

requirements of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended; or

for such purposes by Federal, State, or local health, law enforcement, or other appropriate agency;

A.	The grantee certifies that it will or will continue to provide a drug-free workplace by:
(a) controlled prohibitio	Publishing a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a substance is prohibited in the grantee's workplace and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violation of such n:
(b)	Establishing an ongoing drug-free awareness program to inform employees about:
(1)	The dangers of drug abuse in the workplace;
(2)	The grantee's policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace;
(3)	Any available drug counseling, rehabilitation, and employee assistance programs; and
(4)	The penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations occurring in the workplace.
(c) required b	Making it a requirement that each employee to be engaged in the performance of the grant be given a copy of the statement by paragraph (a);
(d) employee	Notifying the employees in the statement required by paragraph (a) that, as a condition of employment under the grant, the will
(1)	Abide by the terms of the statement; and
(2) workplace	Notify the employer in writing of his or her conviction for a violation of a criminal drug statue occurring in the e so later than five calendar days after such conviction.
grant offic	Notifying the agency in writing, within ten calendar days after receiving notice under subparagraph (d)(2) from an employee ise receiving actual notice of such conviction. Employers of convicted employees must provide notice, including position title, to every zer on whose grant activity the convicted employee was working, unless the Federal agency has designated a central point for the receipt offices. Notice shall include the identification number(s) of each affected grant;

Taking one of the following actions, within 30 calendar days of receiving notice under subparagraph (d)(2), with respect to

Taking appropriate personnel action against such an employee, up to and including termination, consistent with the

Requiring such employee to participate satisfactorily in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program approved

(g) specific grant;	The grantee may insert in the space provided	below the site(s) for the performance of work done in co	nnection with the
Place of Performance	ee (Street address, city, county, state, zipcode)		
Check □ if there are	workplaces on file that are not identified here.		
Organization Name		Award Number or Project Name	_
Name and Title of A	Authorized Representative		
Signature		Date	

Form AD-1049 (REV 5/90)

ATTACHMENT Q

INSTRUCTIONS FOR NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

- 1. This non-collusion affidavit is material to any contract awarded pursuant to this bid.
- 2. This non-collusion Affidavit must be executed by the member, officer, or employee of the bidder who makes the final decision on prices and the amount quoted in the bid.
- 3. Bid rigging and other efforts to restrain competition, and the making of false sworn statements in connection with the submission of bids are unlawful and may be subject to criminal prosecution. The person who signs the Affidavit should examine it carefully before signing and assure himself or herself that each statement is true and accurate, making diligent inquiry, as necessary, of all other persons employed by or associated with the bidder with responsibilities for the preparation, approval or submission of the bid.
- 4. In the case of a bid submitted by a joint venture, each party to the venture must be identified in the bid documents, and an affidavit must be submitted separately on behalf of each party.
- 5. The term "complementary bid" as used in the Affidavit has the meaning commonly associated with that term in the bidding process, and includes the knowing submission of bids higher than the bid of another firm, an intentionally high or noncompetitive bid, and any other form of bid submitted for the purpose of giving a false appearance of competition.
- 6. Failure to file an Affidavit in compliance with these instructions will result in disqualification of the bid.

ATTACHMENT Q

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

State of	:		
Contract/Bid No.:	:		
County of	:		
I state that I am	of	aut (Name of Firm)	horized to make this
affidavit on behalf of my firm, and its owners, of this bid. I state that:	directors, and officers. I am th	e person responsible in my firm	for the price(s) and the amount
bid opening. No attempt has been made or will bid higher than this bid, or to submit any intent has made in good faith and not pursuant to any complementary or other noncompetitive bid. Name of Firm) investigation by any governmental agency and federal law in any jurisdiction, involving consp	tionally high or noncompetitive agreement or discussion with its affiliates, subsidiaries, offinate not in the last three year	e bid or other form of complement, or inducement from, any firm of cers, directors, and employees as been convicted or found liable	entary bid. The bid of my firm or person to submit a re not currently under for any act prohibited by state or
states that		understands and ackn	owledges that the above
representations are material and important, and	will be relied on by		in awarding the (Name of Public Entity
contract(s) for which this bid is submitted. I, ar fraudulent concealment from of bids for this contract.			
(Name)		SWORN TO SUBSCRIBE	
		OF	, 20
(Position with Company) NOTARY PUBLIC			

My commission exp

ATTACHMENT R

CERTIFICATE OF INDEPENDENT PRICE DETERMINATION

(A) By submission of this offer, the offeror certifies and in the case of a joint offer, each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:
(1) The prices in this offer have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communication agreement, for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other offero or with any competitor;
(2) Unless otherwise required by law, the prices which have been quoted in this offer have not been knowingly disclosed by the offeror and will not knowingly be disclosed by the offeror prior to opening in the case of an advertised procurement, or prior to award in the case of negotiated procurement, directly or indirectly to any other offeror or to any competitor;
(3) No attempt has been made or will be made by the offeror to induce any person or firm to submit or not to submit, an offer for the purpose of restricting competition.
(B) Each person signing this offer certifies that: responsible within that organization for the decision as to the prices being offered herein and that he or she has not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to $(A)(1)$ through $(A)(3)$ above; or
He or she is not the person in the offeror's organization responsible within the organization for the decision as to the price being offered herein, but that he or she has been authorized in writing to act as agent for the persons responsible for such decision in certifying that such persons have not participated and will not participate, in any action contrary to $(A)(1)$ through $(A)(3)$ above, and as their agent does hereby so certify; and he or she has not participated, and will not participate in any action contrary to $(A)(1)$ through $(A)(3)$ above.
Signature of Vendor's Authorized Representative
Date Title
In accepting this offer, the sponsor certifies that the sponsor's officers, employees or agents have not taken any action that may have jeopardized the independence of the offer referred to above.
Signature of Authorized Sponsor Representative

ATTACHMENT S

DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

Approved by 0348-0046

Complete this form to disclose lobbying activities pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352 (See reverse for public burden disclosure.)

	(See levelse for pu	blic buldell disclosu	16. <i>)</i>	
1. Type of Federal Action:	2. Status of Federa	al Action:	3. Report Type:	
a. contract	a. bid/offer/application		a. initial filing	
^l b. grant	b. initial award		b. material change	
c. cooperative agreement	c. post-award		For Material Change Only:	
d. loan				quarter
e. loan guarantee			date of la	ast report
f. loan insurance				
4. Name and Address of Reporting				Subawardee, Enter Nam
Prime Subawardee		and Address of Prime:		
Tier	, if known:			
Congressional District, if know	Congressional District, if known:			
6. Federal Department/Agency:		7. Federal Progra	ım Name/Descrip	tion:
		CFDA Number,	if applicable:	
O Fadaval Action Name to a 16 loans		0.0	. :61	
8. Federal Action Number, if know	9. Award Amount, if known:			
		\$		
10. a. Name and Address of Lobb	ying Registrant	b. Individuals Pe	rforming Services	(including address if
(if individual, last name, first	different from No. 10a)			
		(last name, firs	t name, MI):	
11. Information requested through this form is authorized by title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. This disclosure of lobbying activities is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed by the tier above when this transaction was made or entered into. This disclosure is required pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352. This information will be available for public inspection. Any person who fails to file the required disclosure shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.		Signature:		
		Print Name:		
		Title:		
		Telephone No.:	W 9	Date:
	Federal Use Only:			
Federal Use Only:				Authorized for Local Reproduc

PRINT

{CS: 00102600.DOCX }

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF SF-LLL, DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

This disclosure form shall be completed by the reporting entity, whether sub awardee or prime federal recipient, at the initiation or receipt of a covered federal action, or a material change to a previous filing, pursuant to title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. The filing of a form is required for each payment or agreement to make payment to any lobbying entity for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with a covered federal action. Complete all items that apply for both the initial filing and material change report. Refer to the implementing guidance published by the Office of Management and Budget for additional information.

- 1. Identify the type of covered federal action for which lobbying activity is and/or has been secured to influence the outcome of a covered federal action.
- 2. Identify the status of the covered federal action.
- 3. Identify the appropriate classification of this report. If this is a follow-up report caused by a material change to the information previously reported, enter the year and quarter in which the change occurred.
- 4. Enter the date of the last previously submitted report by this reporting entity for this covered federal action.
- 5. Enter the full name, address, city, state and zip code of the reporting entity. Include Congressional District, if known. check the appropriate classification of the reporting entity that designates if it is, or expects to be, a prime or sub award recipient. Identify the tier of the sub awardee, e.g. the first sub awardee of the prime is the 1st tier. Subawards include but are not limited to subcontracts, sub grants and contract awards under grants.
- 6. If the organization filing the report in item 4 checks "sub awardee," then enter the full name, address, city, state, and zip code of the prime federal recipient. Include congressional districts, if known.
- 7. Enter the name of the federal agency making the award or loan commitment. Include at least one organizational level below agency name, if known. For example, the Department of Transportation, United States Coast Guard.
- 8. Enter the federal program name or description for the covered federal action (item 1). If known, enter the full Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFDA) number for grants, cooperative agreements, loans, and loan commitments.
- 9. Enter the most appropriate federal identifying number available for the federal action identified in item 1 (e.g., Request for Proposal (RFP) number; Invitation for Bid (IFB) number; grant announcement number; the contract, grant, or loan award number; the application/proposal control number assigned by the federal agency). Include prefixes, e.g., "RFP-DE-90-001."
- 10. For a covered federal action where there has been an award or loan commitment by the federal agency, enter the federal amount of the award/loan commitment for the prime entity identified in item 4 or 5.
- a. Enter the full name, address, city, state and zip code of the lobbying registrant under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 engaged by the reporting entity identified in item 4 to influence the covered federal action.
- b. Enter the full names of the individual(s) performing services, and include full address if different from 10 (a). Enter Last Name, First Name, and Middle Initial (MI).
- 11. The certifying official shall sign and date the form, print his/her name, title, and telephone number.

According to the Paperwork Reduction Act, as amended, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB Control Number. The valid OMB control number for this information collection is OMB No. 0348-0046. Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 10 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0046), Washington, DC 20503.

ATTACHMENT T Offender Registry Check Certification Form

Check the appropriate box to indicate the type of check: **Initial Supplemental Annual** I,______(insert name),______(insert title) of (insert company) hereby certify that I have performed all of the required sexual offender registry checks required underthis Agreement for all contractual personnel (employees, agents, ownership personnel, or contractors) who may be used to deliver goods or provide services under this Agreement, including the North CarolinaSex Offender and Public Protection Registration Program, the North Carolina Sexually Violent Predator Registration Program, and the National Sex Offender Registry. I further certify that none of the individuals listed below appears on any of the above-named registries and that I will not assign any individual to deliver goods or perform services under this Agreement if said individual appears on any of the sex offender registries. I agree to maintain all records and documents associated with these registry checks, and that I will provide such records and documents to the school system upon request. I specifically acknowledge that the school system retains the right to audit these records to ensure compliance with this section at any time at the school system's sole discretion. I acknowledge that I am required to perform these checks and provide this certification form before any work is performed under the Agreement (initial check), any time additional contractual personnel may perform work under the Agreement (supplemental check), and at each anniversary date of the Agreement (annual check). **Contractual Personnel Names** Job Title Attach additional page(s) if needed I attest that the forgoing information is true and accurate to the best of my knowledge. Signature Name

Date

Title

ATTACHMENT U

UNALLOWABLE SFA-FSMC CONTRACT DOCUMENT PROVISIONS (Must be submitted with Request for Proposal/Contract

The following indicate problem areas that have been identified in SFA-FSMC contract documents. The contract documents must be thoroughly checked, regardless of the procurement method used, to ensure these areas have not been included, in any form. Indicate with a check mark (✓) in each block that the review of the document(s) indicates that there are no such provisions in the reviewed document(s), unless specified below.

Check	x(✔) as	s described above.
□ cost/ir		Cost Plus a Percentage of Cost/Incomecost plus a percentage of the FSMC, however represented.
□ and cl	2. narge th	Duplicate Feesfee structures that permit a FSMC to bill management fees e same costs as cost-reimbursable expenses.
□ of ven	3. dors to	Purchasingif the SFA does the purchasing, clauses that limit the selection only 8FSMC-approved vendors; (FSMC may not serve as a vendor).
□ (e.g., p		Acceleration Clauseprovisions (multi-year) that require full payment equipment purchases) if the contract is not re-negotiated.
□ repres	5. sented, i	Interest Paymentsinterest payments to the contractor, however ncluding interest payments for equipment purchases.
		Guaranteed Return—"guaranteed return" provisions unless the "return" e nonprofit School Nutrition Program account. "Returns" cannot be on multi-year contract duration.
□ functi		Delegation of SFA ResponsibilitiesFSMC responsibility for any of the must be retained by the SFA.
	8.	Automatic Renewalprovisions which automatically renew the contract.
□ to sub	9. contract	Processing Contractscontract document language that permits the FSMC t USDA Foods for further processing.
		above not checked (\checkmark), indicate item number(s) with corresponding page ocument(s) where provision(s) appears.
Name	and Title	e of Official conducting check of Proposal Date

ADDENDUM #1 #148-SN-024

PROJECT:

Food Service Management Company

The solicitation named above is modified as set forth in this Addendum. The original RFP Documents and any previously issued addenda remain in full force and effect, except as modified by this Addendum, which is hereby made part of the RFP. Bidder shall take this Addendum into consideration when preparing and submitting its Proposal.

This Addendum #1 to the RFP# 148-SN-024 contains the following additions, clarifications and/or changes:

- Correction to the dates for the Presentation and Interviews;
- Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors);

Correction to Dates for Presentations and Interviews:

The dates for presentations and interviews were mistakenly listed incorrectly on the RFP as May 10, 2023 and May 11, 2023. The dates for these presentations and interviews are actually tentatively scheduled for June 7, 2023 and June 8, 2023.

Original Dates as posted:

Tentatively May 10, 2023 through May 11, 2023

Updated Dates per this Addendum #1:

Tentatively June 7, 2023 through June 8, 2023

Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors)

The meeting notes from the Pre-Proposal Meeting on 4/11/2023 at 10:00 AM are hereby added to Exhibit L. The meeting notes include a list of people in attendance at the Pre-Proposal Meeting, as well as Answers to Questions L.1 through L.20, which were addressed at the Pre-Proposal Meeting.

[ATTACHMENT]

Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors) Update Addendum #1

Exhibit L

Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors

All questions must be posed to the SFA no later than the deadline specified in the RFP. Questions from FSMCs will not be answered if submitted after this period. All responses will be provided in the form of an Exhibit L; each question will be identified in a numeric sequence such as L.l or L.2 or L.3 based on the number of questions and responses to the RFP. All vendors that were represented at the Pre-Proposal Meeting shall receive copies of all Questions/Answers provided in Exhibit L.

The following is added to Exhibit L via Addendum 1:

Pre-Proposal Meeting Notes 4/11/2023 at 10:00 AM

Location:

Asheville High School Cafeteria, 419 McDowell St, Asheville, NC 28803

Present:

Keva Bates (AHS Cafeteria Manager), Melissa Bates (ACS SN Director), Taletha Roseborough (ACS SN Administrative Assistant), Chris Pohlman (ACS Purchasing Agent), Derek Edwards (AHS Principal), Cherezah Bowleg (Aramark), Grace Maschinski (Aramark), Joseph Ripp (SFE), Larry Wilson (Sodexo), Genie Caroselli (Chartwells), Aaron Probst (Chartwells), Eric Gouwens (Genuine Foods), Imani Colclough (Chartwells), Mike Monteiro (Genuine Foods), Ron Gomez (Sodexo)

Questions and Answers:

L.1: Are presentations still due May 10th and 11th? Check dates in RFP may need to be amended.

Answer: No. The May dates listed in the RFP are in error; the correction will be addressed in an upcoming addendum. Presentations and interviews are now tentatively scheduled to begin on June 7, 2023 and conclude on June 8, 2023.

L.2: When will vendors be notified of the time slot they are to present?

Answer: We tentatively plan to contact vendors chosen to advance to the presentation phase on or before May 31, 2023 in order to schedule presentations.

L.3: Do vendors need to provide sample food at presentation? If so, RFP may need to be amended to include this instruction.

Answer: We will need to look into this option and follow-up with a future addendum if we choose to require sample food at the presentation. That is not a requirement at this time. We realize that time is of the essence.

L.4: When will the vendor be notified if they won the bid?

Answer: We will notify the awarded bidder, as well as all non-awarded bidders, after our Board of Education has approved the decision made by the evaluation committee. We tentatively anticipate being able to share the results within the last two weeks of June 2023.

L.5: How many students are in Asheville City Schools?

Answer: Asheville City Schools has approximately 4,100 students.

L.6: Where are commodities stored?

Answer: Commodities are stored at Asheville Packing in Hendersonville, NC.

L.7: Can we take photos of the kitchen?

Answer: Yes

L.8: What time does lunch start at Asheville High?

Answer: Lunch starts at Asheville High School around 11:45 AM each day, when on a regular schedule.

L.9: How many lines are run at Asheville High and are all options served on every line? **Answer:** Asheville High can run 4 lines, and is currently running 3 lines. Yes, all options are served on every line.

L.10: How far apart are schools?

Answer: Using Asheville High as a reference point (since that was the site of the visit).

Asheville High to Asheville Middle	1.4 miles
Asheville High to Claxton Elementary	2.7 miles
Asheville High to Hall Fletcher Elementary	2.8 miles
Asheville High to Isaac Dickson Elementary	2.4 miles
Asheville High to Ira B Jones Elementary	4.5 miles
Asheville High to Lucy S. Herring Elementary	4.3 miles
Asheville High to Montford North Star	2.3 miles

L.11: Do other schools have similar equipment as Asheville High?

Answer: Other schools have good working equipment. No equipment has been purchased for the 2022-2023 school year. For the 2021-2022 school year, a pass-through refrigerator was purchased for Asheville High and Asheville Middle, a braising pan was purchased for Hall Fletcher Elementary, and a steamer was purchased for Asheville Primary School (now closed), which has now been moved to Asheville High.

L.12: Can a PDF of the other kitchens floor plans be provided and sent out?

Answer: We will contact maintenance to see if they have floor plans for school cafeterias that we can share. If those are received, we will include them with a future addendum.

L.13: What is the meal delivered to an offsite facility that is listed in the RFP?

Answer: Meals transported from Asheville Middle for the alternative program.

L.14: What does summer enrollment look like?

Answer: Summer Programming (enrollment numbers are fluid at this time):

Asheville High - 90

Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack

Asheville Middle - 75

Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack

Isaac Dickson - 240

Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack

Hall Fletcher Elementary - PreK Program - 50

Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack

Open Community Sites (3) - 60

Lunch

Other Community Site (1) - 90

Breakfast, Lunch

L.15: Does Asheville City Schools provide the dinner program? Is there interest in doing so? **Answer:** We currently do not offer a supper program through CACFP, but are open to that option.

L.16: Who is in charge of the weekend food program for students? Who funds this? **Answer:** Currently, each school is in charge of their own program. These programs are not funded or run through Asheville City Schools. They are currently being run through the community.

L.17: Are there any current plans for new schools to be built?

Answer: No, not at this time.

L.18: Is enrollment steady, increasing, or decreasing?

Answer: Overall enrollment is down some; however, enrollment is up at some locations, such as Asheville High.

L19: Are there any current plans to renovate any kitchens?

Answer: There is a plan to do some kitchen remodeling at Lucy S Herring.

L20: RFP states we have a 2 month operating balance. What is your current fund balance?

Answer: We currently have about a 1 month operating balance.

RFP 148-SN-024 Food Service Management Company for School Nutrition

Sign-In Sheet for Pre-Proposal Meeting

Date 4-11-23

AHS 10 am

Name (Print)	Company Name	Initial
1. Chereran Bowley	g Aramark	_ WS,
2. Grace Masch.	nski Aramark	AN
3. Joseph Ripp	5fe	an
	un Sodaje	
5. (nen'e (and	1 Chartwells	EC
	CHARTWELLS	AP
7. ERIC GOUWEUS		
8. Imani Coldoup	Chartwells	T.C.
9. Mike Monteiro	Genuine Foods	Min
10. Ron Gomez	Sodexu	P6
11.		
12.		
13.		
14		
15.		

ADDENDUM #2 #148-SN-024

PROJECT: Food Service Management Company

The solicitation named above is modified as set forth in this Addendum. The original RFP Documents and any previously issued addenda remain in full force and effect, except as modified by this Addendum, which is hereby made part of the RFP. Bidder shall take this Addendum into consideration when preparing and submitting its Proposal.

This Addendum #2 to the RFP# 148-SN-024 contains the following additions, clarifications and/or changes:

Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors);

Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors)

Responses to questions from potential Bidders are hereby added to Exhibit L, for Questions L.21 through L.33, which were addressed by one or more Bidders.

[ATTACHMENT]

Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors) Update Addendum #2

Exhibit L

Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors

All questions must be posed to the SFA no later than the deadline specified in the RFP. Questions from FSMCs will not be answered if submitted after this period. All responses will be provided in the form of an Exhibit L; each question will be identified in a numeric sequence such as L.l or L.2 or L.3 based on the number of questions and responses to the RFP. All vendors that were represented at the Pre-Proposal Meeting shall receive copies of all Questions/Answers provided in Exhibit L.

The following is added to Exhibit L via Addendum 1:

Pre-Proposal Meeting Notes 4/11/2023 at 10:00 AM

Location:

Asheville High School Cafeteria, 419 McDowell St, Asheville, NC 28803

Present:

Keva Bates (AHS Cafeteria Manager), Melissa Bates (ACS SN Director), Taletha Roseborough (ACS SN Administrative Assistant), Chris Pohlman (ACS Purchasing Agent), Derek Edwards (AHS Principal), Cherezah Bowleg (Aramark), Grace Maschinski (Aramark), Joseph Ripp (SFE), Larry Wilson (Sodexo), Genie Caroselli (Chartwells), Aaron Probst (Chartwells), Eric Gouwens (Genuine Foods), Imani Colclough (Chartwells), Mike Monteiro (Genuine Foods), Ron Gomez (Sodexo)

Questions and Answers:

L.1: Are presentations still due May 10th and 11th? Check dates in RFP may need to be amended.

Answer: No. The May dates listed in the RFP are in error; the correction will be addressed in an upcoming addendum. Presentations and interviews are now tentatively scheduled to begin on June 7, 2023 and conclude on June 8, 2023.

L.2: When will vendors be notified of the time slot they are to present?

Answer: We tentatively plan to contact vendors chosen to advance to the presentation phase on or before May 31, 2023 in order to schedule presentations.

L.3: Do vendors need to provide sample food at presentation? If so, RFP may need to be amended to include this instruction.

Answer: We will need to look into this option and follow-up with a future addendum if we choose to require sample food at the presentation. That is not a requirement at this time. We realize that time is of the essence.

L.4: When will the vendor be notified if they won the bid?

Answer: We will notify the awarded bidder, as well as all non-awarded bidders, after our Board of Education has approved the decision made by the evaluation committee. We tentatively anticipate being able to share the results within the last two weeks of June 2023.

L.5: How many students are in Asheville City Schools?

Answer: Asheville City Schools has approximately 4,100 students.

L.6: Where are commodities stored?

Answer: Commodities are stored at Asheville Packing in Hendersonville, NC.

L.7: Can we take photos of the kitchen?

Answer: Yes

L.8: What time does lunch start at Asheville High?

Answer: Lunch starts at Asheville High School around 11:45 AM each day, when on a regular schedule.

L.9: How many lines are run at Asheville High and are all options served on every line? **Answer:** Asheville High can run 4 lines, and is currently running 3 lines. Yes, all options are served on every line.

L.10: How far apart are schools?

Answer: Using Asheville High as a reference point (since that was the site of the visit).

Asheville High to Asheville Middle	1.4 miles
Asheville High to Claxton Elementary	2.7 miles
Asheville High to Hall Fletcher Elementary	2.8 miles
Asheville High to Isaac Dickson Elementary	2.4 miles
Asheville High to Ira B Jones Elementary	4.5 miles
Asheville High to Lucy S. Herring Elementary	4.3 miles
Asheville High to Montford North Star	2.3 miles

L.11: Do other schools have similar equipment as Asheville High?

Answer: Other schools have good working equipment. No equipment has been purchased for the 2022-2023 school year. For the 2021-2022 school year, a pass-through refrigerator was purchased for Asheville High and Asheville Middle, a braising pan was purchased for Hall Fletcher Elementary, and a steamer was purchased for Asheville Primary School (now closed), which has now been moved to Asheville High.

L.12: Can a PDF of the other kitchens floor plans be provided and sent out?

Answer: We will contact maintenance to see if they have floor plans for school cafeterias that we can share. If those are received, we will include them with a future addendum.

L.13: What is the meal delivered to an offsite facility that is listed in the RFP?

Answer: Meals transported from Asheville Middle for the alternative program.

L.14: What does summer enrollment look like?

Answer: Summer Programming (enrollment numbers are fluid at this time):

Asheville High - 90

Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack

Asheville Middle - 75

Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack

Isaac Dickson - 240

Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack

Hall Fletcher Elementary - PreK Program - 50

Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack

Open Community Sites (3) - 60

Lunch

Other Community Site (1) - 90

Breakfast, Lunch

L.15: Does Asheville City Schools provide the dinner program? Is there interest in doing so? **Answer:** We currently do not offer a supper program through CACFP, but are open to that option.

L.16: Who is in charge of the weekend food program for students? Who funds this? **Answer:** Currently, each school is in charge of their own program. These programs are not funded or run through Asheville City Schools. They are currently being run through the community.

L.17: Are there any current plans for new schools to be built?

Answer: No, not at this time.

L.18: Is enrollment steady, increasing, or decreasing?

Answer: Overall enrollment is down some; however, enrollment is up at some locations, such as Asheville High.

L.19: Are there any current plans to renovate any kitchens?

Answer: There is a plan to do some kitchen remodeling at Lucy S Herring.

L.20: RFP states we have a 2 month operating balance. What is your current fund balance? **Answer:** We currently have about a 1 month operating balance.

Asheville City Schools
RFP# 148-SN-024 Food Service Management Company

The following is added to Exhibit L via Addendum 2:

QUESTIONS FROM SFE-Southwest Foodservice Excellence received on 4/17/2023.

L.21: What schools will be doing the CACFP dinner program in SY23-24? Should all vendors include this in our financial models?

Answer: We currently do not have any schools participating in the CACFP dinner program. Yes, we anticipate the awarded vendor will be implementing this program.

L.22: Does the district plan on continuing SFSP?

Answer: Yes.

L.23: Please provide reimbursement claim forms from Aug 2022 through Jan 2023 showing paid, reduced and free meals.

Answer: Claim information for August 2022 through January 2023 is added as Attachment L23 (enclosed).

L.24: Labor– Will the FSMC be required to meet the current wages, hours and benefits for the year two transfer of employees to FSMC payroll?

Answer: No, the FSMC would be required to comply with all wage and hour employment requirements of Federal and State laws.

L.25: Exhibit H– Please define the duties/responsibilities of the following positions which remain on SFA payroll: SFA School Nutrition Contract Manager and SFA School Nutrition Admin Assist. **Answer:** Current job descriptions for both positions are added as Attachment L25 (enclosed).

L.26: Exhibit H– Should these rolls be included in GFSMC budgets? If so, please provide salary and benefit amounts.

Answer: No, the salaries and benefits for these two positions will be covered by the SFA as employees will continue employment with the SFA.

QUESTIONS FROM Sodexo received on 4/19/2023.

L.27: Is there a union that represents food service employees?

Answer: No.

L.28: Will you allow the use of the district logo for the sole purpose of personalizing the proposal response?

Answer: Yes.

L.29: The scoring criteria calls for 10 points for a plan to initiate and sustain a district-wide universal free breakfast program. Given the current free and reduced percentages this may prove to have a negative financial impact on the child nutrition fund. Are there anticipated

increases in the number of free and reduced students and is the expectation that this would be implemented over the course of the contract (not year 1)?

Answer: We do not anticipate an increase in the number of free and reduced students, no. The expectation is that the Bidder will prepare and present a plan based on what percentages would be needed for a positive impact. If this won't be possible after Year 1, please elaborate on the time period to be anticipated.

L.30: Does the district have an estimate on how many employees desire to join the FSMC? **Answer:** We anticipate all employees to remain with Asheville City Schools.

L.31: Can you provide the claim form from August through March of the current school year or provide meal counts broken out by campus, and free/reduced/paid meals?

Answer: Claim information for August 2022 through March 2023 is added as Attachment L31 (enclosed).

L.32: On page 47 it calls for \$30,000 for a backpack program. Is this an annual contribution or for the life of the contract?

Answer: This would be an annual contribution.

L.33: What nutrient analysis software is currently being used and will the FSMC be able to use this software?

Answer: We currently use Meal Plus (web-based, version 10) for menus and nutritional analysis. We were under the assumption that FSMC's used their own menu planning and nutritional analysis software and was not planning to continue our annual subscription for these products.

[ATTACHMENTS]

Attachment L23 (SNP Claim for Reimbursement Summaries for August 2022 through January 2023)

Attachment L25 (Job Descriptions for SN Employees of SFA)

Attachment L31 (SNP Claim for Reimbursement Summaries for August 2022 through March 2023)

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools**

100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: BA7L00

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code
Aug 2022	0	09/07/2022	09/07/2022		Original

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program			
Free	2,224	4.3500	9,674.40
Reduced	54	3.9500	213.30
Paid	1,319	0.7900	1,042.01
Total	3,597		10,929.71
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	3,597	0.0800	287.76
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	3,597		287.76
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	989	2.6700	2,640.63
Reduced	21	2.3700	49.77
Paid	260	0.5000	130.00
Total	1,270		2,820.40

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	21	0.3000	6.30
National School Lunch Program	54	0.4000	21,60
Total			27.90

Claim Reimbursement Total 14,065.77

Note: Martin Control of the Control	
SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals	
Current Claim Reimbursement Total	14,065.77
Previous Claim Reimbursement Total	0.00
Net Claim Reimbursement Total	14,065.77

Hide Site Meal Details

Site Meal and Reimbursement Totals

Asheville High 302					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total	Total

				Meals	Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	325	12	374	711	1,813.49
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	62	3	22	87	183.65
Total Site Reimbursement					1,997.14
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	529	16	299	844	2,668.08
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	216	4	74	294	623.20
Total Site Reimbursement					3,291.28
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	214	5	148	367	1,096.93
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	97	2	21	120	274.23
Total Site Reimbursement				120	1,371.16
Hali Fletcher Elementary 304					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	254	9	71	334	1,223.26
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	148	4	32	184	420.64
Total Site Reimbursement			e e a desar de la composição de la compo		1,643.90
Ira B Jones Elementary 332					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	225	8	79	312	1,097.72
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	181	6	40	227	517.49
Total Site Reimbursement					1,615.21
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	228	2	81	311	1,088.57
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	97	0	26	123	271.99
Total Site Reimbursement					1,360.56
Lucy S. Herring Elementary 360					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	215	0	68	283	1,011.61
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	109	0	20	129	301.03
Total Site Reimbursement					1,312.64
Montford North Star Academy 369					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	152	2	92	246	761.46
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	60	2	12	74	170.94
Total Site Reimbursement			•		932.40

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBl8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... \\ 2/3 \\$

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Totai Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	82	0	107	189	456.35
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	19	0	13	32	57.23
Total Site Reimbursement					513.58

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools**

100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: HD8BEX

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason	
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code	
Sep 2022	0	10/06/2022	10/06/2022		Original	

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program			
Free	19,378	4.3500	84,294.30
Reduced	627	3.9500	2,476.65
Paid	11,846	0.7900	9,358.34
Total	31,851		96,129.29
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	31,851	0.0800	2,548.08
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	31,851		2,548.08
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	10,755	2.6700	28,715.85
Reduced	272	2.3700	644.64
Paid	3,283	0.5000	1,641.50
Total	14,310	Mark of the control o	31,001.99
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free	472	1.0800	509.76
Reduced	7	0.5400	3.78
Paid	95	0.0900	8.55
Total	574	*****	522.09
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	1,041	1.0800	1,124.28
Total	1,041		1,124.28

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	272	0.3000	81.60
National School Lunch Program	627	0.4000	250.80
Total		The Court of the C	332.40

Claim Reimbursement Total 131,658.13

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

Current Claim Reimbursement Total Previous Claim Reimbursement Total 131,658.13

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBi8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5zaBff9b^fRwW75sy6YDvXbqPQ... \\1/3$

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

131,658.13

Hide Site Meal Details

Asheville High 302			"		
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemer
National School Lunch Program	2,841	202	3,036	6,079	16,041.0
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	617	59	239	915	1,906.7
Total Site Reimbursement		t territorio de la compania de la c			17,947.7
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	3,826	141	2,172	6,139	19,407.0
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	2,011	48	606	2,665	5,786.1
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	448	0	0	448	483.8
Total Site Reimbursement					25,677.02
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	1,859	41	1,437	3,337	9,650.79
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,247	8	198	1,453	3,447.4
Afterschool Snack Program	76	7	37	120	89.19
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,370	115	838	3,323	11,691.61
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,698	95	503	2,296	5,010.31
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	593	0	0	593	640.44
Total Site Reimbursement	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				17,342.36
Ira B Jones Elementary 332					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,413	58	1,022	3,493	11,812.47
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	2,002	31	708	2,741	5,772.81
Total Site Reimbursement					17,585.28
saac Dickson Elementary 306					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,008	27	1,056	3,091	9,922.97
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,241	1	510	1,752	3,570.84
otal Site Reimbursement					13,493.81
ucy S. Herring Elementary 360					,,,
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement

Total Site Reimbursement					13,571.33
	396	0	58	454	432.90
School Breakfast Program Severe	Need 1,114	1	203	1,318	3,078.25
National School Lunch Program	2,092	8	874	2,974	10,060.18
10/6/22, 11:08 AM	Child Nutrition Information and Pay	ment System St	NP Claim For Re	imbursement Sum	mary

Montford North Star Academy 369

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,237	20	670	1,927	6,143.41
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	658	26	216	900	1,926.48
Total Site Reimbursement			** ** **		8,069.89

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	732	15	741	1,488	3,947.88
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	167	3	100	270	503.00
Total Site Reimbursement					4,450.88

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: HBRADJ

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason	
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code	
Oct 2022	0	11/07/2022	11/07/2022		Original	

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program			
Free	17,722	4.3500	77,090.70
Reduced	683	3.9500	2,697.85
Paid	11,394	0.7900	9,001.26
Total	29,799		88,789.81
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	29,799	0.0800	2,383.92
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	29,799		2,383.92
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	9,907	2.6700	26,451.69
Reduced	319	2.3700	756.03
Paid	3,103	0.5000	1,551.50
Total	13,329		28,759.22
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free	553	1.0800	597.24
Reduced	15	0.5400	8.10
Paid	144	0.0900	12.96
Total	712		618.30
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	1,367	1.0800	1,476.36
Total	1,367		1,476.36

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	319	0.3000	95.70
National School Lunch Program	683	0.4000	273.20
Total			368.90

122,396.51 **Claim Reimbursement Total**

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

122,396.51 Current Claim Reimbursement Total

Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBI8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX*i... 1/3

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

122,396.51

Hide Site Meal Details

Site Meal and Reimbursement Totals

Asheville High 302					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,741	214	2,856	5,811	15,489.7
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	689	64	238	991	2,110.3
Total Site Reimbursement					17,600.08
Asheville Middle 356			*****		
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	3,452	148	2,033	5,633	17,657.5
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,790	40	607	2,437	5,177.60
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	813	0	0	813	878.04
Total Site Reimbursement					23,713.15
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,658	31	1,401	3,090	8,688.74
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,179	22	220	1,421	3,310.07
Afterschool Snack Program	157	15	82	254	185.04
Total Site Reimbursement					12,183.85
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304					
Meal Type	pm			Total	Tota
National School Lunch Program	Free	Reduced	Paid	Meals	Reimbursement
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	2,142	121	805	3,068	10,677.04
	1,608	128	452	2,188	4,822.72
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	554	0		554	598.32
Total Site Reimbursement					16,098.08
Ira B Jones Elementary 332				Total	Tota
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Meals	Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,118	85	951	3,154	10,552.66
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,729	40	632	2,401	5,027.23
Total Site Reimbursement					15,579.89
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306					
Меаl Туре	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,910	22	1,029	2,961	9,445.19
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,191	3	450	1,644	3,412.08
Total Site Reimbursement					12,857.27
Lucy S. Herring Elementary 360					

https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBl8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX*i... 2/3

11/7/22, 7:41 AM Child Nutriti	on Information and Payr	ment System SN	IP Claim For Rei	mbursement Sumr	marv
National School Lunch Program	1,881	35	910	2,826	9,265.58
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	951	0	185	1,136	2,631.67
Afterschool Snack Program	396	0	62	458	433.26
Total Site Reimbursement					12,330.51

Montford North Star Academy 369

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,108	18	698	1,824	5,588.24
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	625	19	226	870	1,826.78
Total Site Reimbursement					7,415.02

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	712	9	711	1,432	3,809.00
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	145	3	93	241	440.76
Total Site Reimbursement					4,249.76

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive

Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: BE7AAA

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason	
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code	
Nov 2022	0	12/05/2022	12/05/2022		Original	

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program	enter anno en		
Free	15,982	4.3500	69,521.70
Reduced	523	3.9500	2,065.85
Paid	9,802	0.7900	7,743.58
Total	26,307		79,331.13
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	26,307	0.0800	2,104.56
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	26,307		2,104.56
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	8,931	2.6700	23,845.77
Reduced	230	2.3700	545.10
Paid	2,681	0.5000	1,340.50
Total	11,842		25,731.37
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free	673	1.0800	726.84
Reduced	10	0.5400	5.40
Paid	145	0.0900	13.05
Total	828		745.29
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	909	1.0800	981.72
Total	909		981.72

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	230	0.3000	69.00
National School Lunch Program	523	0.4000	209.20
Total	**************************************		278.20

109,172.27 **Claim Reimbursement Total**

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

Current Claim Reimbursement Total 109,172.27

Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBl8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^{*}i... \\ 1/3 and 1/3 and$

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

109,172.27

Hide Site Meal Details

Asheville High 302					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,250	157	2,282	4,689	12,585.5
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	525	42	209	776	1,605.7
Total Site Reimbursement			203		14,191.3
Asheville Middle 356					
Меаl Туре	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	3,059	115	1,817	4,991	15,595.6
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,478	24	523	2,025	4,264.6
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	324	0	0	324	349.9
Total Site Reimbursement					20,210.17
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Totai Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	1,525	26	1,335	2,886	8,021.98
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,024	19	275	1,318	2,916.6
Afterschool Snack Program	152	10	71	233	175.9
Total Site Reimbursement					11,114.54
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,021	84	684	2,789	9,886.63
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,464	88	372	1,924	4,303.44
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	585	0	0	585	631.80
Total Site Reimbursement					14,821.87
Ira B Jones Elementary 332					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,062	77	795	2,934	10,136.62
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,716	44	530	2,290	4,951.00
Afterschool Snack Program	68	0	8	76	74.16
Total Site Reimbursement					15,161.78
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	1,750	13	876	2,639	8,567.01
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,084	0	326	1,410	3,057.28
Fotal Site Reimbursement					11,624.29
Lucy S. Herring Elementary 360					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total	Total

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBI8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... 2/3$

and the second s		en e e en		Meals	Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,687	39	783	2,509	8,311.79
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	914	2	187	1,103	2,538.62
Afterschool Snack Program	453	0	66	519	495.18
Total Site Reimbursement					11,345.59

Montford North Star Academy 369

	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	982	11	614	1,607	4,928.77
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	567	11	175	753	1,627.46
Total Site Reimbursement					6.556.23

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	646	1	616	1,263	3,401.73
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	159	0	84	243	466.53
Total Site Reimbursement					3,868.26

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

Status: Active 111 **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive

Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: ADWBEG

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code
Dec 2022	0	01/05/2023	01/05/2023		Original

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program	The second secon	Section of the second of the second	
Free	11,348	4.3500	49,363.80
Reduced	356	3.9500	1,406.20
Paid	7,288	0.7900	5,757.52
Total	18,992	and the second of the second o	56,527.52
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			•
Claimed	18,992	0.0800	1,519.36
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	18,992		1,519.36
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			·
Free	6,118	2.6700	16,335.06
Reduced	134	2.3700	317.58
Paid	1,812	0.5000	906.00
Total	8,064		17,558.64
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free	443	1.0800	478.44
Reduced	9	0.5400	4.86
Paid	94	0.0900	8.46
Total	546		491.76
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	547	1.0800	590.76
Total	547		590.76

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	134	0.3000	40.20
National School Lunch Program	356	0.4000	142.40
Total			182.60
Claim Reimbursement Total			76,870.64

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

Current Claim Reimbursement Total Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

76,870.64

0.00

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBi8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... \\ 1/3$

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

76,870.64

Hide Site Meal Details

Asheville High 302					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemer
National School Lunch Program	1,579	112	1,645	3,336	8,877.4
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	367	27	142	536	1,114.8
Total Site Reimbursement	*******	The second secon			9,992.3
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Туре	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,203	76	1,317	3,596	11,211.30
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,071	9	343	1,423	3,052.4
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	194	0	0	194	209.5
Total Site Reimbursement					14,473.28
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Туре	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	1,161	10	998	2,169	6,051.79
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	754	19	191	964	2,153.7
Afterschool Snack Program	128	9	46	183	147.24
Total Site Reimbursement					8,352.74
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,406	58	567	2,031	6,955.61
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	930	47	283	1,260	2,735.99
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	353	0	0	353	381.24
Total Site Reimbursement					10,072.84
Ira B Jones Elementary 332					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,515	52	632	2,199	7,470.85
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,182	26	351	1,559	3,393.06
Afterschool Snack Program	68	0	10	78	74.34
Total Site Reimbursement					10,938.25
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,239	13	642	1,894	6,099.70
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	684	0	217	901	1,934.78
Total Site Reimbursement					8,034.48

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Totai Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,189	29	630	1,848	
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	637	0	113	750	1,757,29
Afterschool Snack Program	247	0	38	285	270.18
Total Site Reimbursement	entertain television to a constant		was to the arms of the arms.	et et læssissis	7,959.71

Montford North Star Academy 369

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	642	6	416	1,064	3,230.16
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	393	6	112	511	1,119.53
Total Site Reimbursement					4,349.69

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	414	0	441	855	2,217.69
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	100	0	60	160	297.00
Total Site Reimbursement					2,514.69

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools**100 Westside Drive

Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: BDLEEA

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code
Jan 2023	0	02/06/2023	02/06/2023		Original

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program	**************************************	***************************************	
Free	18,007	4.3500	78,330.45
Reduced	514	3.9500	2,030.30
Paid	11,034	0.7900	8,716.86
Total	29,555		89,077.61
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	29,555	0.0800	2,364.40
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	29,555		2,364.40
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	9,366	2.6700	25,007.22
Reduced	224	2.3700	530.88
Paid	2,873	0.5000	1,436.50
Total	12,463		26,974.60
Afterschool Snack Program			·
Free	767	1.0800	828.36
Reduced	16	0.5400	8.64
Paid	149	0.0900	13.41
Total	932		850.41
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	557	1.0800	601.56
Total	557		601.56

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	224	0.3000	67.20
National School Lunch Program Total	514	0.4000	205.60 272.80

Claim Reimbursement Total 120,141.38

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

Current Claim Reimbursement Total 120,141.38

Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

0.00

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBI8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... 1/3$

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

120,141.38

Hide Site Meal Details

Asheville High 302					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,425	155	2,497	5,077	13,539.7
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	577	39	218	834	1,742.0
Total Site Reimbursement					15,281.8
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	3,496	92	1,969	5,557	17,571.07
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,585	16	465	2,066	4,502.37
Total Site Reimbursement				The second control of	22,073.44
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,782	15	1,511	3,308	9,269.28
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,110	27	322	1,459	3,188.69
Afterschool Snack Program	167	16	41	224	192.69
Total Site Reimbursement					12,650.66
Hali Fletcher Elementary 304		<u></u>			
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,234	97	794	3,125	10,978.31
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,509	99	476	2,084	4,501.66
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	557	0	0	557	601.56
Total Site Reimbursement					16,081.53
Ira B Jones Elementary 332					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,423	84	943	3,450	11,892.82
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,821	35	551	2,407	5,220.52
Afterschool Snack Program	149	0	33	182	163.89
Total Site Reimbursement					17,277.23
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306					***************************************
	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
Meal Type			005	2 020	0.470.84
Meal Type National School Lunch Program	1,913	20	995	2,928	9,420.84
anner anni e fill a cere e ce e e e annerer armemman commune e e cere, en e	1,913 1,004	20	354	1,359	•
National School Lunch Program					9,420.84 2,860.05 12,280.89
National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need					2,860.05

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBl8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... \\ 2/3$

2/6/23, 11:08 AM	Child Nutrition Information and Payment System SNP Claim For I

23, 11:08 AM	Child Nutrition Information and Paym	ent System SN	IP Claim For Rei	mbursement Sumr	nary
National School Lunch Program	1,928	40	956	2,924	9,533.96
School Breakfast Program Severe N	leed 984	0	238	1,222	2,746.28
Afterschool Snack Program	451	0	75	526	493.83
Total Site Reimbursement					12,774.07

Montford North Star Academy 369

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,167	8	710	1,885	5,819.75
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	654		185	846	1,855.27
Total Site Reimbursement					7,675.02

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	639	3	659	1,301	3,416.19
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	122	0	64	186	357.74
Total Site Reimbursement					3,773.93

ASHEVILLE CITY SCHOOLS JOB DESCRIPTION

JOB TITLE: SCHOOL NUTRITION DIRECTOR

GENERAL STATEMENT OF JOB

The school nutrition director oversees all aspects of the district-wide school nutrition programs. The school nutrition director supervises school nutrition managers and staff to implement program goals and objectives. The school nutrition director supervises school nutrition managers and staff to be in compliance with requirements of school nutrition programs. Reports to the Chief Human Resource Officer/Director of Support Services/Legal Counsel.

SPECIFIC DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

ESSENTIAL JOB FUNCTIONS

Facilities and Equipment Management

Provides leadership in designing and planning facilities that support the operational goals of the school nutrition program. Develops guidelines for selecting and maintaining equipment to accomplish the operational goals of the school nutrition program. Establishes an environmentally responsible school nutrition program.

- Knows the relationship of the menu to the design of a facility
- Knows facility design, equipment, and distribution issues related to on-site preparation, central production, and/or warehousing operations
- Knows design principles that maximize equipment efficiency and facility layout to meet program goals
- Knows principles of designing facilities for efficient service
- Knows factors that influence the selection of equipment
- Knows federal, state, and local regulations that guide the purchase and disposal of equipment
- Knows fundamentals for preparing equipment specifications
- Knows importance of verifying the school nutrition site's capacity to support the energy/utility requirements of selected equipment
- Knows importance of evaluating energy efficiency of equipment
- Knows sanitation standards and safety practices related to establishing an environmentally responsible school nutrition program (e.g., energy conservation, recycling, waste disposal)
- Knows available options and associated costs for environmentally responsible initiatives

Financial Management

Develops financial management guidelines that support school nutrition program operational goals and comply with regulations. Establishes cost control goals to effectively manage the school nutrition program.

Knows financial goals and objectives of the school district

- Knows basic principles of accounting and the application of those principles
- Knows process for budget development, justification, and implementation
- Knows the impact of changing demographics and enrollment trends on the school nutrition program budget
- Knows fundamentals of reporting school nutrition program budget as part of the district budget
- Knows the importance of appropriate staffing and scheduling to control labor
- Knows the role of the menu in controlling costs
- Knows methods to determine staff productivity
- Knows methods for establishing internal and external financial benchmarks
- Knows the importance of providing cost-effective special functions, as appropriate

Food Production and Operation Management

Develops a management system to ensure high standards for quality food production. Establishes operational systems for managing food production and service.

- Knows procedures for documenting and evaluating amounts of food planned, prepared, and served
- Knows importance of and methods for producing cost-effective, high quality food, and beverages
- Knows standards of food quality
- Knows principles of developing and using standardized recipes
- Knows food production and distribution systems that allow for efficient use of product, labor, and equipment
- Knows the importance of production scheduling for optimum holding of food items
- Knows principles of food science and fundamentals of flavor enhancement related to quantity food production, holding, serving, and appealing food presentation
- Knows food preparation techniques and distribution systems that allow for efficient use of product, labor, and equipment
- Knows staffing and scheduling techniques to achieve operational goals
- Knows relationship of student meal periods to efficient food production and timely service of meals
- Knows fundamentals of creating a pleasant, appealing, and safe environment for serving nutritious meals

Food Security, Sanitation and Safety

Establishes policies and procedures to ensure food is prepared and served in a sanitary and safe environment. Provides leadership in creating a safe work environment for school nutrition operations. Develops a systematic approach to address emergency and disaster situations.

- Knows basic principles and techniques of foodservice sanitation and food
- Knows federal, state, and local sanitation and food safety requirements

Page 2 of 10

- Knows principles of foodborne illness prevention
- Knows fundamentals of Hazard Analysis Critical Control Point (HACCP) based standard operating procedures
- Knows the importance of all aspects of food security
- Knows principles for selecting, storing, using, and maintaining chemical supplies and other hazardous materials
- Knows principles of creating and maintaining a safe work environment
- Knows safety standards for foodservice establishments that comply with the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) and other regulations
- Knows the district's crisis management plan and/or emergency response plan
- Knows federal, state, and local regulations for providing services during an emergency or crisis
- Knows importance of providing first aid training (e.g., CPR, Heimlich maneuver, treating minor cuts and burns) to school nutrition staff

Human Resource Management

Establishes a human resource infrastructure for the school nutrition program that complies with school district policies as well as federal, state, and local regulations. Develops and implements a process for recruiting, hiring, retaining, and promoting qualified school nutrition staff in compliance with the school district's written procedures and labor laws. Designs a comprehensive needs-based training infrastructure that enhances learning and improves job skills.

- Knows selection, supervision, promotion, termination, and disciplinary procedures that comply with federal, state, and local regulations and contractual policies, when applicable
- Knows district policies and procedures for performing human resource functions (e.g., accident reporting, payroll, benefits, immigration, policy acknowledgement, performance appraisal)
- Knows the importance of a school nutrition staff handbook
- Knows federal, state, and local laws and regulations relevant to human resource management
- Knows basic principles of job analysis, job design, job specifications, job descriptions, and performance appraisals
- Knows strategies for effective recruitment, hiring, and retention of schoolnutrition staff
- Knows effective job interview techniques that incorporate legally permissible inquiries
- Knows the importance of staff orientation to assure that new school nutrition staff have appropriate information to perform their jobs
- Knows strategies for conducting effective performance appraisals
- Knows factors important to employee satisfaction and strategies to address dissatisfaction
- Knows the importance of providing professional development opportunities for school nutrition staff
- Knows effective job training methods
- Knows procedures for documenting staff development and training following district policies

 Knows methods to assess professional development needs of school nutrition staff

Market and Communication

Develops a systematic approach for marketing the school nutrition program.

Develops a customer service infrastructure to promote the school nutrition program.

Establishes a communication infrastructure with stakeholders to promote the school nutrition program.

- Knows the importance of school nutrition staff in marketing the school nutrition program
- Knows the importance of involving stakeholders in implementing marketing plans, measuring outcomes, and interpreting results
- Knows principles of public relations and marketing techniques appropriate for the school community
- Knows the importance of providing high quality, cost-effective services for special functions
- Knows techniques for providing high quality customer service
- Knows the importance of customer feedback on menu planning
- Knows fundamentals of creating a pleasant, appealing, and safe dining experience
- Knows food merchandising techniques to enhance the presentation of food
- Knows methods to collect and use data on customer acceptability of school meals
- Knows importance of networking within the community to build support for the school nutrition program
- Knows appropriate channels for effectively communicating with school nutrition program stakeholders

Menu and Nutrition Management

Develops guidelines for planning menus that comply with nutrition objectives and support operational goals of the school nutrition program. Provides leadership to support the nutrition and wellness initiatives within the school district. Knows the role of the menu in controlling costs within a school nutrition program.

- Knows the relationship of menu planning to the availability of USDA foods, purchasing, food production, and productivity
- Knows menu planning principles
- Knows current USDA menu planning options and requirements
- Knows federal, state, and local regulations governing food and beverage sales
- Knows the Dietary Guidelines for Americans, USDA Menu Planner for Healthy School Meals, and Food Buying Guide as menu planning tools
- Knows menu planning and service techniques for children with special food and/or nutrition needs, as appropriate
- Knows the influence of customer feedback on menu planning
- Knows the relationship between menu planning and the design of the facility

- Knows the importance of school nutrition services and nutrition education as a component of the coordinated school health education program
- Knows the importance of providing nutrition education training for school nutrition staff
- Knows resources for the development and evaluation of nutrition education materials and activities
- Knows age-appropriate methods for promoting nutrition education

Procurement and Inventory Management

Develops procurement guidelines that comply with established regulations and support operational goals of the school nutrition program. Establishes operational procedures to effectively manage receiving and inventory systems.

- Knows ethical practices for procurement
- Knows federal, state, and local procurement regulations, policies, and procedures governing all school nutrition program purchases
- Knows the relationship of standardized recipes to accurate ordering and inventory management
- Knows methods to project food and supply needs
- Knows fundamentals of developing specifications for food products, supplies, and equipment that incorporate quality and/or performance indicators
- Knows guidelines for procurement and processing of USDA foods following federal and state regulations
- Knows basic principles of requests for proposals (RFP), formal bidding, and informal bidding (quotes)
- Knows principles for purchasing and storing chemical supplies and other hazardous materials
- Knows factors that guide the procurement of equipment
- Knows the structure of procurement channels from manufacturer to the school nutrition program for food, supplies, and equipment
- Knows fundamentals of effective receiving procedures
- Knows methods for effective inventory control
- Knows methods for effective implementation of a central warehouse system when appropriate

Program Management and Accountability

Establishes a system to ensure nutritional, financial, and regulatory accountability of the school nutrition program. Provides leadership to position the school nutrition program as an integral component of the school district.

Statements

- Ensures all applications for meal benefits are correctly approved and verified according to USDA regulations
- Monitors a HACCP-based food safety and sanitation program that meets federal, state, and local regulations
- Ensures the point-of-sale (POS) system used in the school nutrition program is reliable and provides accurate data in a timely manner
- Develops and implements procedures to maintain accurate and appropriate

- records that comply with federal, state, and local regulations
- Responds to auditors appropriately during reviews of the school nutrition program
- Establishes an effective system for preparing and submitting reports according to federal, state, and local regulations
- Performs internal reviews/audits on all aspects of the program to identify and control problem areas
- Complies with federal, state, and local regulations concerning the sale of competitive food items
- Develops policies and procedures to accommodate children with special food and/or nutrition needs
- Develops guidelines for implementing the components of the local wellness policy that are pertinent to the school nutrition program
- Evaluates the feasibility of providing additional services to increase participation and meet nutrient needs of children (e.g., breakfast options, grab and go meals, vended reimbursable meals)
- Knows local wellness policy requirements.
- Knows federal, state, and local regulations for responding to emergency situations and use of USDA foods
- Knows summer feeding or seamless summer feeding regulations, when appropriate
- Knows importance of developing school nutrition program policies and procedures that support the mission and vision of the school district
- Knows strategies for building a cohesive school nutrition staff (e.g., team building, conflict resolution, negotiation, problem solving techniques)
- Knows fundamentals of continuous quality improvement processes
- Knows district policies and practices regarding environmentally responsible practices

Technology and Information Systems

Establishes a comprehensive technology infrastructure to achieve the operational goals of the school nutrition program.

- Knows the importance of properly trained school nutrition staff to maximize the effectiveness of technology and information systems
- Knows available technology resources in the district
- Knows the basic uses of word processing, database, spreadsheet, and presentation software
- Knows importance of training programs and technical support provided by software and hardware vendors. Knows available hardware and/or software that can maximize school nutrition program efficiency (e.g., POS systems, nutrient analysis software, automatic payment systems, financial management software)
- Knows importance of continuous upgrades for technology and information systems
- Knows federal, state, and local procedures for selection, purchase, and disposal of hardware and/or software systems

MINIMUM TRAINING AND EXPERIENCE

A degree from a four year college or university in foods and nutrition, dietetics, home economics, business administration or related field with at least five years experience in food service in a commercial or institutional setting and two years experience at the management or administrative level, or an equivalent combination of education and experience.

MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS OR STANDARDS REQUIRED TO PERFORM ESSENTIAL JOB FUNCTIONS

<u>Physical Requirements:</u> Must be physically able to sit, stand, walk and drive. Physical demand requirements are for sedentary work. Lifting and carrying is limited to 10 pounds or less, standing and walking is limited to under two hours out of an eight hour day. The majority of the time is spent sitting.

<u>Data Conception:</u> Requires the ability to compare and/or judge the readily observable, functional, structural or composite characteristics (whether similar or divergent from obvious standards) of data, people or things.

<u>Interpersonal Communication:</u> Requires the ability to speak and/or signal people to convey or exchange information. Includes giving instructions, assignments or directions to subordinates or assistants.

Language Ability: Requires the ability to read and write complex text and data.

<u>Intelligence:</u> Requires the ability to apply good judgment to carry out instructions furnished in written, oral or diagrammatic form; to deal with problems involving several concrete variables in or from standardized situations.

<u>Verbal Aptitude:</u> Requires the ability to record and deliver information, to explain procedures, to follow oral and written instructions. Must be able to communicate effectively and efficiently in standard English.

<u>Numerical Aptitude:</u> Requires the ability to utilize mathematical formulas, to add, subtract, divide and multiply.

<u>Motor Coordination:</u> Requires the ability to coordinate hands and eyes rapidly and accurately in using kitchen equipment.

<u>Manual Dexterity:</u> Requires the ability to handle a variety of items such as kitchen equipment. Must have minimal levels of eye/hand/foot coordination.

<u>Interpersonal Temperament:</u> Requires the ability to deal with people beyond giving and receiving instructions. Must be adaptable to performing under average levels of stress.

Physical Communications: Requires the ability to see, talk and hear.

ASHEVILLE CITY SCHOOLS JOB DESCRIPTION

JOB TITLE: SCHOOL NUTRITION ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT

GENERAL STATEMENT OF JOB

Provides technical assistance to school nutrition director, school nutrition managers and staff to implement program goals and objectives. Provides technical assistance to school nutrition director, school nutrition managers and staff to be in compliance with requirements of school nutrition programs.

ESSENTIAL JOB FUNCTIONS

- Working knowledge of school financial accounting procedures and practices
- Responsible for local, state and federal financial reports
- Compiles individual school reports and assures accuracy in compliance with federal regulations for monthly reimbursement for National School Breakfast Program, National School Lunch Program, After School Snack Program and Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program
- Compiles weekly food and supply orders from each school, reviewing order for accuracy and placing orders with appropriate vendors
- Compiles monthly inventory from each school and reviews inventory for accuracy
- Accrues invoices and reconciles discrepancies with vendor for bill processing in accordance with all federal, state and local financial controls and regulations
- Communicates with vendors
- Assists managers in accuracy of time worked for every school nutrition employee
- Assists in processing of free and reduced price school meal applications
- Provides direct assistance to school nutrition managers concerning school nutrition software, including but not limited to point of sale, student eligibility and inventory
- Provides direct assistance to school nutrition customers concerning prepayment service
- Verifies that student prepayments have been applied to student accounts on daily and weekly basis
- Creates and maintains point of sale database in school nutrition software
- Creates and maintains testing file to testing coordinator
- Assists with student eligibility aggregate data information to various programs
- Responsible for USDA donated food inventory and distribution to individual schools
- Responsible for chemical inventory and distribution to individual schools
- Management of accurate school nutrition personnel records
- Assists with planning and conducting training of school nutrition managers and staff
- Assists with marketing and promotion of school nutrition programs
- Creates and maintains website and social media communication with school nutrition customers
- Responsible for Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program
- Performs other duties and responsibilities as assigned by school nutrition director

MINIMUM TRAINING AND EXPERIENCE

Graduation from an accredited two-year degree program with a concentration in business and working knowledge of advanced business software programs.

MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS OR STANDARDS REQUIRED TO PERFORM ESSENTIAL JOB FUNCTIONS

<u>Physical Requirements:</u> Must be physically able to sit, stand, walk and drive. Physical demand requirements are for sedentary work. Lifting and carrying is limited to 10 pounds or less, standing and walking is limited to under two hours out of an eight hour day. The majority of the time is spent sitting.

<u>Data Conception:</u> Requires the ability to compare and/or judge the readily observable, functional, structural or composite characteristics (whether similar or divergent from obvious standards) of data, people or things.

<u>Interpersonal Communication:</u> Requires the ability to speak and/or signal people to convey or exchange information. Includes giving instructions, assignments or directions to subordinates or assistants.

<u>Language Ability:</u> Requires the ability to read and comprehend complex materials.

<u>Intelligence:</u> Requires the ability to apply good judgment to carry out instructions furnished in written, oral or diagrammatic form; to deal with problems involving several concrete variables in or from standardized situations.

<u>Verbal Aptitude:</u> Requires the ability to record and deliver information, to explain procedures, to follow oral and written instructions. Must be able to communicate effectively and efficiently in standard English.

<u>Numerical Aptitude:</u> Requires the ability to utilize mathematical formulas, to add, subtract, divide and multiply.

<u>Form/Spatial Aptitude:</u> Requires the ability to inspect items for proper length, width and shape.

<u>Motor Coordination:</u> Requires the ability to coordinate hands and eyes rapidly and accurately in using computers and other technology.

Manual Dexterity: Must have minimal levels of eye/hand/foot coordination.

<u>Color Discrimination:</u> Requires the ability to differentiate between colors or shades of color.

<u>Interpersonal Temperament:</u> Requires the ability to deal with people beyond giving and receiving instructions. Must be adaptable to performing under average levels of stress.

Physical Communications:	Requires the ability to see, talk and hear.	

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools**

100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: BA7LOO

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code
Aug 2022	0	09/07/2022	09/07/2022		Original

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program			
Free	2,224	4.3500	9,674.40
Reduced	54	3.9500	213.30
Paid	1,319	0.7900	1,042.01
Total	3,597		10,929.71
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	3,597	0.0800	287.76
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	3,597		287.76
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	989	2.6700	2,640.63
Reduced	21	2.3700	49.77
Paid	260	0.5000	130.00
Total	1,270		2,820.40

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	21	0.3000	6.30
National School Lunch Program	54	0,4000	21.60
Total			27.90

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals	
Current Claim Reimbursement Total	14,065.77
Previous Claim Reimbursement Total	0.00
Net Claim Reimbursement Total	14,065.77

Hide Site Meal Details

Site Meal and Reimbursement Totals

Asheville High 302					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total	Total

https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBI8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX*i... 1/3

National School Lunch Program 529 16 299 844 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 216 4 74 294 Total Site Reimbursement	1,813.49 183.65 1,997.14 Total eimbursement 2,668.08 623.20 3,291.28 Total eimbursement 1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total eimbursement 1,223.26 420.64
National School Lunch Program Substitute	Total eimbursement 2,668.08 623.20 3,291.28 Total eimbursement 1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total eimbursement 1,223.26 420.64
Meal Type	Total eimbursement 2,668.08 623.20 3,291.28 Total eimbursement 1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total eimbursement 1,223.26 420.64
Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal Meals Meals ReducedNational School Lunch Program52916299844School Breakfast Program Severe Need216474294Total Site ReimbursementClaxton Elementary 312Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal Meals ReducedNational School Lunch Program2145148367School Breakfast Program Severe Need97221120Total Site ReimbursementHall Fletcher Elementary 304Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal Meals ReducedNational School Lunch Program254971334School Breakfast Program Severe Need148432184Total Site ReimbursementIra B Jones Elementary 332Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal Meals ReducedNational School Lunch Program225879312School Breakfast Program Severe Need181640227Total Site Reimbursement	Total imbursement 1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total imbursement 1,223.26 420.64
National School Lunch Program 529 16 299 844 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 216 4 74 294 Total Site Reimbursement Claxton Elementary 312 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Reschool Breakfast Program Severe Need 97 2 21 120 Total Site Reimbursement Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Reschool Breakfast Program Severe Need 97 2 21 120 Total Site Reimbursement Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Reschool Breakfast Program Severe Need 148 4 32 184 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 148 4 32 184 Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Reschool Breakfast Program Severe Need 148 4 32 184 Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Reschool Breakfast Program Severe Need 181 6 40 227 Total Site Reimbursement Total Site Reimbursement	Total imbursement 1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total imbursement 1,223.26 420.64
School Breakfast Program Severe Need 216 4 74 294	623.20 3,291.28 Total simbursement 1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total simbursement 1,223.26 420.64
Total Site Reimbursement Claxton Elementary 312 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Results Re	7otal simbursement 1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total simbursement 1,223.26 420.64
Claxton Elementary 312FreeReducedPaidTotal Meals ReducedReduced School Lunch ProgramReduced PaidPaid Meals ReducedNational School Lunch Program Severe Need97221120Total Site ReimbursementHall Fletcher Elementary 304Meal TypeFree Reduced Paid Meals Reduced National School Lunch Program254971334School Breakfast Program Severe Need148432184Total Site ReimbursementIra B Jones Elementary 332Meal TypeFree Reduced Paid Meals Reduced National School Lunch Program225879312School Breakfast Program Severe Need181640227Total Site Reimbursement	Total imbursement 1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total imbursement 1,223.26 420.64
Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal Meals ReservedNational School Lunch Program2145148367School Breakfast Program Severe Need97221120Total Site ReimbursementHall Fletcher Elementary 304Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal Meals ReservedNational School Lunch Program254971334School Breakfast Program Severe Need148432184Total Site ReimbursementIra B Jones Elementary 332Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal Meals ReservedNational School Lunch Program225879312School Breakfast Program Severe Need181640227Total Site Reimbursement	1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total imbursement 1,223.26 420.64
Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidMealsReNational School Lunch Program2145148367School Breakfast Program Severe Need97221120Total Site ReimbursementHall Fletcher Elementary 304Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidMeals ReNational School Lunch Program254971334School Breakfast Program Severe Need148432184Total Site ReimbursementIra B Jones Elementary 332Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidMeals Meals ReNational School Lunch Program225879312School Breakfast Program Severe Need181640227Total Site Reimbursement	1,096.93 274.23 1,371.16 Total imbursement 1,223.26 420.64
School Breakfast Program Severe Need 97 2 21 120 Total Site Reimbursement Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Re National School Lunch Program 254 9 71 334 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 148 4 32 184 Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Re National School Lunch Program 225 8 79 312 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 181 6 40 227 Total Site Reimbursement	274.23 1,371.16 Total imbursement 1,223.26 420.64
Total Site Reimbursement Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Re National School Lunch Program 254 9 71 334 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 148 4 32 184 Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Re National School Lunch Program 225 8 79 312 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 181 6 40 227 Total Site Reimbursement	274.23 1,371.16 Total imbursement 1,223.26 420.64
Hali Fletcher Elementary 304Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal MealsReNational School Lunch Program254971334School Breakfast Program Severe Need148432184Total Site ReimbursementIra B Jones Elementary 332Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidMealsReNational School Lunch Program225879312School Breakfast Program Severe Need181640227Total Site Reimbursement	Total imbursement 1,223.26 420.64
Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal MealsReNational School Lunch Program254971334School Breakfast Program Severe Need148432184Total Site ReimbursementIra B Jones Elementary 332Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidMealsReNational School Lunch Program225879312School Breakfast Program Severe Need181640227Total Site Reimbursement	imbursement 1,223,26 420.64
Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidMealsReNational School Lunch Program254971334School Breakfast Program Severe Need148432184Total Site ReimbursementIra B Jones Elementary 332Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidMealsReNational School Lunch Program225879312School Breakfast Program Severe Need181640227Total Site Reimbursement	imbursement 1,223,26 420.64
School Breakfast Program Severe Need 148 4 32 184 Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Re National School Lunch Program 225 8 79 312 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 181 6 40 227 Total Site Reimbursement	420.64
Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Re National School Lunch Program 225 8 79 312 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 181 6 40 227 Total Site Reimbursement	
Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Re National School Lunch Program 225 8 79 312 School Breakfast Program Severe Need 181 6 40 227 Total Site Reimbursement	
Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidTotal MealsReNational School Lunch Program225879312School Breakfast Program Severe Need181640227Total Site Reimbursement	1,643.90
Meal TypeFreeReducedPaidMealsReNational School Lunch Program225879312School Breakfast Program Severe Need181640227Total Site Reimbursement	
School Breakfast Program Severe Need 181 6 40 227 Total Site Reimbursement	Total imbursement
Total Site Reimbursement	1,097.72
	517.49
	1,615.21
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306	
Total Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Rei	Total imbursement
National School Lunch Program 228 2 81 311	1,088.57
School Breakfast Program Severe Need 97 0 26 123	271.99
Total Site Reimbursement	1,360.56
Lucy S. Herring Elementary 360	
Total Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Rei	Total imbursement
National School Lunch Program 215 0 68 283	1,011.61
School Breakfast Program Severe Need 109 0 20 129	301.03
Total Site Reimbursement	1,312.64
Montford North Star Academy 369	
Total Meal Type Free Reduced Paid Meals Rei	
National School Lunch Program 152 2 92 246	Total imbursement
School Breakfast Program Severe Need 60 2 12 74	
Total Site Reimbursement	imbursement

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBl8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... \\ 2/3 \\$

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Totai Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	82	0	107	189	456.35
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	19	0	13	32	57.23
Total Site Reimbursement					513.58

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools**

100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: HD8BEX

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason	
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code	
Sep 2022	0	10/06/2022	10/06/2022		Original	

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program			
Free	19,378	4.3500	84,294.30
Reduced	627	3.9500	2,476.65
Paid	11,846	0.7900	9,358.34
Total	31,851		96,129.29
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	31,851	0.0800	2,548.08
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	31,851		2,548.08
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	10,755	2.6700	28,715.85
Reduced	272	2.3700	644.64
Paid	3,283	0.5000	1,641.50
Total	14,310		31,001.99
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free .	472	1.0800	509.76
Reduced	7	0.5400	3.78
Paid	95	0.0900	8.55
Total	574	*****	522.09
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	1,041	1.0800	1,124.28
Total	1,041		1,124.28

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	272	0.3000	81.60
National School Lunch Program	627	0.4000	250.80
Total		The Court of the C	332.40

Claim Reimbursement Total 131,658.13

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

Current Claim Reimbursement Total Previous Claim Reimbursement Total 131,658.13

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBi8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5zaBff9b^fRwW75sy6YDvXbqPQ... \\1/3$

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

131,658.13

Hide Site Meal Details

Asheville High 302		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemer
lational School Lunch Program	2,841	202	3,036	6,079	16,041.0
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	617	59	239	915	1,906.7
otal Site Reimbursement					17,947.7
sheville Middle 356					
leal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
lational School Lunch Program	3,826	141	2,172	6,139	19,407.0
chool Breakfast Program Severe Need	2,011	48	606	2,665	5,786.1
fterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	448	0	0	448	483.8
otal Site Reimbursement					25,677.02
laxton Elementary 312					
leal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
ational School Lunch Program	1,859	41	1,437	3,337	9,650.79
chool Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,247	8	198	1,453	3,447.4!
fterschool Snack Program	76	7	37	120	89.19
all Fletcher Elementary 304 leal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
ational School Lunch Program	2,370	115	838	3,323	11,691.61
chool Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,698	95	503	2,296	5,010.31
fterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	593	0	0	593	640.44
otal Site Reimbursement					17,342.36
ra B Jones Elementary 332					
leal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
ational School Lunch Program	2,413	58	1,022	3,493	11,812.47
chool Breakfast Program Severe Need	2,002	31	708	2,741	5,772.81
otal Site Reimbursement					17,585.28
saac Dickson Elementary 306					
eal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
ational School Lunch Program	2,008	27	1,056	3,091	9,922.97
chool Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,241	1	510	1,752	3,570.84
otal Site Reimbursement					13,493.81
ıcy S. Herring Elementary 360					

Total Site Reimbursement					13,571.33
	396	0	58	454	432.90
School Breakfast Program Severe	Need 1,114	1	203	1,318	3,078.25
National School Lunch Program	2,092	8	874	2,974	10,060.18
10/6/22, 11:08 AM	Child Nutrition Information and Pay	ment System St	NP Claim For Re	imbursement Sum	mary

Montford North Star Academy 369

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,237	20	670	1,927	6,143.41
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	658	26	216	900	1,926.48
Total Site Reimbursement			** ** **		8,069.89

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	732	15	741	1,488	3,947.88
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	167	3	100	270	503.00
Total Site Reimbursement					4,450.88

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

Status: Active **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: HBRADJ

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason	
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code	
Oct 2022	0	11/07/2022	11/07/2022		Original	

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program			
Free	17,722	4.3500	77,090.70
Reduced	683	3.9500	2,697.85
Paid	11,394	0.7900	9,001.26
Total	29,799		88,789.81
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	29,799	0.0800	2,383.92
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	29,799		2,383.92
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	9,907	2.6700	26,451.69
Reduced	319	2.3700	756.03
Paid	3,103	0.5000	1,551.50
Total	13,329		28,759.22
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free	553	1.0800	597.24
Reduced	15	0.5400	8.10
Paid	144	0.0900	12.96
Total	712		618.30
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	1,367	1.0800	1,476.36
Total	1,367		1,476.36

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	319	0.3000	95.70
National School Lunch Program	683	0.4000	273.20
Total			368.90

122,396.51 **Claim Reimbursement Total**

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

122,396.51 Current Claim Reimbursement Total

Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBI8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX*i... 1/3

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

122,396.51

Hide Site Meal Details

Site Me	al and	Reimbursement	Totals
---------	--------	---------------	--------

Asheville High 302				••••	
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,741	214	2,856	5,811	15,489.7
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	689	64	238	991	2,110.3
Total Site Reimbursement					17,600.08
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	3,452	148	2,033	5,633	17,657.51
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,790	40	607	2,437	5,177.60
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	813	0	0	813	878.04
Total Site Reimbursement					23,713.15
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,658	31	1,401	3,090	8,688.74
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,179	22	220	1,421	3,310.07
Afterschool Snack Program	157	15	82	254	185.04
Total Site Reimbursement					12,183.85
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,142	121	805	3,068	10,677.04
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,608	128	452	2,188	4,822.72
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	554		0	554	598.32
Total Site Reimbursement					16,098.08
Ira B Jones Elementary 332					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Totai Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,118	85	951	3,154	10,552.66
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,729	40	632	2,401	5,027.23
Total Site Reimbursement					15,579.89
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,910	22	1,029	2,961	9,445.19
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,191	3	450	1,644	3,412.08
Total Site Reimbursement					12,857.27
Lucy S. Herring Elementary 360		,,,,,			
				Total	Total

https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBl8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX*i... 2/3

11/7/22, 7:41 AM Child Nutriti	on Information and Payr	ment System SN	IP Claim For Rei	mbursement Sumr	marv
National School Lunch Program	1,881	35	910	2,826	9,265.58
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	951	0	185	1,136	2,631.67
Afterschool Snack Program	396	0	62	458	433.26
Total Site Reimbursement					12,330.51

Montford North Star Academy 369

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,108	18	698	1,824	5,588.24
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	625	19	226	870	1,826.78
Total Site Reimbursement					7,415.02

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	712	9	711	1,432	3,809.00
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	145	3	93	241	440.76
Total Site Reimbursement					4,249.76

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive

Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: BE7AAA

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason	
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code	
Nov 2022	0	12/05/2022	12/05/2022		Original	

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program	enter anno en		
Free	15,982	4.3500	69,521.70
Reduced	523	3.9500	2,065.85
Paid	9,802	0.7900	7,743.58
Total	26,307		79,331.13
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	26,307	0.0800	2,104.56
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	26,307		2,104.56
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	8,931	2.6700	23,845.77
Reduced	230	2.3700	545.10
Paid	2,681	0.5000	1,340.50
Total	11,842		25,731.37
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free	673	1.0800	726.84
Reduced	10	0.5400	5.40
Paid	145	0.0900	13.05
Total	828		745.29
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	909	1.0800	981.72
Total	909		981.72

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	230	0.3000	69.00
National School Lunch Program	523	0.4000	209.20
Total	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		278.20

109,172.27 **Claim Reimbursement Total**

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

Current Claim Reimbursement Total 109,172.27

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBl8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^{*}i... \\ 1/3 and 1/3 and$

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

109,172.27

Hide Site Meal Details

Asheville High 302					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,250	157	2,282	4,689	12,585.5
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	525	42	209	776	1,605.79
Total Site Reimbursement	***************************************	er werten i toor i i is werenne			14,191.34
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	3,059	115	1,817	4,991	15,595.6
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,478	24	523	2,025	4,264.64
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	324	0	0	324	349.92
Total Site Reimbursement					20,210.17
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,525	26	1,335	2,886	8,021.98
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,024	19	275	1,318	2,916.61
Afterschool Snack Program	152	10	71	233	175.95
Total Site Reimbursement					11,114.54
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304					
Meal Type	-			Total	Tota
National School Lunch Program	Free	Reduced	Paid	Meals	Reimbursement
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	2,021	84	684	2,789	9,886.63
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	1,464	88	372	1,924	4,303.44
Total Site Reimbursement	585	0		585	631.80 14,821.87
To D 1					1-1/022107
Ira B Jones Elementary 332				Total	Total
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Meals	Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,062	77	795	2,934	10,136.62
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,716	44	530	2,290	4,951.00
Afterschool Snack Program Total Site Reimbursement	68	0		76	74.16 15,161.78
					13,10117
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306				Total	Tota
Meal Type	1.750	Reduced	Paid	Meals	Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,750	13	876 326	2,639	8,567.01
	1,084	0	326	1,410	3,057.28
					11,624.29
Total Site Reimbursement Lucy S. Herring Elementary 360					11,624.29

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWB18MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... \ 2/3 \ Acceptable and the control of the contro$

and the second s				Meals	Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,687	39	783	2,509	8,311.79
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	914	2	187	1,103	2,538.62
Afterschool Snack Program	453	0	66	519	495.18
Total Site Reimbursement					11,345.59

Montford North Star Academy 369

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	982	11	614	1,607	4,928.77
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	567	11	175	753	1,627.46
Total Site Reimbursement					6.556.23

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	646	1	616	1,263	3,401.73
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	159	0	84	243	466.53
Total Site Reimbursement					3,868.26

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

Status: Active 111 **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive

Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: ADWBEG

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code
Dec 2022	0	01/05/2023	01/05/2023		Original

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program	A section of the sect	Section of the second of the second	
Free	11,348	4.3500	49,363.80
Reduced	356	3.9500	1,406.20
Paid	7,288	0.7900	5,757.52
Total	18,992	and the second of the second o	56,527.52
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			·
Claimed	18,992	0.0800	1,519.36
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	18,992		1,519.36
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			•
Free	6,118	2.6700	16,335.06
Reduced	134	2.3700	317.58
Paid	1,812	0.5000	906.00
Total	8,064		17,558.64
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free	443	1.0800	478.44
Reduced	9	0.5400	4.86
Paid	94	0.0900	8,46
Total	546	me electric and excellent community of the	491.76
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	547	1.0800	590.76
Total	547		590.76

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	134	0.3000	40.20
National School Lunch Program	356	0.4000	142.40
Total	received and more of the control of		182.60
Claim Reimbursement Total			76,870.64

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

Current Claim Reimbursement Total Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

76,870.64

0.00

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBi8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... \\ 1/3$

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

76,870.64

Hide Site Meal Details

Asheville High 302					
Meai Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	1,579	112	1,645	3,336	8,877.4
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	367	27	142	536	1,114.8
Total Site Reimbursement	to the terms of th	the second secon			9,992.30
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meais	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,203	76	1,317	3,596	11,211.36
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,071	9	343	1,423	3,052.40
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	194	0	0	194	209.52
Total Site Reimbursement					14,473.28
Claxton Elementary 312					
Меаl Туре	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,161	10	998	2,169	6,051.79
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	754	19	191	964	2,153.71
Afterschool Snack Program	128	9	46	183	147.24
Total Site Reimbursement					8,352.74
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304					8,352.74
	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type	Free 1,406	Reduced 58	Paid 567		Total Reimbursement
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304				Meals	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type National School Lunch Program	1,406	58	567	Meals 2,031	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,406 930	58 47	567 283	Meals 2,031 1,260	70tal Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24 10,072.84
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	1,406 930	58 47	567 283	Meals 2,031 1,260	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24 10,072.84
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible Total Site Reimbursement	1,406 930	58 47	567 283	Meals 2,031 1,260	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24 10,072.84
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type	1,406 930 353	58 47 0	567 283 0	Meals 2,031 1,260 353	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24 10,072.84 Total Reimbursement
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332	1,406 930 353 Free	58 47 0	567 283 0	Meals 2,031 1,260 353 Total Meals	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24 10,072.84 Total Reimbursement 7,470.85
Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible Total Site Reimbursement Tra B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type National School Lunch Program	1,406 930 353 Free 1,515	58 47 0 Reduced 52	567 283 0 Paid 632	Meals 2,031 1,260 353 Total Meals 2,199	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24 10,072.84 Total Reimbursement 7,470.85 3,393.06
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,406 930 353 Free 1,515 1,182	58 47 0 Reduced 52 26	567 283 0 Paid 632 351	Meals 2,031 1,260 353 Total Meals 2,199 1,559	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24 10,072.84 Total Reimbursement 7,470.85 3,393.06 74.34
Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible Total Site Reimbursement Tra B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program School Breakfast Program Total Site Reimbursement	1,406 930 353 Free 1,515 1,182	58 47 0 Reduced 52 26	567 283 0 Paid 632 351	Meals 2,031 1,260 353 Total Meals 2,199 1,559 78	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24 10,072.84 Total Reimbursement 7,470.85 3,393.06 74.34 10,938.25
Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program Total Site Reimbursement Isaac Dickson Elementary 306 Meal Type	1,406 930 353 Free 1,515 1,182	58 47 0 Reduced 52 26	567 283 0 Paid 632 351	Meals 2,031 1,260 353 Total Meals 2,199 1,559	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24 10,072.84 Total Reimbursement 7,470.85 3,393.06 74.34 10,938.25
Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible Total Site Reimbursement Ira B Jones Elementary 332 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need Afterschool Snack Program Total Site Reimbursement Isaac Dickson Elementary 306	1,406 930 353 Free 1,515 1,182 68	58 47 0 Reduced 52 26 0	567 283 0	Meals 2,031 1,260 353 Total Meals 2,199 1,559 78	Total Reimbursement 6,955.61 2,735.99 381.24

Lucy S. Herring Elementary 360

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Totai Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,189	29	630	1,848	
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	637	0	113	750	1,757,29
Afterschool Snack Program	247	0	38	285	270.18
Total Site Reimbursement	- com a management of the second		WAS 101 - 10 mm - 1 - 10 mm	tet verme	7,959.71

Montford North Star Academy 369

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	642	6	416	1,064	3,230.16
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	393	6	112	511	1,119.53
Total Site Reimbursement				***************************************	4,349,69

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	414	0	441	855	2,217.69
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	100	0	60	160	297.00
Total Site Reimbursement					2,514.69

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806

Region: 1

Confirmation #: BDLEEA

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason	
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code	
Jan 2023	0	02/06/2023	02/06/2023		Original	

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program	THE THE PERSON AND AND AN ADDRESS AND AN ADDRESS AND ADDRESS OF		
Free	18,007	4.3500	78,330.45
Reduced	514	3.9500	2,030.30
Paid	11,034	0.7900	8,716.86
Total	29,555		89,077.61
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			
Claimed	29,555	0.0800	2,364.40
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	29,555		2,364.40
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			
Free	9,366	2.6700	25,007.22
Reduced	224	2.3700	530.88
Paid	2,873	0.5000	1,436.50
Total	12,463		26,974.60
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free	767	1.0800	828.36
Reduced	16	0.5400	8.64
Paid	149	0.0900	13.41
Total	932		850.41
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	557	1.0800	601.56
Total	557		601.56

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	224	0.3000	67.20
National School Lunch Program	514	0.4000	205.60
Total			272.80

120,141.38 Claim Reimbursement Total

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

120,141.38 Current Claim Reimbursement Total

Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

0.00

https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBI8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX*i... 1/3

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

120,141.38

Hide Site Meal Details

Asheville High 302					
Meai Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,425	155	2,497	5,077	13,539.7
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	577	39	218	834	1,742.0
Total Site Reimbursement					15,281.8
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	3,496	92	1,969	5, 557	17,571.07
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,585	16	465	2,066	4,502.37
Total Site Reimbursement	***************************************		the same state of the same sta	a see ee ee	22,073.44
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,782	15	1,511	3,308	9,269.28
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,110	27	322	1,459	3,188.69
Afterschool Snack Program	167	16	41	224	192.69
Total Site Reimbursement					12,650.66
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304				Total	Total
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Meals	Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,234	97	794	3,125	10,978.31
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,509	99	476	2,084	4,501.66
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	557	0	0	557	601.56
Total Site Reimbursement					16,081.53
Ira B Jones Elementary 332					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,423	84	943	3,450	11,892.82
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,821	35	551	2,407	5,220.52
ositor predicate in ogram octore raced					
	149	0	33	182	163.89
Afterschool Snack Program Total Site Reimbursement	149	0		182	163.89 17,277.23
Afterschool Snack Program	149			182	
Afterschool Snack Program Total Site Reimbursement Isaac Dickson Elementary 306	149 Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	17,277.23 Total
Afterschool Snack Program Total Site Reimbursement Isaac Dickson Elementary 306 Meal Type		TO THE		Total	17,277.23 Total Reimbursement
Afterschool Snack Program Total Site Reimbursement Isaac Dickson Elementary 306 Meal Type National School Lunch Program	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement 9,420.84
Afterschool Snack Program Total Site Reimbursement	Free 1,913	Reduced 20	Paid 995	Total Meals 2,928	
Afterschool Snack Program Total Site Reimbursement Isaac Dickson Elementary 306 Meal Type National School Lunch Program School Breakfast Program Severe Need	Free 1,913	Reduced 20	Paid 995	Total Meals 2,928	17,277.23 Total Reimbursement 9,420.84 2,860.05

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBl8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... \\ 2/3$

2/6/23, 11:08 AM	Child Nutrition Information and Pay	/ment System SNI	P Claim For Reim	nbursement Summ	ary
National School Lunch Program	1,928	40	956	2.924	9,533.96
School Breakfast Program Severe	Need 984	0	238	1,222	2,746.28
Afterschool Snack Program	451	0	75	526	493.83
Total Site Paimburgoment			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		455.05

Montford North Star Academy 369

Total Site Reimbursement

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,167	8	710	1,885	5,819.75
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	654	7	185	846	1,855.27
Total Site Reimbursement					7.675.02

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	639	3	659	1,301	3,416.19
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	122	0	64	186	357.74
Total Site Reimbursement					3,773.93

12,774.07

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active **Asheville City Schools** 100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806

Region: 1

Confirmation #: CB0CJL

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason	
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code	
Feb 2023	0	03/03/2023	03/03/2023		Original	

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program	and the state of the second control of the s	er e av van en	Company of the Compan
Free	18,288	4.3500	79,552.80
Reduced	535	3.9500	2,113.25
Paid	10,901	0.7900	8,611.79
Total	29,724	· were a control of the control of t	90,277,84
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)		•
Claimed	29,724	0.0800	2,377.92
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	29,724		2,377.92
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			•
Free	9,378	2.6700	25,039.26
Reduced	187	2.3700	443.19
Paid	2,852	0.5000	1,426.00
Total	12,417	The second secon	26,908.45
Afterschool Snack Program			
Free	848	1.0800	915.84
Reduced	12	0.5400	6.48
Paid	168	0.0900	15.12
Total	1,028	and the second of the second o	937.44
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	846	1.0800	913.68
Total	846		913.68

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	187	0.3000	56.10
National School Lunch Program	535	0.4000	214.00
Total	And of Mark the second	The state of the s	270.10

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

Claim Reimbursement Total

Current Claim Reimbursement Total 121,685.43 0.00 Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBl8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... \\ 1/3 + 1/3$

121,685.43

Net Claim Reimbursement Total

121,685.43

Hide Site Meal Details

Site Meal and Reimbursement Totals

Asheville High 302					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,567	164	2,450	5,181	14,164.2
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	528	38	232	798	1,615.8
Total Site Reimbursement	terrer until une von in til sin a same av en	errer i i i i i vi markem i i i vi		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	15,780.0
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meais	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	3,411	75	1,898	5,384	17,064.2
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,681	8	488	2,177	4,751.2
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	244	0	0	244	263.5
Total Site Reimbursement					22,078.9
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	1,977	16	1,551	3,544	10,171.90
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,182	18	386	1,586	3,391.6
Afterschool Snack Program	227	12	56	295	256.6
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304 Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,205	126	783		
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,481	77	403	3,114 1,961	10,957.14
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	602	0	-03	602	4,338.26 650.16
Total Site Reimbursement				602	15,945.56
Ira B Jones Elementary 332					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,410	84	957	3,451	11,847.4
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,733	34	492	2,259	4,953.69
Afterschool Snack Program	115	0	37	152	127.53
Total Site Reimbursement					16,928.63
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	1,848	17	981	2,846	9,108.62
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	944	0	344	1,288	2,692.48
Total Site Reimbursement					11,801.10

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,043	35	950	3,028	10,018.04
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,100	1	260	1,361	3,069.37
Afterschool Snack Program	506	0	75	581	553,23
Total Site Reimbursement					13,640.64

Montford North Star Academy 369

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,178	15	650	1,843	5,844,49
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	638	11	202	851	1,830.53
Total Site Reimbursement					7,675.02

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	649	3	681	1,333	3,479.63
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	91	0	45	136	265.47
Total Site Reimbursement					3,745.10

SNP Claim For Reimbursement Summary

111 Status: Active Asheville City Schools

100 Westside Drive Asheville, NC 28806 Region: 1

Confirmation #: BIHCGK

Month/Year	Adjustment	Date	Date	Date	Reason	
Claimed	Number	Received	Accepted	Processed	Code	
Маг 2023	0	04/10/2023	04/10/2023		Original	

SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals/Supplements Served	Federal Rate	Reimbursement Federal Amount
National School Lunch Program	Committee and the Committee of the Commi		er mer er et al
Free	20,579	4.3500	89,518.65
Reduced	635	3.9500	2,508.25
Paid	12,000	0.7900	9,480.00
Total	33,214	e errorra i ara e i i idea de començar e en mei a a come	101,506.90
Performance-Based Reimbursement (Lunch)			,
Claimed	33,214	0.0800	2,657.12
Adjusted	0	0.0800	0.00
Total	33,214		2,657.12
School Breakfast Program Severe Need			•
Free	11,034	2.6700	29,460.78
Reduced	208	2.3700	492.96
Paid	3,489	0.5000	1,744.50
Total	14,731	etti onimin oleh oleh oleh oleh oleh oleh oleh oleh	31,698.24
Afterschool Snack Program			·
Free	886	1.0800	956.88
Reduced	14	0.5400	7.56
Paid	179	0.0900	16.11
Total	1,079	Andreas of the second of the s	980.55
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible			
Free	1,730	1.0800	1,868.40
Total	1,730		1,868.40

Reduced-Price Meal State Funds - SFA Totals

Meal Type	Meals Served	State Rate	Reimbursement State Amount
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	208	0.3000	62,40
National School Lunch Program	635	0.4000	254.00
Total	The state of the s		316.40

Claim Reimbursement Total 139,027.61

SFA Claim Reimbursement Totals

Current Claim Reimbursement Total 139,027.61

Previous Claim Reimbursement Total

0.00

 $https://www.ncchildnutrition.org/snp/Nslp/ClaimRecap.aspx?enc=23zAcc6^FWBI8MiKvy5gtDsvcRTP^oLQ^njP5oAfx5yBezw3KUtrdJ7PSCjBSRdotjX^*i... \\ 1/3 and 1/$

Claim			

139,027.61

Hide Site Meal Details

Asheville High 302					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Tota Reimbursemen
National School Lunch Program	2,858	184	2,733	5,775	15,780.1
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	712	38	287	1,037	2,134.60
Total Site Reimbursement				tures commencement of	17,914.77
Asheville Middle 356					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	3,840	83	1,836	5,759	18,943.01
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,887	7	593	2,487	5,351.38
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	1,043	0	0	1,043	1,126.44
Total Site Reimbursement					25,420.83
Claxton Elementary 312					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,226	20	1,755	4,001	11,468.63
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,371	25	426	1,822	3,932.82
Afterschool Snack Program	422	14	96	532	471.96
Total Site Reimbursement					15,873.41
Hall Fletcher Elementary 304					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,522	165	934	3,621	12,649.99
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	1,634	90	487	2,211	4,819.58
Afterschool Snack Program - Area Eligible	687	0	0	687	741.96
Total Site Reimbursement	\$7.		The second secon	And the second of the second o	18,211.53
Ira B Jones Elementary 332					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,630	100	1,060	3,790	12,976.10
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	2,041	40	642	2,723	5,865.27
Total Site Reimbursement					18,841.37
Isaac Dickson Elementary 306					
Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	2,032	18	1,176	3,226	10,097.42
	1,135	0	456	1,591	3,258.45
School Breakfast Program Severe Need		the reservoir and the second of the contraction.			
School Breakfast Program Severe Need Total Site Reimbursement					13,355.87
CONTRACTOR OF THE ANGLE AND ANGLE AND ANGLE OF ANGLE OF THE STREET, THE STREET, STREET					13,355.87

4/10/23, 7:58 AM	Child Nutrition Information and Payn	nent System S	NP Claim For Rei	mbursement Sumr	mary
National School Lunch Program	2,376	36	1,035	3,447	11,571.21
School Breakfast Program Severe	e Need 1,277	0	272	1,549	3,545.59
Afterschool Snack Program	464	0	83	547	508.59
Total Site Reimbursement					15,625.39

Montford I	North	Star	Academy	369
------------	-------	------	---------	-----

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	1,355	11	719	2,085	6,672.51
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	842	8	229	1,079	2,381.60
Total Site Reimbursement					9,054,11

School of Inquiry & Life Science 700

Meal Type	Free	Reduced	Paid	Total Meals	Total Reimbursement
National School Lunch Program	740	18	752	1,510	4,004.98
School Breakfast Program Severe Need	135	0	97	232	408.95
Total Site Reimbursement					4,413.93

ADDENDUM #3 #148-SN-024

PROJECT: Food Service Management Company

The solicitation named above is modified as set forth in this Addendum. The original RFP Documents and any previously issued addenda remain in full force and effect, except as modified by this Addendum, which is hereby made part of the RFP. Bidder shall take this Addendum into consideration when preparing and submitting its Proposal.

This Addendum #3 to the RFP# 148-SN-024 contains the following additions, clarifications and/or changes:

Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors);

Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors)

Responses to questions from potential Bidders are hereby added to Exhibit L, for Questions L.34 through L.37, which were addressed by one or more Bidders.

[ATTACHMENT]

Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors) Update Addendum #3

The following is added to Exhibit L via Addendum 3:

QUESTIONS FROM Sodexo on 4/27/2023:

L.34: For summer meals can you provide the sites that offer this, number of days that the locations are open and the amount of meals that are served?

Answer: Summer Programming (enrollment numbers are fluid at this time):

- Asheville High 90 Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack, 18 days;
- Asheville Middle 75 Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack, 16 days;
- Isaac Dickson 240 Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack, 19 days;
- Hall Fletcher Elementary PreK Program 50 Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack, 30 days;
- Open Community Sites (3) 60 Lunch, 42 days; and
- Other Community Site (1) 90 Breakfast, Lunch, 28 days.

L.35: What is the commodity entitlement for this year and 2024?

Answer: \$130,777.92.

L.36: Can you provide a la carte revenue, catering and teacher meals that are served? **Answer:** As of 3/31/2023, a la carte revenue is \$110,209.30; teacher meals revenue is \$7,208.00, which was for holiday meals only, otherwise purchased as a la carte; no catering.

L.37: Can you provide the percentage of kids who ride the bus by elementary, middle and high school?

Answer: Elementary: 14.70%; Middle: 8.98%; and High: 11.64%.

ADDENDUM #4 #148-SN-024

PROJECT: Food Service Management Company

The solicitation named above is modified as set forth in this Addendum. The original RFP Documents and any previously issued addenda remain in full force and effect, except as modified by this Addendum, which is hereby made part of the RFP. Bidder shall take this Addendum into consideration when preparing and submitting its Proposal.

This Addendum #4 to the RFP# 148-SN-024 contains the following additions, clarifications and/or changes:

Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors);

Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors)

Responses to questions from potential Bidders are hereby added to Exhibit L, for Questions L.38 through L.58, which were addressed by one or more Bidders.

[ATTACHMENT]

Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors) Update Addendum #4

The following is added to Exhibit L via Addendum 3:

QUESTIONS FROM Sodexo on 4/27/2023:

L.34: For summer meals can you provide the sites that offer this, number of days that the locations are open and the amount of meals that are served?

Answer: Summer Programming (enrollment numbers are fluid at this time):

- Asheville High 90 Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack, 18 days;
- Asheville Middle 75 Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack, 16 days;
- Isaac Dickson 240 Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack, 19 days;
- Hall Fletcher Elementary PreK Program 50 Breakfast, Lunch, Catered Snack, 30 days;
- Open Community Sites (3) 60 Lunch, 42 days; and
- Other Community Site (1) 90 Breakfast, Lunch, 28 days.

L.35: What is the commodity entitlement for this year and 2024?

Answer: \$130,777.92.

L.36: Can you provide a la carte revenue, catering and teacher meals that are served? **Answer:** As of 3/31/2023, a la carte revenue is \$110,209.30; teacher meals revenue is \$7,208.00, which was for holiday meals only, otherwise purchased as a la carte; no catering.

L.37: Can you provide the percentage of kids who ride the bus by elementary, middle and high school?

Answer: Elementary: 14.70%; Middle: 8.98%; and High: 11.64%.

The following is added to Exhibit L via Addendum 4:

QUESTIONS FROM Aramark on 4/27/2023:

L.38: Please give a brief explanation of how breakfast is served in each school. For instance, where the students receive the meal and eat the meal and is there dedicated time for students to eat breakfast in the morning.

Answer:

- Asheville High/SILSA Cafeteria (with students coming through the line), served from 8:00 am until 8:30 am; Breakfast Cart (in common area), served from 8:00 am until 8:45 am;
- Asheville Middle Breakfast Cart (in common area), served from 8:00 am until 8:30 am;
- Claxton Elementary Cafeteria (with students coming through the line), served from 7:15 am until 8:00 am;
- Isaac Dickson Elementary Cafeteria (with students coming through the line), served from 7:30 am until 8:00 am;

- Hall Fletcher Elementary Cafeteria (with students coming through the line), served from 7:15 am until 8:00 am:
- Ira B. Jones Elementary Breakfast Cart (in common area), served from 7:15 am until 8:00 am;
- Lucy S. Herring Elementary Cafeteria (with students coming through the line), served from 7:30 am until 8:00 am:
- Montford North Star Academy Cafeteria (with students coming through the line), served from 7:45 am until 8:30 am.

L.39: Please provide a copy of the August - December sales and meals report by building for the current school year, in order to obtain the a la carte revenue by building.

Answer: SFS-4 Report is added as Attachment L49 (enclosed), which includes this information.

L.40: Do any of the buildings currently offer "Universal Free Breakfast" or CEP? If so, please identify which buildings

Answer: We currently do not have any schools participating in Universal Free Breakfast or CEP.

L.41: Please provide the food service fund balance for the last three years.

Answer: The food service fund balance was -\$62,492.13 in 2019-2020; -\$298,824.51 in 2020-2021; and \$564,169.91 in 2021-2022.

L.42: Please provide a copy of your 2023-24 commodity allocation and what foods were ordered including DOD, Brown Box and (NOI) Pounds allocated for processing.

Answer: 2023-2024 209 Report with allocation and foods ordered (brown box only) is added as Attachment L42 (enclosed).

L.43: Do any of your buildings have an open campus policy? If so, can you please explain which ones and the district policy?

Answer: We do not have an open campus policy.

L.44: Will the district accept DocuSign?

Answer: Yes.

L.45: There are conflicting Performance Bond requirements in the RFP. Page 6 indicates a Performance Bond of 100% of the contract value, and page 114 is showing 10%Can you please confirm which is correct.

Answer: I have reviewed pages 6 and 114 as you've described, but can only find mention of 10% value, which is the correct value. I don't see any mention of 100% of the contract value for the bond amount.

L.46: What is the anticipated annual cost to store the commodities at Asheville Packing in Hendersonville.

Answer: Approximately \$24,000 each year.

L.47: The FSMC is required to respond to this RFP in the format as described below. The FSMC's proposal must not exceed 50 pages when using no smaller than 12-point font. Each side of a page counts as one page. Items denoted with an asterisk in the Attachments list in the Table of Contents for the RFP do not count toward the page limit. The FSMC must continuously paginate the pates in their proposal that are subject to the page limit (e.g., Attachment A as page 1-4, Attachment BD excluded, Attachment E as page 5-10, etc.). Page 113 references asterisk on page 117, but we don't see any asterisks delineating what counts in the final page count.

Answer: Page 113 references asterisks on the Table of Contents, Section VI, "FSMC ATTACHMENTS", which is located on page 4 of the original attachment.

QUESTIONS FROM Sodexo on 5/5/2023:

L.48: According to Section P, "Term and Termination", number 4, page 55, either party may terminate the Contract for cause; however, the conditions for cause are only applicable in the case of FSMC's failure to perform its obligations. Can you please confirm that FSMC has the right to terminate for cause if the SFA breaches any of its obligations and fails to remedy such breach?

Answer: The brief answer: the RFP/contract does not specifically provide for FSMC termination "for cause" upon a 60-day notice based upon alleged breach of contract by the SFA, nor is the contract required to do so under applicable regulations. The parties are empowered to terminate without cause upon a 90-day notice, and the contract does not otherwise limit their legal rights and remedies, including those available under North Carolina law for breach of contract.

Analysis: 7 CFR §210.16(d) provides in pertinent part that FSMC contracts "shall include a termination clause whereby either party may cancel for cause with 60-day notification." There does not appear to be an applicable definition of "cause," however, and among the reasons listed in subsection P.4, there is at least one – subsubsection (ii) pertaining to FSMC insolvency - that the FSMC might be either inclined or required to cite as "cause" for termination under this provision (e.g., if it were in bankruptcy and required to cease operations). In addition, subsection P.8 provides that the FSMC may terminate for lack of "fair and equitable profit" through its performance of the contract, upon what is effectively a 60-day notice; since this "fair and equitable profit" provision is not otherwise required by regulation to be included in the contract and functions on a 60-day termination timeline, it could be considered a separate "cause" for termination that can be initiated by the FSMC. Because the RFP provides for termination upon 60 days' notice and that termination could be initiated by either party, this provision complies with the applicable regulation. FSMCs should also take note that i) subsection P.3 provides both parties with authority to terminate without cause upon a 90-day notice, and ii) subsection P.10 provides that "Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, both parties shall be deemed to have retained any and all administrative, contractual, and legal rights and remedies to which they may be entitled." and thus the ability to assert a breach of contract claim under state law is not waived by either party to the contract.

QUESTIONS FROM Chartwells on 5/5/2023:

L.49: Please provide the actual days of service for each month August 2022 through March 2023 that corresponds with the meal claims that you included in Addendum 2 for each school site.

Answer: Monthly meal participation reports (SFS-4) are added as Attachment L49 (enclosed)...

L.50: Please clarify what reimbursement rates should be used by all bidders- Regular or KKFA. The 2022-2023 federal reimbursement rates include an extra \$.40 "temporary reimbursement" for lunch, \$.15 for breakfast and \$.10 for snack for KKFA (Keep Kids Fed Act). Should all respondents' proposals for 2023-2024 include the temporary reimbursements?

Answer: There is no assurance Congress will extend the Keep Kids Fed Act which authorized additional reimbursement for the 2022 – 2023 school year for breakfast and lunch (\$.15 per reimbursable breakfast served and \$.40 per reimbursable lunch served). The potential FSMC should include a cost per meal equivalent based on the cost of providing reimbursable meals as described in the RFP and not on existing federal reimbursement rates.

L.51: Understanding that Asheville City Schools would like to incorporate a dinner program in the future and that it takes several months to go through the approval process would it be in the best interest of the district if all FSMC bidders did not include dinner meals in their proposal calculations as it could artificially inflate your revenues and return?

Answer: Due to the lengthy approval process for the dinner program, it would be in the best interest of the district for all FSMC bidders NOT to include dinner meals in their proposal calculations as it could artificially inflate revenues and returns.

L.52: Exhibit B page 71 of the RFP does not have School of Inquiry & Life Science #700 as indicated on the meal claim reports in Addendum 2. They are currently receiving Breakfast and Lunch; is there a possibility to add snacks in the future?

Answer: School of Inquiry & Life Sciences at Asheville (SILSA) is another high school housed on the Asheville High School campus. Adding snacks to this school is a possibility.

L.53: Are there any food service vehicles in use within the district? If yes, types of vehicles and will they be available for use by the FSMC as meals are currently being transported from Asheville middle to the alternative program

Answer: We currently have 1 food service vehicle we use within the district. The vehicle is a Chevrolet van and would be available for FSMC for the use of transporting meals.

L.54: What direct expenses are being billed to the program, in detail, that all FSMC's should use?

Answer: We are billed (funds transferred at the end of the fiscal year) for any equipment that is purchased out of local funds and for maintenance expenses.

L.55: Can you provide the total salary, taxes, retirement and health insurance costs for the School Nutrition Contract Manager and School Nutrition Administrative Assistant?

Answer: School Nutrition Contract Manager and School Nutrition Administrative Assistant will remain SFA employees. Here is the requested information for each:

School Nutrition Contract Manager

Salary - \$74,667 (\$45,000 of which is state advisory funds)

FICA - \$5,712.03

Retirement - \$18,061.95 Health Insurance - \$7,397

Months of Employment: 12

Longevity: \$3,360.12

Site: Central Office

Position: School Nutrition Administrative Assistant

Daily Hours: 8

Hourly Rate - \$29.09

Hourly Rate with SS & Retirement: \$38.36

Health Insurance - \$7,397 Longevity: \$2,513.38 Months of Employment: 12

L.56: Please provide the number of paid days annually for the School Nutrition Managers and School Nutrition Assistants as provided in Exhibit G?

Answer: School nutrition managers are paid for approximately 196 days (including 11 holidays) and school nutrition assistants are paid for approximately 194 days (including 11 holidays) each school year.

L.57: Provide a list of annual catering events and total revenue for the year **Answer:** We currently do not cater any events.

L.58: Please provide A la carte sales by school site for the 2021/22 school year.

Answer: A la carte sales by school site for the 2021/22 school year was as follows:

Asheville High/SILSA - \$13,707.95 Asheville Middle - \$33,061.19 Claxton Elementary - \$2,738.97

Hall Fletcher Elementary - \$9,585.22

Ira B. Jones Elementary - \$7,139.52

Isaac Dickson Elementary - \$10,685.75

Lucy S. Herring Elementary - \$4,253.87

Montford North Star Academy - \$4,944.58

[ATTACHMENT]

Attachment L49 (SFS-4 Reports for August 2022 through March2023)

UNIT SUMMARY OF SCHOOLS MONTHLY MEAL PARTICIPATION

From: 8/1/2022 - To: 8/31/2022

Summary - Breakfast / Lunch

				E	BREAKFA	ΛST									L	UNCH					
Site	ADA	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	B. Total	ADA	ADM	– Applica Red.	tions — Free	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	L. Total
302	2,849	3	22	3	62	0	0	0	87	2,849	1,179	16	363	3	374	12	325	18	2	0	731
304	914	3	32	4	148	0	0	0	184	914	319	9	171	1 3	71	9	254	9	0	0	343
306	1,182	3	26	0	97	0	0	0	123	1,182	434	6	157	3	81	2	228	9	0	0	320
312	1,091	3	21	2	97	0	0	0	120	1,091	404	5	147	3	148	5	214	3	1	0	371
332	1,150	3	40	6	181	0	0	0	227	1,507	393	4	176	3	79	8	225	1	1	0	314
356	1,659	3	74	4	216	0	0	0	294	1,659	607	10	282	3	299	16	529	18	0	0	862
360	795	3	20	0	109	0	0	0	129	795	296	0	140	3	68	0	215	4	0	0	287
369	616	3	12	2	60	0	0	0	74	616	227	6	89	3	92	2	152	6	0	0	252
700	935	3	13	0	19	0	0	0	32	935	358	2	119	3	107	0	82	0	0	0	189
_	11,191	27	260	21	989	0	0	0	1,270	11,548	1,179	16	363	27	1,319	54	2,224	68	4	0	3,669

	BANQL	JETS	SUPPLEM	IENTAL	SPECIAL	MILK			AFTERS	CHOOL SI	NACKS			STAT	E REIMBL	JRSABLE	
Site	Number Served	Standard Cost	Number Served	Standard Cost	Student Paid	Student Free	Student Paid	Student Red.	Student Free	Eligible Area Free	Catered Snacks	Total Snacks	Paid	Red.	Free	Total	
302	0	0.00	322	455.00	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	6	6	22	3	62	87
304	0	0.00	98	84.65	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	32	4	148	184
306	0	0.00	1	0.75	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	8	26	0	97	123
312	0	0.00	65	67.75	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	18	2	80	100
332	0	0.00	58	54.00	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	16	16	40	6	181	227
356	0	0.00	483	598.25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	150	150	74	4	216	294
360	0	0.00	102	85.25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	20	0	109	129
369	0	0.00	85	85.25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	12	2	60	74
700	0	0.00	108	146.00	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	13	0	19	32
	0	0.00	1,322	1,576.90	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	180	180	257	21	972	1,250

UNIT SUMMARY OF SCHOOLS MONTHLY MEAL PARTICIPATION

From: 9/1/2022 - To: 9/30/2022

Summary - Breakfast / Lunch

				E	BREAKFA	ST									L	UNCH					
Site	ADA	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	B. Total	ADA	ADM	– Applica Red.	tions — Free	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	L. Total
302	17,725	21	239	59	617	0	0	0	915	17,725	1,179	20	376	21	3,036	202	2,841	117	10	0	6,206
304	6,122	21	503	95	1,698	0	0	0	2,296	6,122	314	15	171	21	838	115	2,370	60	0	0	3,383
306	8,002	21	510	1	1,241	0	1	0	1,753	8,002	429	6	155	21	1,056	27	2,008	67	5	0	3,163
312	7,186	21	198	8	1,247	0	1	0	1,454	7,186	401	6	151	21	1,437	41	1,859	16	2	0	3,355
332	7,789	21	708	31	2,002	0	0	0	2,741	7,789	399	4	188	21	1,022	58	2,413	26	1	0	3,520
356	11,352	21	606	48	2,011	0	0	0	2,665	11,352	606	12	284	21	2,172	141	3,826	99	0	0	6,238
360	5,472	21	203	1	1,114	0	2	0	1,320	5,472	305	2	154	21	874	8	2,092	60	5	0	3,039
369	4,280	21	216	26	658	0	0	0	900	4,280	226	7	91	21	670	20	1,237	40	11	0	1,978
700	5,987	21	100	3	167	0	0	0	270	5,987	356	3	121	21	741	15	732	0	0	0	1,488
_	73,915	189	3,283	272	10,755	0	4	0	14,314	73,915	1,179	20	376	189	11,846	627	19,378	485	34	0	32,370

	BANQ	UETS	SUPPLEM	1ENTAL	SPECIAL	MILK			AFTERS	CHOOL SI	NACKS			STAT	E REIMB	URSABLE	
Site	Number Served	Standard Cost	Number Served	Standard Cost	Student Paid	Student Free	Student Paid	Student Red.	Student Free	Eligible Area Free	Adult Snacks	Catered Snacks	Total Snacks	Paid	Red.	Free	Total
302	0	0.00	2,566	3,482.00	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	133	133	239	59	617	915
304	0	0.00	1,022	897.80	0	0	0	0	0	593	0	261	854	503	95	1,698	2,296
306	0	0.00	361	367.50	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	233	233	510	1	1,241	1,752
312	0	0.00	449	434.20	0	0	37	7	76	0	0	0	120	198	8	1,247	1,453
332	0	0.00	1,067	789.35	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	519	519	708	31	2,002	2,741
356	0	0.00	3,862	4,388.80	0	0	0	0	0	448	0	697	1,145	606	48	2,011	2,665
360	0	0.00	982	721.35	0	0	58	0	396	0	0	213	667	203	1	1,114	1,318
369	0	0.00	1,350	1,071.50	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	216	26	658	900
700	0	0.00	773	993.25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	100	3	167	270
	0	0.00	12,432	13,145.75	0	0	95	7	472	1,041	0	2,056	3,671	3,283	272	10,755	14,310

UNIT SUMMARY OF SCHOOLS MONTHLY MEAL PARTICIPATION

From: 10/1/2022 - To: 10/31/2022

Summary - Breakfast / Lunch

				E	BREAKFA	ΛST									L	.UNCH					
Site	ADA	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	B. Total	ADA	ADM	— Applica Red.	tions — Free	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	L. Total
302	16,594	20	238	64	689	0	0	0	991	17,662	1,175	21	377	20	2,856	214	2,741	110	4	0	5,925
304	5,811	20	452	128	1,608	0	0	0	2,188	5,811	314	16	162	20	805	121	2,142	58	1	0	3,127
306	7,636	20	450	3	1,191	0	0	0	1,644	7,636	423	5	155	20	1,029	22	1,910	56	8	0	3,025
312	6,667	19	220	22	1,179	0	1	0	1,422	6,667	397	5	149	19	1,401	31	1,658	9	1	0	3,100
332	7,205	20	632	40	1,729	0	0	0	2,401	7,205	402	6	190	20	951	85	2,118	32	1	0	3,187
356	10,172	19	607	40	1,790	0	0	0	2,437	10,172	588	13	282	19	2,033	148	3,452	93	0	0	5,726
360	5,114	20	185	0	951	0	0	0	1,136	5,114	309	3	154	20	910	35	1,881	49	5	0	2,880
369	3,874	19	226	19	625	0	0	0	870	3,874	226	7	90	19	698	18	1,108	30	18	0	1,872
700	5,074	19	93	3	145	0	0	0	241	5,074	344	4	117	19	711	9	712	0	0	0	1,432
_	68,147	176	3,103	319	9,907	0	1	0	13,330	69,215	1,175	21	377	176	11,394	683	17,722	437	38	0	30,274

	BANQ	UETS	SUPPLEM	1ENTAL	SPECIAL	MILK			AFTERS	CHOOL SI	NACKS			STAT	E REIMBI	URSABLE	
Site	Number Served	Standard Cost	Number Served	Standard Cost	Student Paid	Student Free	Student Paid	Student Red.	Student Free	Eligible Area Free	Adult Snacks	Catered Snacks	Total Snacks	Paid	Red.	Free	Total
302	0	0.00	2,118	2,776.25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	172	172	238	64	689	991
304	0	0.00	1,015	785.60	0	0	0	0	0	554	0	416	970	452	128	1,608	2,188
306	0	0.00	638	599.60	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	251	251	450	3	1,191	1,644
312	0	0.00	396	388.35	0	0	82	15	157	0	0	0	254	220	22	1,179	1,421
332	0	0.00	1,356	951.25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	455	455	632	40	1,729	2,401
356	0	0.00	3,398	3,995.45	0	0	0	0	0	813	0	436	1,249	607	40	1,790	2,437
360	0	0.00	1,184	903.35	0	0	62	0	396	0	0	215	673	185	0	951	1,136
369	0	0.00	1,037	873.75	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	226	19	625	870
700	0	0.00	653	884.50	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	93	3	145	241
	0	0.00	11,795	12,158.10	0	0	144	15	553	1,367	0	1,945	4,024	3,103	319	9,907	13,329

UNIT SUMMARY OF SCHOOLS MONTHLY MEAL PARTICIPATION

From: 11/1/2022 - To: 11/30/2022

Summary - Breakfast / Lunch

				E	BREAKFA	ST									L	UNCH					
Site	ADA	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	B. Total	ADA	ADM	– Applica Red.	tions — Free	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	L. Total
302	12,713	17	209	42	525	0	0	0	776	12,713	1,175	21	358	17	2,282	157	2,250	95	11	0	4,795
304	4,844	17	372	88	1,464	0	0	0	1,924	4,844	316	14	165	17	684	84	2,021	53	104	0	2,946
306	6,469	17	326	0	1,084	0	0	0	1,410	6,469	419	4	157	17	876	13	1,750	46	73	0	2,758
312	6,032	17	275	19	1,024	0	1	0	1,319	6,032	396	5	145	17	1,335	26	1,525	2	103	0	2,991
332	6,212	17	530	44	1,716	0	1	0	2,291	6,212	403	6	190	17	795	77	2,062	13	56	0	3,003
356	9,071	17	523	24	1,478	0	0	0	2,025	9,071	585	11	276	17	1,817	115	3,059	80	31	0	5,102
360	4,289	17	187	2	914	0	1	0	1,104	4,289	310	3	155	17	783	39	1,687	50	109	3	2,671
369	3,445	17	175	11	567	0	2	0	755	3,445	226	2	87	17	614	11	982	26	75	0	1,708
700	4,523	17	84	0	159	0	0	0	243	4,523	342	3	110	17	616	1	646	0	0	0	1,263
_	57,598	153	2,681	230	8,931	0	5	0	11,847	57,598	1,175	21	358	153	9,802	523	15,982	365	562	3	27,237

	BANQI	UETS	SUPPLEM	1ENTAL	SPECIAL	MILK			AFTERS	CHOOL SI	NACKS			STAT	E REIMB	URSABLE	
Site	Number Served	Standard Cost	Number Served	Standard Cost	Student Paid	Student Free	Student Paid	Student Red.	Student Free	Eligible Area Free	Adult Snacks	Catered Snacks	Total Snacks	Paid	Red.	Free	Total
302	0	0.00	1,612	2,155.50	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	121	121	209	42	525	776
304	0	0.00	1,087	890.55	0	0	0	0	0	585	0	353	938	372	88	1,464	1,924
306	0	0.00	342	330.85	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	202	202	326	0	1,084	1,410
312	0	0.00	619	610.50	0	0	71	10	152	0	0	0	233	275	19	1,024	1,318
332	0	0.00	1,307	987.00	0	0	8	0	68	0	0	373	449	530	44	1,716	2,290
356	0	0.00	3,018	3,528.75	0	0	0	0	0	324	0	327	651	523	24	1,478	2,025
360	0	0.00	897	736.70	0	0	66	0	453	0	0	172	691	187	2	914	1,103
369	0	0.00	766	660.25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	175	11	567	753
700	0	0.00	497	669.00	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	84	0	159	243
	0	0.00	10,145	10,569.10	0	0	145	10	673	909	0	1,548	3,285	2,681	230	8,931	11,842

UNIT SUMMARY OF SCHOOLS MONTHLY MEAL PARTICIPATION

From: 12/1/2022 - To: 12/31/2022

Asheville City Schools

Summary - Breakfast / Lunch

				E	BREAKFA	ΛST									L	UNCH					
Site	ADA	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	B. Total	ADA	ADM	– Applica Red.	tions — Free	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	L. Total
302	9,264	12	142	27	367	0	0	0	536	9,264	1,176	19	360	12	1,645	112	1,579	65	4	0	3,405
304	3,455	12	283	47	930	0	0	0	1,260	3,455	316	12	166	12	567	58	1,406	40	78	0	2,149
306	4,570	12	217	0	684	0	0	0	901	4,570	419	4	157	12	642	13	1,239	41	88	15	2,038
312	4,404	12	191	19	754	0	1	0	965	4,404	399	5	146	12	998	10	1,161	0	78	0	2,247
332	4,403	12	351	26	1,182	0	0	0	1,559	4,403	403	5	191	12	632	52	1,515	17	7	0	2,223
356	6,367	12	343	9	1,071	0	0	0	1,423	6,367	583	8	278	12	1,317	76	2,203	58	3	0	3,657
360	3,050	12	113	0	637	0	1	0	751	3,050	310	3	154	12	630	29	1,189	38	83	0	1,969
369	2,420	12	112	6	393	0	0	0	511	2,420	223	2	85	11	416	6	642	23	42	0	1,129
700	3,171	12	60	0	100	0	0	0	160	3,171	342	3	110	12	441	0	414	0	0	0	855
_	41,104	108	1,812	134	6,118	0	2	0	8,066	41,104	1,176	19	360	107	7,288	356	11,348	282	383	15	19,672

	BANQI	UETS	SUPPLEM	IENTAL	SPECIAL	MILK			AFTERS	CHOOL SI	NACKS			STAT	E REIMB	URSABLE	
Site	Number Served	Standard Cost	Number Served	Standard Cost	Student Paid	Student Free	Student Paid	Student Red.	Student Free	Eligible Area Free	Adult Snacks	Catered Snacks	Total Snacks	Paid	Red.	Free	Total
302	0	0.00	936	1,271.50	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	86	86	142	27	367	536
304	0	0.00	779	631.35	0	0	0	0	0	353	0	263	616	283	47	930	1,260
306	0	0.00	223	163.25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	156	156	217	0	684	901
312	0	0.00	339	298.10	0	0	46	9	128	0	0	0	183	191	19	754	964
332	0	0.00	961	743.75	0	0	10	0	68	0	0	343	421	351	26	1,182	1,559
356	0	0.00	1,998	2,337.10	0	0	0	0	0	194	0	218	412	343	9	1,071	1,423
360	0	0.00	638	570.75	0	0	38	0	247	0	0	140	425	113	0	637	750
369	0	0.00	502	470.35	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	112	6	393	511
700	0	0.00	291	351.50	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	60	0	100	160
	0	0.00	6,667	6,837.65	0	0	94	9	443	547	0	1,206	2,299	1,812	134	6,118	8,064

UNIT SUMMARY OF SCHOOLS MONTHLY MEAL PARTICIPATION

From: 1/1/2023 - To: 1/31/2023

Summary - Breakfast / Lunch

				E	BREAKFA	ST									L	UNCH					
		#	Reimb.	Reimb.	Reimb.							– Applica		#	Reimb.	Reimb.	Reimb.				
Site	ADA	Days	Paid	Red.	Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	B. Total	ADA	ADM	Red.	Free	Days	Paid	Red.	Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	L. Total
302	15,094	19	218	39	577	0	0	0	834	15,094	1,176	20	363	19	2,497	155	2,425	93	2	0	5,172
304	5,486	19	476	99	1,509	0	0	0	2,084	5,486	317	14	166	19	794	97	2,234	76	2	0	3,203
306	7,145	19	354	1	1,004	0	2	0	1,361	7,145	416	4	157	19	995	20	1,913	36	0	0	2,964
312	6,879	19	322	27	1,110	0	0	0	1,459	6,879	404	5	149	19	1,511	15	1,782	10	1	0	3,319
332	6,912	19	551	35	1,821	0	1	0	2,408	6,912	402	5	191	19	943	84	2,423	28	2	0	3,480
356	10,102	19	465	16	1,585	0	0	0	2,066	10,102	584	7	281	19	1,969	92	3,496	93	1	0	5,651
360	4,976	19	238	0	984	0	3	0	1,225	4,976	310	3	156	19	956	40	1,928	68	3	0	2,995
369	3,826	19	185	7	654	0	0	0	846	3,826	223	2	88	19	710	8	1,167	36	1	0	1,922
700	5,009	19	64	0	122	0	0	0	186	5,009	343	3	112	19	659	3	639	0	0	0	1,301
-	65.429	171	2.873	224	9.366	0	6	0	12.469	65.429	1.176	20	363	171	11.034	514	18.007	440	12	0	30.007

	BANQUETS		SUPPLEMENTAL		SPECIAL	MILK			AFTERS	STATE REIMBURSABLE							
Site	Number Served	Standard Cost	Number Served	Standard Cost	Student Paid	Student Free	Student Paid	Student Red.	Student Free	Eligible Area Free	Adult Snacks	Catered Snacks	Total Snacks	Paid	Red.	Free	Total
302	0	0.00	1,867	2,587.10	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	144	144	218	39	577	834
304	0	0.00	1,103	929.15	0	0	0	0	0	557	0	421	978	476	99	1,509	2,084
306	0	0.00	461	388.10	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	215	215	354	1	1,004	1,359
312	0	0.00	345	379.20	0	0	41	16	167	0	0	0	224	322	27	1,110	1,459
332	0	0.00	1,705	1,204.00	0	0	33	0	149	0	0	491	673	551	35	1,821	2,407
356	0	0.00	3,404	3,868.35	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	344	344	465	16	1,585	2,066
360	0	0.00	1,021	873.15	0	0	75	0	451	0	0	193	719	238	0	984	1,222
369	0	0.00	1,191	1,078.00	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	185	7	654	846
700	0	0.00	561	753.50	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	64	0	122	186
	0	0.00	11,658	12,060.55	0	0	149	16	767	557	0	1,808	3,297	2,873	224	9,366	12,463

UNIT SUMMARY OF SCHOOLS MONTHLY MEAL PARTICIPATION

From: 2/1/2023 - To: 2/28/2023

Summary - Breakfast / Lunch

				E	BREAKFA			LUNCH													
Site	ADA	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	B. Total	ADA	ADM	— Applica Red.	tions — Free	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	L. Total
302	15,548	20	232	38	528	0	0	0	798	15,548	1,162	17	363	20	2,450	164	2,567	71	0	0	5,252
304	5,790	20	403	77	1,481	0	0	0	1,961	5,790	317	14	166	20	783	126	2,205	69	1	0	3,184
306	7,527	20	344	0	944	0	0	0	1,288	7,527	414	4	157	20	981	17	1,848	61	1	0	2,908
312	7,035	19	386	18	1,182	0	1	0	1,587	7,035	405	5	150	19	1,551	16	1,977	3	6	0	3,553
332	6,802	20	492	34	1,733	0	0	0	2,259	6,802	397	5	185	20	957	84	2,410	24	1	0	3,476
356	10,030	19	488	8	1,681	0	0	0	2,177	10,030	582	7	281	19	1,898	75	3,411	105	2	0	5,491
360	5,103	19	260	1	1,100	0	3	0	1,364	5,103	308	2	153	19	950	35	2,043	76	4	0	3,108
369	3,883	19	202	11	638	0	0	0	851	3,883	225	2	90	19	650	15	1,178	26	1	0	1,870
700	5,054	19	45	0	91	0	0	0	136	5,054	342	4	111	19	681	3	649	0	0	0	1,333
-	66,772	175	2,852	187	9,378	0	4	0	12,421	66,772	1,162	17	363	175	10,901	535	18,288	435	16	0	30,175

	BANQUETS		SUPPLEMENTAL		SPECIAL MILK				AFTERS	STATE REIMBURSABLE							
Site	Number Served	Standard Cost	Number Served	Standard Cost	Student Paid	Student Free	Student Paid	Student Red.	Student Free	Eligible Area Free	Adult Snacks	Catered Snacks	Total Snacks	Paid	Red.	Free	Total
302	0	0.00	1,871	2,579.20	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	160	160	232	38	528	798
304	0	0.00	1,061	859.10	0	0	0	0	0	602	0	413	1,015	403	77	1,481	1,961
306	0	0.00	551	478.75	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	255	255	344	0	944	1,288
312	0	0.00	354	312.30	0	0	56	12	227	0	0	0	295	386	18	1,182	1,586
332	0	0.00	1,658	1,181.50	0	0	37	0	115	0	0	503	655	492	34	1,733	2,259
356	0	0.00	3,156	3,636.90	0	0	0	0	0	244	0	475	719	488	8	1,681	2,177
360	0	0.00	1,156	945.05	0	0	75	0	506	0	0	192	773	260	1	1,100	1,361
369	0	0.00	908	886.60	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	202	11	638	851
700	0	0.00	566	776.85	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	45	0	91	136
	0	0.00	11,281	11,656.25	0	0	168	12	848	846	0	1,998	3,872	2,852	187	9,378	12,417

UNIT SUMMARY OF SCHOOLS MONTHLY MEAL PARTICIPATION

From: 3/1/2023 - To: 3/31/2023

Summary - Breakfast / Lunch

				E	BREAKFA				LUNCH												
Site	ADA	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	B. Total	ADA	ADM	– Applica Red.	tions — Free	# Days	Reimb. Paid	Reimb. Red.	Reimb. Free	SFSE	Adults	Catered	L. Total
302	15,703	22	287	38	712	0	0	0	1,037	16,733	1,134	17	352	22	2,733	184	2,858	119	6	0	5,900
304	6,273	22	487	90	1,634	0	0	0	2,211	6,273	315	14	164	22	934	165	2,522	85	2	0	3,708
306	8,241	22	456	0	1,135	0	0	0	1,591	8,241	414	4	157	22	1,176	18	2,032	82	0	10	3,318
312	8,247	22	426	25	1,371	0	0	0	1,822	8,247	405	6	150	22	1,755	20	2,226	0	0	0	4,001
332	7,761	22	642	40	2,041	0	3	0	2,726	7,761	395	5	184	22	1,060	100	2,630	35	8	0	3,833
356	11,544	22	593	7	1,887	0	0	0	2,487	11,544	577	7	276	22	1,836	83	3,840	126	4	0	5,889
360	5,710	22	272	0	1,277	0	2	0	1,551	5,710	309	2	153	22	1,035	36	2,376	69	4	0	3,520
369	4,434	22	229	8	842	0	0	0	1,079	4,434	223	2	88	22	719	11	1,355	42	2	0	2,129
700	5,549	22	97	0	135	0	0	0	232	5,549	337	4	109	22	752	18	740	0	0	0	1,510
_	73,462	198	3,489	208	11,034	0	5	0	14,736	74,492	1,134	17	352	198	12,000	635	20,579	558	26	10	33,808

	BANQUETS		SUPPLEMENTAL		SPECIAL MILK				AFTERS	STATE REIMBURSABLE							
Site	Number Served	Standard Cost	Number Served	Standard Cost	Student Paid	Student Free	Student Paid	Student Red.	Student Free	Eligible Area Free	Adult Snacks	Catered Snacks	Total Snacks	Paid	Red.	Free	Total
302	0	0.00	2,195	2,924.75	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	173	173	287	38	712	1,037
304	0	0.00	1,536	1,244.20	0	0	0	0	0	687	0	433	1,120	487	90	1,634	2,211
306	0	0.00	559	509.95	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	304	304	456	0	1,135	1,591
312	0	0.00	357	379.50	0	0	96	14	422	0	0	0	532	426	25	1,371	1,822
332	0	0.00	1,675	1,257.50	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	498	498	642	40	2,041	2,723
356	0	0.00	3,478	3,949.50	0	0	0	0	0	1,043	0	485	1,528	593	7	1,887	2,487
360	0	0.00	1,407	1,181.25	0	0	83	0	464	0	0	261	808	272	0	1,277	1,549
369	0	0.00	1,316	1,255.50	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	229	8	842	1,079
700	0	0.00	714	977.25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	97	0	135	232
	0	0.00	13,237	13,679.40	0	0	179	14	886	1,730	0	2,154	4,963	3,489	208	11,034	14,731

ADDENDUM #5 #148-SN-024

PROJECT: Food Service Management Company

The solicitation named above is modified as set forth in this Addendum. The original RFP Documents and any previously issued addenda remain in full force and effect, except as modified by this Addendum, which is hereby made part of the RFP. Bidder shall take this Addendum into consideration when preparing and submitting its Proposal.

This Addendum #5 to the RFP# 148-SN-024 contains the following additions, clarifications and/or changes:

Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors);

Appendment to Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors)

Responses to questions from potential Bidders are hereby added to Exhibit L, for Questions L.59 through L.60, which were addressed by one or more Bidders.

[ATTACHMENT]

Exhibit L (Written Responses to Questions from Potential Contractors) Update Addendum #5

[ATTACHMENT]

Attachment L49 (SFS-4 Reports for August 2022 through March2023)

The following is added to Exhibit L via Addendum 5:

QUESTIONS FROM Aramark on 5/17/2023:

L.59: Regarding Financing of Certain Equipment can you please confirm if the LEA will be charged for the financing of the equipment and the FSMC will be reimbursed as a direct expense, not as part of the fixed meal rate?

Answer: Yes, that is correct.

L.60: Can you please clarify if the same number of meals are served for each day, or if the meal count is the total meal count at each location per day? For example, at Asheville High, are there 90 breakfast, 90 lunch and 90 Snack each day for 18 days totaling 4,860 total meals or 1,620 total meals served in 18 days?

Answer: Summer Programming (enrollment numbers are fluid at this time):

- Asheville High Enrollment: 90, Breakfast-average 4 per day, Lunch-average 17 per day, Catered Snack-300 total for 18 days, 18 days
- Asheville Middle Enrollment: 75, Breakfast-average 25 per day, Lunch-average 41 per day, Catered Snack-average 50 per day, 16 days
- Isaac Dickson Enrollment: 240, Breakfast-average 82 per day, Lunch-average 119 per day, Catered Snack-average 137 per day, 19 days
- Hall Fletcher Elementary PreK Program Enrollment: 50, Breakfast-average 35 per day, Lunch-average 35 per day, Catered Snack-average 37 per day, 30 days
- Open Community Sites (3) Average 60 lunches per day, 42 days
- Other Community Site (1) Enrollment: 90, Breakfast-average 62 per day, Lunch-average 67 per day, 28 days

QUESTIONS

No further questions will be accepted.